

A unified approach of obstructions to small-time local controllability for scalar-input systems

Karine Beauchard, Frédéric Marbach

▶ To cite this version:

Karine Beauchard, Frédéric Marbach. A unified approach of obstructions to small-time local controllability for scalar-input systems. 2022. hal-03683867v2

HAL Id: hal-03683867 https://hal.science/hal-03683867v2

Preprint submitted on 10 Mar 2023 (v2), last revised 9 Feb 2024 (v3)

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers.

L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



A unified approach of obstructions to small-time local controllability for scalar-input systems

Karine Beauchard, Frédéric Marbach* March 10, 2023

Abstract

We present a unified approach for determining and proving obstructions to small-time local controllability of scalar-input control systems. Our approach views obstructions to controllability as resulting from interpolation inequalities between the functionals associated with the formal Lie brackets of the system.

Using this approach, we give compact unified proofs of all known necessary conditions, we prove a conjecture of 1986 due to Kawski, and we derive entirely new obstructions. Our work doubles the number of previously-known necessary conditions, all established in the 1980s. In particular, for the third quadratic bracket, we derive a new necessary condition which is complementary to the Agrachev–Gamkrelidze sufficient ones.

We rely on a recent Magnus-type representation formula of the state, a new Hall basis of the free Lie algebra over two generators, an appropriate use of Sussmann's infinite product to compute the Magnus expansion, and Gagliardo-Nirenberg interpolation inequalities.

Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	Tools from formal power series	8
3	A new Hall basis of the free Lie algebra	11
4	Toolbox for our approach to obstructions	16
5	Sussmann's and Stefani's obstructions	20
6	New loose quadratic obstructions, conjectured by Kawski	22
7	Kawski's refined W_2 obstruction	28
8	New refined W_3 obstruction	3
9	New obstruction of the sixth order	41
10	Obstructions without analyticity	49
\mathbf{A}	Proofs of technical results and estimates	53

^{*}Univ Rennes, CNRS, IRMAR - UMR 6625, F-35000 Rennes, France

1 Introduction

1.1 Scalar-input control-affine systems

In this article, we consider an affine control system

$$\dot{x}(t) = f_0(x(t)) + u(t)f_1(x(t)) \tag{1.1}$$

where the state x(t) lives in \mathbb{R}^d $(d \ge 1)$, the control is a scalar input $u(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, f_0 and f_1 are vector fields on \mathbb{R}^d , real-analytic on a neighborhood of 0, such that $f_0(0) = 0$. These assumptions are valid for the whole article and will not be recalled in the statements. Nevertheless, the analyticity assumption can be removed, and all our results hold assuming only finite regularity on the vector fields, as we prove in Section 10.

For each t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$, there exists a unique maximal mild solution to (1.1) with initial data 0, which we will denote by $x(\cdot;u)$. We will consider small enough controls and small enough times so that this solution is defined up to time t.

1.2 Definitions of small-time local controllability

In this article, we study the small-time local controllability of system (1.1) in the sense of Definition 1.1 below, which requires the following notions.

For t > 0 and $m \in \mathbb{N}$, we consider the usual Sobolev space $W^{m,\infty}(0,t)$ equipped with the usual norm $||u||_{W^{m,\infty}} := ||u||_{L^{\infty}} + \cdots + ||u^{(m)}||_{L^{\infty}}$. For $j \in \mathbb{N}$, we define by induction the iterated primitives of u, denoted $u_j : (0,t) \to \mathbb{R}$ and defined by: $u_0 := u$ and $u_{j+1}(t) = \int_0^t u_j$. We let

$$||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}} := ||u_1||_{L^{\infty}}. \tag{1.2}$$

For scalar-input systems such as (1.1), the $W^{-1,\infty}$ norm of the control is important because it is an accurate measure of the size of the state (see Lemma 4.3 and [5, Lemma 20]). For $m \in \mathbb{Z}$, we use the notation $[m,\infty[$ for $[m,\infty) \cap \mathbb{Z}$.

Definition 1.1 $(W^{m,\infty}\text{-STLC})$. Let $m \in [-1,\infty[$. We say that system (1.1) is $W^{m,\infty}\text{-STLC}$ when, for every $t, \rho > 0$, there exists $\delta = \delta(t,\rho) > 0$ such that, for every $x^* \in B(0,\delta)$, there exists $u \in W^{m,\infty}((0,t);\mathbb{R}) \cap L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$ with $\|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}} \leq \rho$, such that $x(t;u) = x^*$.

Any positive answer to the STLC problem may be thought of as a nonlinear local open mapping theorem, which underlines the deepness and intricacy of this problem, when the inverse mapping theorem (or linear test, see [10, Section 3.1]) cannot be used.

The STLC notions used in the literature usually correspond to what we refer to as L^{∞} -STLC (i.e. m=0 in Definition 1.1 above), where controls have to be arbitrarily small in L^{∞} norm (see e.g. [10, Definition 3.2] or STLC_{\varepsilon} in [18]). Sometimes (see [31, 32]) authors investigate the ρ -bounded-STLC: $\rho > 0$ is fixed and system (1.1) is ρ -bounded-STLC if, for every t > 0, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that, for every $x^* \in B(0, \delta)$, there exists $u \in L^{\infty}(0, t)$ with $||u||_{L^{\infty}} \leq \rho$ such that $x(t; u) = x^*$

For any $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\rho > 0$ and $t \in (0,1)$, $||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}} \le t||u||_{L^{\infty}} \le ||u||_{W^{m,\infty}}$ thus

$$(W^{m,\infty}\text{-STLC}) \Rightarrow (L^{\infty}\text{-STLC}) \Rightarrow (\rho\text{-bounded-STLC}) \Rightarrow (W^{-1,\infty}\text{-STLC}),$$
 (1.3)

where any reciprocal implication is false (see Appendix A.1). See also [7] for a recent comparison of various controllability definitions. The interest of the $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC is that it is equivalent to the small-state small-time local controllability for scalar-input systems (see [5, Section 8.2]).

In the excellent survey [18], Kawski recalls the known necessary conditions (see Theorems 3.1, 3.4 and 3.5 therein) and sufficient conditions (see Theorems 3.6 ad 3.7 therein) for L^{∞} -STLC. Then he explains, on clever examples, the obstacles that a more complete theory has to overcome. Kawski's survey is at the root of the present article: our main results are generalizations to any systems, of its observations on particular examples which will be recalled and discussed later in the present article (see Sections 6.1, 7.1, 8.1 and 9.1).

1.3 Algebraic notations and Lie brackets

The STLC is closely related to the evaluations at 0 of the iterated Lie brackets of the vector fields f_0 and f_1 . We, therefore, introduce the following definitions and notations.

Let $X := \{X_0, X_1\}$ be a set of two non-commutative indeterminates.

Definition 1.2 (Free algebra). We consider A(X) the free algebra generated by X over the field \mathbb{R} , i.e. the unital associative algebra of polynomials of the indeterminates X_0 and X_1 .

Definition 1.3 (Free Lie algebra). Within $\mathcal{A}(X)$ one can define the Lie bracket of two elements as [a,b] := ab - ba. This operation is anti-symmetric and satisfies the Jacobi identity. Let $\mathcal{L}(X)$ be the free Lie algebra generated by X over the field \mathbb{R} , i.e. the smallest linear subspace of $\mathcal{A}(X)$ containing X and stable by the Lie bracket $[\cdot,\cdot]$.

Definition 1.4 (Iterated brackets). Let Br(X) be the free magma over X, or, more visually, the set of iterated brackets of elements of X, defined by induction: $X_0, X_1 \in Br(X)$ and if $a, b \in Br(X)$, then the ordered pair (a, b) belongs to Br(X).

There is a natural evaluation mapping E from Br(X) to $\mathcal{L}(X)$ defined by induction by $E(X_i) := X_i$ for i = 0, 1 and E((a,b)) := [E(a), E(b)]. Through this mapping, Br(X) spans $\mathcal{L}(X)$.

Definition 1.5 (Homogeneous layers within $\mathcal{L}(X)$). For $b \in \operatorname{Br}(X)$, $n_0(b)$ (respectively $n_1(b)$) denotes the number of occurrences of the indeterminate X_0 (resp. X_1) in b. For $A_1, A_0 \subset \mathbb{N}$, $S_{A_1}(X)$ and $S_{A_1,A_0}(X)$ are the vector subspaces of $\mathcal{L}(X)$ defined by

$$S_{A_1}(X) := \operatorname{span}\{E(b); b \in \operatorname{Br}(X), n_1(b) \in A_1\},$$
 (1.4)

$$S_{A_1,A_0}(X) := \operatorname{span}\{ \mathsf{E}(b); b \in \operatorname{Br}(X), n_1(b) \in A_1, n_0(b) \in A_0 \}. \tag{1.5}$$

For $i, j \in \mathbb{N}$, we write $S_i(X)$ and $S_{i,j}(X)$ instead of $S_{\{i\}}(X)$ and $S_{\{i\},\{j\}}(X)$.

Definition 1.6 (Bracket integration $b0^{\nu}$). For $b \in Br(X)$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, we use the unconventional short-hand $b0^{\nu}$ to denote the right-iterated bracket $(\cdots (b, X_0), \dots, X_0)$, where X_0 appears ν times.

Definition 1.7 (Lie bracket of vector fields). For smooth vector fields f and g, we define

$$[f,g] := (Dg)f - (Df)g.$$
 (1.6)

Definition 1.8 (Evaluated Lie bracket). Let f_0, f_1 be C^{∞} vector fields on an open subset Ω of \mathbb{R}^d and $f = \{f_0, f_1\}$.

For $B \in \mathcal{L}(X)$, we define $f_B := \Lambda(B)$, where $\Lambda : \mathcal{L}(X) \to \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is the unique homomorphism of Lie algebras such that $\Lambda(X_0) = f_0$ and $\Lambda(X_1) = f_1$.

Overloading this notation, we will write f_b instead of $f_{E(b)}$ when $b \in Br(X)$. The vector field f_b is obtained by replacing the indeterminates X_i with the corresponding vector field f_i in the formal bracket b. For instance if $b = (X_1, (X_0, X_1))$ then $f_b = [f_1, [f_0, f_1]]$ and if $B = \alpha_1 E(b_1) + \cdots + \alpha_n E(b_n) \in \mathcal{L}(X)$ where $b_1, \ldots, b_n \in Br(X)$ and $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n \in \mathbb{R}$ then $f_B = \alpha_1 f_{b_1} + \cdots + \alpha_n f_{b_n}$.

Eventually, for a subset \mathcal{N} of Br(X) we use the notation

$$\mathcal{N}(f)(0) := \operatorname{span}\{f_b(0); b \in \mathcal{N}\} \subset \mathbb{R}^d. \tag{1.7}$$

All the known necessary conditions for STLC are stated in the following way. One focuses on a "bad" bracket $\mathfrak{b} \in \operatorname{Br}(X)$ and one identifies a subset \mathcal{N} of $\operatorname{Br}(X)$ containing all the brackets susceptible to neutralize \mathfrak{b} . Then the necessary condition for STLC is $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$.

This is linked with Krener's fundamental result [24, Theorem 1], which states that, if two control systems of the form (1.1) have linearly isomorphic brackets evaluated at 0, then they are diffeomorphic. Thus the entire information about STLC is contained in the subset of \mathbb{R}^d made of the evaluations at 0 of the Lie brackets of the vector fields f_0 and f_1 .

¹This choice is different from the usual choice in control theory where, for example, other authors most often write $S_i(X)$ to denote what we refer to here as $S_{[1,i]}(X)$.

1.4 A new basis of the free Lie algebra

In this article, we construct a new basis of the free Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}(X)$, which is of the form $E(\mathcal{B}^*)$, where \mathcal{B}^* is a Hall set of Br(X) (see Definition 2.5). All our results are expressed using this basis.

The main interest of \mathcal{B}^* is the particular form of the associated coordinates of the second kind, which appear to be very well suited for control results and functional analysis (see Section 3.3). The basis \mathcal{B}^* answers, in some sense, the first open problem of [21]: "construct a basis for the free Lie algebra such that the corresponding coordinates of the first kind have simple formulas" (see also Remark 3.8 for more details).

In particular, a key point is that \mathcal{B}^* seems to allow to immediately guess from the structure of a Lie bracket and/or from its associated coordinate of the second kind if this bracket will lead to an obstruction or not. As noted by Kawski in [18, Section 4], such a feature ("splitting" bad and good Lie brackets) is not satisfied by the usual length-compatible or Chen–Fox–Lyndon bases of the free Lie algebra. We plan to investigate further this property of \mathcal{B}^* in a forthcoming paper.

The first elements of \mathcal{B}^* are given explicitly in the following statement.

Proposition 1.9. The first X_1 -homogeneous layers $\mathcal{B}_k^{\star} := \{b \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}; n_1(b) = k\}$ of our basis \mathcal{B}^{\star} are given by

$$\mathcal{B}_1^{\star} = \{M_{\nu}\},\tag{1.8}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_2^{\star} = \{W_{j,\nu}\},\tag{1.9}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_3^* = \{ P_{j,k,\nu}; j \le k \}, \tag{1.10}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_4^{\star} = \{ Q_{j,k,l,\nu}; j \le k \le l \} \cup \{ Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}; j < k \} \cup \{ Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{\flat} \}, \tag{1.11}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_{5}^{\star} = \{ R_{j,k,l,m,\nu}; j \le k \le l \le m \} \cup \{ R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}; j \le k \}, \tag{1.12}$$

where, implicitly, $j, k, l, m \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}$ and we define (using the notation 0^{ν} of Definition 1.6),

$$M_{\nu} := X_1 0^{\nu},$$
 (1.13)

$$W_{j,\nu} := (M_{j-1}, M_j)0^{\nu}, \tag{1.14}$$

$$P_{j,k,\nu} := (M_{k-1}, W_{j,0})0^{\nu}, \tag{1.15}$$

$$Q_{j,k,l,\nu} := (M_{l-1}, P_{j,k,0})0^{\nu}, \quad Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp} := (W_{j,\mu}, W_k)0^{\nu}, \quad Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{\flat} := (W_{j,\mu}, W_{j,\mu+1})0^{\nu}, \quad (1.16)$$

$$R_{j,k,l,m,\nu} := (M_{m-1}, Q_{j,k,l,0})0^{\nu}, \quad R_{j,k,l,u,\nu}^{\sharp} := (W_{l,\mu}, P_{j,k,0})0^{\nu}. \tag{1.17}$$

To lighten the notations, W_k , $P_{j,k}$ and $Q_{j,k,l}$ will denote $W_{k,0}$, $P_{j,k,0}$ and $Q_{j,k,l,0}$.

We only write explicitly the elements $\mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,5\rrbracket}^{\star}$, because notations for the elements of $\mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 6,\infty\rrbracket}^{\star}$ will not be required in the sequel. Of course, the list could go further, albeit with increasing complexity.

One could also probably extend our construction of \mathcal{B}^* to the case of control systems with multiple inputs. For such systems, one needs a basis of the free Lie algebra over $\{X_0, X_1, \ldots, X_q\}$. Many such extended constructions could be proposed and the "correct" one might depend on the intended applications. We discuss some key structural features of \mathcal{B}^* (which could be preserved with multiple inputs) in Remark 3.5.

1.5 Main results: old and new necessary conditions

First, we recover (slightly improved versions of) the necessary conditions for STLC, due to Sussmann [32, Proposition 6.3] (for k = 1) and Stefani [31, Theorem 1] (for k > 1), concerning the strongest obstruction at each even order of the control, which were historically derived for the stronger ρ -bounded-STLC notion (recall the implications (1.3)).

Theorem 1.10. If system (1.1) is $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC (or, equivalently, small-state-STLC), then

$$\forall k \in \mathbb{N}^*, \quad \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0) \in S_{[1,2k-1]}(f)(0).$$
 (1.18)

Then we prove the following statement, that contains necessary condition for controllability on all the quadratic Lie brackets W_k for $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$.

Theorem 1.11. Let $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$. If system (1.1) is $W^{m,\infty}$ -STLC, then

$$\forall k \in \mathbb{N}^*, \quad f_{W_k}(0) \in S_{\llbracket 1, \pi(k, m) \rrbracket \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0) \tag{1.19}$$

where

$$\pi(k,m) := 1 + \left\lceil \frac{2k-2}{m+1} \right\rceil.$$
 (1.20)

As particular cases, this result contains necessary conditions on W_k for

- $W^{2k-3,\infty}$ -STLC: $f_{W_k}(0) \in S_1(f)(0)$, which is already proved in [5, Theorem 3],
- L^{∞} -STLC: $f_{W_k}(0) \in S_{[1,2k-1] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0)$, which was conjectured in 1986 in [17, p. 63],
- $W^{m,\infty}$ -STLC with $1 \le m \le 2k-4$, which is a new result.

Moreover, it would be natural to expect that Theorem 1.11 holds for m = -1 with $\pi(k, -1) := +\infty$. We discuss this topic in Section 6.8.

For $k \in \{2,3\}$, a careful analysis allows to refine the necessary condition of Theorem 1.11. In particular, in the case m = 0, we prove the following results.

Theorem 1.12. If system (1.1) is L^{∞} -STLC, then $f_{W_i}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_i(f)(0)$ for j = 1, 2, 3, where

$$\mathcal{N}_1 := \mathcal{B}_1^{\star}, \tag{1.21}$$

$$\mathcal{N}_2 := \mathcal{N}_1 \cup \{P_{1,1,\nu}; \nu \in \mathbb{N}\},\tag{1.22}$$

$$\mathcal{N}_3 := \mathcal{N}_2 \cup \{ P_{1,l,\nu}, Q_{1,1,1}, Q_{1,1,2,\nu}, Q_{1,0}^{\flat}, Q_{1,1}^{\flat}, Q_{1,2}^{\flat}, R_{1,1,1,1,\nu}, R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}; l \in \mathbb{N}^*, \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N} \}. \quad (1.23)$$

The statement concerning W_2 is proved by Kawski in [19, Theorem 1], using the Chen-Fliess expansion and technical results from Stefani [31]. We propose a different strategy, that allows us to obtain similarly the condition concerning W_3 , which is new. Moreover, the lists \mathcal{N}_j are "minimal" in the sense that, for any bracket in \mathcal{N}_j , we exhibit a system where it restores STLC when in competition with W_j . In the hardest case j=3, we prove these controllability results using the Agrachev-Gamkrelidze sufficient condition of [1, Theorem 4], illustrating that, the necessary condition $f_{W_3}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_3(f)(0)$ is somehow complementary to their sufficient conditions theory.

To go beyond quadratic phenomena, we prove the following necessary condition linked with a bracket of the sixth order with respect to the control, which is entirely new.

Theorem 1.13. If system (1.1) is L^{∞} -STLC, then

$$f_{\mathrm{ad}_{P_{1,1}}^2(X_0)}(0) \in \mathrm{span}\left\{f_b(0); b \in \mathcal{B}_{[1,7]}^{\star}, b \neq \mathrm{ad}_{P_{1,1}}^2(X_0)\right\}.$$
 (1.24)

Throughout the paper, we will discuss the optimality of all these necessary conditions by comparing them with the known sufficient conditions, including the ones due to Agrachev and Gamkrelidze [1, Theorem 4] or Krastanov [23, Theorem 2.7]. In particular, let us already point out that, due to their structure, all the brackets involved in the above-mentioned obstructions, namely $\operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)$, $W_k = \operatorname{ad}_{M_{k-1}}^2(X_0)$ and $\operatorname{ad}_{P_{1,1}}^2(X_0)$ are indeed always seen as "bad" and required to be compensated by such sufficient conditions (see Appendix A.2).

Eventually, we explain in Section 10 why all these results, derived for analytic vector fields, remain valid without change for C^{∞} vector fields. More precisely, we show that assuming only finite regularity on f_0 and f_1 is sufficient to preserve the conclusions, provided that one gives the appropriate meaning to the evaluations at 0 of the considered brackets (the brackets themselves being undefined elsewhere).

1.6 Heuristic of the unified approach for obstructions to STLC

Our theorems are of the form

$$W^{m,\infty}$$
-STLC \Rightarrow $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ (1.25)

where $m \in [-1, \infty[$, $\mathfrak{b} \in \mathcal{B}^*$ and \mathcal{N} is a subset of \mathcal{B}^* . Our strategy consists in proving a drift of x(t; u), along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ when

$$f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}(f)(0) \tag{1.26}$$

in the sense of Definition 1.15 below, which requires the following notion.

Definition 1.14 (Component along a vector parallel to a subspace). Let N be a vector subspace of \mathbb{R}^d and $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus N$. We say that a linear form $\mathbb{P} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ is a component along e parallel to N when $\mathbb{P}e = 1$ and $N \subset \ker \mathbb{P}$.

Definition 1.15 (Drift). Let $\mathfrak{b} \in \mathcal{B}^*$, $\mathcal{N} \subset \operatorname{Br}(X)$ and $m \in [-1, \infty[$. We say that system (1.1) has a drift along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$, in the regime $t \to 0$ and $||u||_{W^{m,\infty}} \to 0$ when there exists C > 0, $\beta > 1$ such that, for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $t^* = t^*(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that, for every $t \in (0,t^*)$, there exists $\rho = \rho(\varepsilon,t) > 0$ such that, for every $u \in W^{m,\infty}((0,t);\mathbb{R}) \cap L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$ with $||u||_{W^{m,\infty}} < \rho$,

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) \ge (1-\varepsilon)\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u) - C|x(t;u)|^{\beta},\tag{1.27}$$

where \mathbb{P} gives a component along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ and $(\xi_b)_{b\in\mathcal{B}^*}$ are the coordinates of the second type associated with \mathcal{B}^* (see Definition 2.9 and Proposition 3.7).

When $\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,\cdot)$ takes only non-negative values, estimate (1.27) prevents x(t;u) from reaching targets of the form $x^{\star} = -af_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ with $0 < a \ll 1$, because this would entail $-a = \mathbb{P}x^{\star} \geq -C|x^{\star}|^{\beta} = -Ca^{\beta}$, which fails for a small enough, since $\beta > 1$. Thus, estimate (1.27) falsifies $W^{m,\infty}$ -STLC. It also proves that the unreachable set contains locally a half-space because $\beta > 1$.

Remark 1.16. We will use the terminology "in the regime $t \to 0$ and $\|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}} \to 0$ " in the sense given in Definition 1.15. We will sometimes use the slightly different terminology "in the regime $(t, \|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}}) \to 0$ " to mean that the smallness assumption on u does not depend on t, i.e. in the quantification above, $\rho = \rho(\varepsilon)$ does not depend on t.

The starting point of our strategy is an approximate representation formula, explained in Section 4.3, that holds in the regime $(t, ||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u\|_{W^{-1},\infty}^{M+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{M}}\right),$$
(1.28)

where, for every $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\mathcal{Z}_M(t, f, u)$ is an analytic vector field that belongs to $S_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}(f)$. By applying the CBHD-formula to Sussmann's infinite product representation formula, we obtain an expression of $\mathcal{Z}_M(T, f, u)$ of the form

$$\mathcal{Z}_M(T, f, u) = \sum_{b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^{\star}} \xi_b(t, u) f_b + \text{some cross products}, \tag{1.29}$$

where the functionals $\xi_b(t, u)$ are the coordinates of the second type associated with \mathcal{B}^* (see Definition 2.9 and Proposition 3.7). They do not depend on f and are explicitly given by an induction relation on \mathcal{B}^* .

We consider a bracket $\mathfrak{b} \in \mathcal{B}^*$ for which $\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,\cdot)$ is positive-definite (i.e. for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R}) \setminus \{0\}$, $\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u) > 0$) and a subset \mathcal{N} of \mathcal{B}^* . We assume (1.26) which allows to consider $\mathbb{P} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$, a component along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$. Then, for every $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u) + \sum_{b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,M \rrbracket}^{\star} \setminus (\mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\})} \xi_{b}(t,u) \mathbb{P}f_{b}(0) + \mathbb{P}(\text{cross products})$$

$$+ O\left(\|u\|_{W^{-1,\infty}}^{M+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{M}}\right).$$

$$(1.30)$$

Now, we work in the regime $(t, ||u||_{W^{m,\infty}}) \to 0$ for some given $m \in [-1, \infty[]$:

- 1. we choose M such that $\|u\|_{W^{-1,\infty}}^{M+1} = o(\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u))$ in the regime $(t,\|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}}) \to 0$,
- 2. we choose \mathcal{N} as the set of $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{\mathfrak{b}\}$ such that $\xi_b \neq o(\xi_{\mathfrak{b}})$ in the regime $(t, \|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}}) \to 0$,
- 3. we prove bounds on the cross products, of the form: cross products = $o(\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u) + |x(t,u)|)$

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \xi_{b}(t,u) + o(|x(t;u)| + \xi_{b}(t,u)). \tag{1.31}$$

In the above method, all three steps rely on various interpolation inequalities.

The third step is the hardest, and is not guaranteed to work systematically. To bound the cross products, we first prove that the assumption (1.26) implies vectorial relations among other elements $f_b(0)$ for $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$. Then, we prove that these vectorial relations entail what we call "closed-loop estimates", i.e. that some coordinates $\xi_b(t,u)$ for some particular $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$ involved in the cross products can be estimated from |x(t;u)| and higher-order terms involving the control. This is a key argument of the method.

1.7 On the invariance by change of coordinates and feedbacks

As can be seen by inspection of Definition 1.1 (see also [5, Lemma 16] for the case m > 0), two important classes of transformations preserve small-time local controllability.

First, real-analytic changes of coordinates in the state space. As recalled in Section 1.3, stating conditions involving only Lie brackets evaluated at 0 automatically guarantees that our conditions are coordinate-invariant, since the Lie brackets evaluated at 0 in the new coordinates are linearly isomorphic to the ones in the old coordinates (see [24, Theorem 1] or also [3, Section 8.2]).

Second, static-state feedbacks (so particular classes of changes of coordinates for the couple (x, u) which preserve the control-affine nature of the system), or even changes of time-scale (see [16, Weak feedback equivalence]). As criticized by Lewis in [25], methods based on the identification of vector fields with a free Lie algebra generally don't embed the invariance under such feedback transformations. To preserve such an invariance, other approaches are necessary, such as Agrachev and Gamkrelidze's "control of diffeomorphisms" [1, 2] or Lewis' "tautological systems" [26, 27].

While some of the above necessary conditions are definitely not feedback-invariant (and we plan to study this matter further in a forthcoming work), they still provide computationally checkable necessary conditions, and provide a nice counterpoint to sufficient conditions such as [1, Theorem 4] or [23, Theorem 2.7]. Moreover, some of them are feedback-invariant. Indeed, [8, Theorem 1] implies that Theorem 1.10 and Theorem 1.12 for j = 1, 2 are feedback-invariant.

1.8 Structure of the article

and we conclude that

First, in Section 2, we recall the fundamental notion of formal differential equations set in the algebra of formal series over X, which allows to model control systems of the form (1.1) in a way which is independent of f_0 and f_1 . We give two important expansions of its solutions: Sussmann's infinite product based on coordinates of the second kind within a Hall basis, and our Magnus in the interaction picture expansion. We explain how coordinates of the second kind can be used to compute coefficients of the Magnus-type formula.

In Section 3, we introduce a new Hall set \mathcal{B}^* over $\{X_0, X_1\}$ which yields a Hall basis of $\mathcal{L}(X)$ particularly well adapted to control problems, and provide explicit expressions and estimates of these up to the fifth order in the control.

In Section 4, we explain how the formal results of Section 2 translate to system (1.1) driven by analytic vector fields. We state key propositions which will be used as black-boxes in the proofs of the main obstruction results.

We then turn to the proof of the main obstruction results. Each necessary condition for controllability stated in the introduction is derived as a consequence of a more precise drift statement.

In Section 5, we prove Theorem 1.10. In Section 6, we prove Theorem 1.11. In Section 7, we prove Theorem 1.12 for the case j = 2. In Section 8, we prove Theorem 1.12 for the case j = 3. In Section 9, we prove Theorem 1.13.

Eventually, in Section 10, we remove the analyticity assumption used throughout the paper.

2 Tools from formal power series

In Section 2.1, we introduce the formal differential equation (2.1) whose solution x(t), is a formal power series.

In Section 2.2, we recall the well-known notions of Hall sets and Hall bases, which yield bases of $\mathcal{L}(X)$, with which one can express the solutions to (2.1).

In Section 2.3, we present an expansion due to Sussmann for the formal power series x(t) as an (infinite) product of exponentials of the members of a Hall basis, multiplied by coefficients that have simple expressions as iterated integrals, called *coordinates of the second kind*.

In Section 2.4, we recall a Magnus-type formula for the solution x(t), called "Magnus expansion in the interaction picture". It expresses the formal power series x(t) as the product of the exponential of tX_0 with the exponential of a formal Lie series $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t,X,u) \in \widehat{\mathcal{L}}(X)$. This formal Lie series $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t,X,u)$ can be expanded on any basis of the free Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}(X)$; the associated coordinates are called *coordinates of the pseudo first kind*. We give an expression of $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t,X,u)$ in terms of coordinates of the second kind associated with a Hall set.

2.1 The formal differential equation

Fundamental in this project is the use of the formal differential equation

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}(t) = x(t)(X_0 + u(t)X_1), \\ x(0) = 1. \end{cases}$$
 (2.1)

The goal of this section is to define its solutions. This requires the following notions.

Definition 2.1 (Graded algebra). The free associative algebra $\mathcal{A}(X)$ (see Definition 1.2) can be seen as a graded algebra:

$$\mathcal{A}(X) = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathcal{A}_n(X), \tag{2.2}$$

where $A_n(X)$ is the finite-dimensional \mathbb{R} -vector space spanned by monomials of degree n over X. In particular $A_0(X) = \mathbb{R}$ and $A_1(X) = \operatorname{span}_{\mathbb{R}}(X)$.

Definition 2.2 (Formal series). We consider the (unital associative) algebra $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}(X)$ of formal series generated by $\mathcal{A}(X)$. An element $a \in \widehat{\mathcal{A}}(X)$ is a sequence $a = (a_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ written $a = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} a_n$, where $a_n \in \mathcal{A}_n(X)$ with, in particular, $a_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ being its constant term.

We also define the Lie algebra of formal Lie series $\widehat{\mathcal{L}}(X)$ as the Lie algebra of formal power series $a \in \widehat{\mathcal{A}}(X)$ for which $a_n \in \mathcal{L}(X)$ for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

Within the realm of formal series, one can define the operators exp and log. For instance, for $a \in \widehat{\mathcal{A}}(X)$ with $a_0 = 0$, $\exp(a) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{a^k}{k!}$ is a well-defined formal series.

The solutions to (2.1) are defined in the following way.

Definition 2.3 (Solution to a formal ODE). Let t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$. The solution to the formal ODE (2.1) is the formal-series valued function $x : [0,t] \to \widehat{\mathcal{A}}(X)$, whose homogeneous components $x_n : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathcal{A}_n(X)$ are the unique continuous functions that satisfy, for every $s \geq 0$, $x_0(s) = 1$ and, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$x_n(s) = \int_0^s x_{n-1}(s')(X_0 + u(s')X_1) \, \mathrm{d}s'. \tag{2.3}$$

2.2 Hall sets and bases

We recall the notion of Hall sets and Hall bases. For more details on theses bases of $\mathcal{L}(X)$, we refer to [9], [29, Chapter 4] or [35, Chapter 1].

Definition 2.4 (Length, left and right factors). For $b \in Br(X)$, |b| denotes the length of b. If |b| > 1, b can be written in a unique way as $b = (b_1, b_2)$, with $b_1, b_2 \in Br(X)$. We use the notations $\lambda(b) = b_1$ and $\mu(b) = b_2$, which define maps $\lambda, \mu : Br(X) \setminus X \to Br(X)$.

Definition 2.5 (Hall set). A Hall set is a subset \mathcal{B} of Br(X), totally ordered by a relation < and such that

- $X \subset \mathcal{B}$,
- for $b = (b_1, b_2) \in Br(X)$, $b \in \mathcal{B}$ iff $b_1, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}$, $b_1 < b_2$ and either $b_2 \in X$ or $\lambda(b_2) \leq b_1$,
- for every $b_1, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}$ such that $(b_1, b_2) \in \mathcal{B}$, one has $b_1 < (b_1, b_2)$.

The main interest of Hall sets is that their images by E yield algebraic bases of $\mathcal{L}(X)$, called Hall bases, as proved in [35, Corollary 1.1, Proposition 1.1 and Theorem 1.1].

Theorem 2.6 (Viennot). Let $\mathcal{B} \subset Br(X)$ be a Hall set. Then $E(\mathcal{B})$ is a basis of $\mathcal{L}(X)$.

Remark 2.7. Historically, Hall sets were introduced by Marshall Hall in [12], based on ideas of Philip Hall in [13]. In his historical narrower definition, the third condition in Definition 2.5 was replaced by the stronger condition: for every $b_1, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}$, $b_1 < b_2 \Rightarrow |b_1| \leq |b_2|$.

Two famous families of Hall sets are the Chen-Fox-Lyndon ones (see [35, p. 15-16]) whose order stems from the lexicographic order on words and the historical length-compatible Hall sets, for which $b_1 < b_2 \Rightarrow |b_1| \leq |b_2|$. Other examples, such as the Spitzer-Foata basis are studied in [4] and [35, Chapter 1].

Definition 2.8 (Support). Let \mathcal{B} be a Hall set of Br(X) and $a \in \mathcal{L}(X)$. For $b \in \mathcal{B}$, we denote by $\langle a, b \rangle_{\mathcal{B}}$ the coefficient of E(b) in the expansion of a on the basis $E(\mathcal{B})$. We define

$$\operatorname{supp}_{\mathcal{B}}(a) := \{ b \in \mathcal{B}; \langle a, b \rangle_{\mathcal{B}} \neq 0 \}. \tag{2.4}$$

If $A \subset \mathcal{L}(X)$, we denote by $\operatorname{supp}_{\mathcal{B}}(A) := \bigcup_{a \in A} \operatorname{supp}_{\mathcal{B}}(a)$. We drop the subscripts \mathcal{B} when there is no possible confusion on which basis is used.

2.3 Sussmann's infinite product

In this section, we present an expansion for the formal power series x(t) solution to (2.1) as a product of exponentials of the members of a Hall set, multiplied by coefficients that have simple expressions as iterated integrals, called *coordinates of the second kind*. This infinite product is an extension to all Hall bases of Sussmann's infinite product on length-compatible Hall bases [33], suggested in [20] also proved in [3, Section 2.5].

Definition 2.9. Let $\mathcal{B} \subset \operatorname{Br}(X)$ be a Hall set. The coordinates of the second kind associated with \mathcal{B} is the unique family $(\xi_b)_{b\in\mathcal{B}}$ of functionals $\mathbb{R}_+ \times L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by induction in the following way: for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$

- $\xi_{X_0}(t,u) := t \text{ and } \xi_{X_1}(t,u) := \int_0^t u = u_1(t),$
- for $b \in \mathcal{B} \setminus X$, there exists a unique couple (b_1, b_2) of elements of \mathcal{B} such that $b_1 < b_2$ and a unique maximal integer $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that $b = \operatorname{ad}_{b_1}^m(b_2)$ and then

$$\xi_b(t,u) := \frac{1}{m!} \int_0^t \xi_{b_1}^m(s,u) \dot{\xi}_{b_2}(s,u) \, \mathrm{d}s. \tag{2.5}$$

Theorem 2.10. Let $\mathcal{B} \subset Br(X)$ be a Hall set, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$. The solution to the formal differential equation (2.1) satisfies,

$$x(t) = \prod_{b \in \mathcal{B}} e^{\xi_b(t,u)E(b)}.$$
 (2.6)

Remark 2.11. In (2.6), the right-hand side is an infinite oriented product, indexed by elements of \mathcal{B} which are increasing towards the left (see [3, Section 2.5] for more precise definitions).

2.4 Magnus formula in interaction picture

The following result is proved in [3, Section 2.4].

Theorem 2.12. For $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$, the solution x to (2.1) satisfies

$$x(t) = \exp(tX_0) \exp\left(\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t, X, u)\right) \tag{2.7}$$

where $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t, X, u) \in \widehat{\mathcal{L}}(X)$. Moreover, if $\mathcal{B} \subset \operatorname{Br}(X)$ is a Hall set, there exists a unique family $(\eta_b)_{b \in \mathcal{B}}$ of functionals $\mathbb{R}_+ \times L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{R}_+) \to \mathbb{R}$, called coordinates of the pseudo first kind associated with \mathcal{B} , such that, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$,

$$\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t, X, u) = \sum_{b \in \mathcal{B}} \eta_b(t, u) E(b), \qquad (2.8)$$

with, in particular, $\eta_{X_0}(t, u) = 0$ and $\eta_{X_1}(t, u) = u_1(t)$.

Since we will work with truncated version of this expansion, we also introduce, for $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$, the notation $\mathcal{Z}_M(t,X,u)$ to denote the canonical projection of $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t,X,u)$ onto $\mathcal{A}_1(X) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{A}_M(X)$, so that one has

$$\mathcal{Z}_M(t, X, u) = \sum_{n_1(b) \le M} \eta_b(t, u) \mathbf{E}(b). \tag{2.9}$$

One of the points of interest of the infinite product expansion is to provide an expression of $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t, X, u)$ and its coordinates of the pseudo-first kind in terms of the coordinates of the second kind.

Proposition 2.13. There exists a family of elements $F_{q,h}(Y_1, \ldots, Y_q) \in \mathcal{L}(\{Y_1, \ldots, Y_q\})$ for $q \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $h \in (\mathbb{N}^*)^q$, such that, $F_{q,h}(Y_1, \ldots, Y_q)$ is of degree h_i with respect to Y_i for each $i \in [1, q]$ and, for every Hall set $\mathcal{B} \subset \operatorname{Br}(X)$ with X_0 as maximal element, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$,

$$\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t, X, u) = \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^*, h \in (\mathbb{N}^*)^q \\ b_1 > \dots > b_q \in \mathcal{B} \setminus \{X_0\}}} \xi_{b_1}^{h_1}(t, u) \dots \xi_{b_q}^{h_q}(t, u) F_{q, h}(b_1, \dots, b_q).$$
 (2.10)

Equivalently, for every $b \in \mathcal{B}$, one has

$$\eta_{b}(t,u) = \xi_{b}(t,u) + \sum_{\substack{q \geq 2, h \in (\mathbb{N}^{*})^{q} \\ b_{1} > \dots > b_{q} \in \mathcal{B} \setminus \{X_{0}\}}} \xi_{b_{1}}^{h_{1}}(t,u) \dots \xi_{b_{q}}^{h_{q}}(t,u) \langle F_{q,h}(b_{1},\dots,b_{q}), b \rangle, \tag{2.11}$$

where, for $a \in \mathcal{L}(X)$, $\langle a, b \rangle$ denotes the coefficient of b in the expansion of a on \mathcal{B} .

Proof. We deduce from Theorems 2.10 and 2.12 and the maximality of X_0 that

$$e^{\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t,X,u)} = \prod_{b \in \mathcal{B}\setminus\{X_0\}} e^{\xi_b(t,u)E(b)}.$$
 (2.12)

Then (2.10) and (2.11) follow from the multivariate CBHD formula [3, Proposition 34]².

Remark 2.14. The elements $F_{q,h}$ are deeply linked with the CBHD formula and can be iteratively computed from its usual two-variables coefficients. At the first orders, one has for example $F_{1,(1)}(Y_1) = Y_1$ and $F_{2,(1,1)}(Y_1, Y_2) = \frac{1}{2}[Y_1, Y_2]$.

Equality (2.11) leads to the idea that, in some sense, at "leading order", one has $\eta_b \approx \xi_b$, provided that one can estimate the appropriate cross products of the right-hand side.

Definition 2.15 (\mathcal{F}). Given $q \geq 2$ and $b_1, \ldots, b_q \in Br(X)$, we define $\mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q)$ as the vector subspace of $\mathcal{L}(X)$ spanned by Lie brackets of b_1, \ldots, b_q involving each of these elements exactly once. For example

$$\mathcal{F}(b_1, b_2) = \mathbb{R}[b_1, b_2], \tag{2.13}$$

$$\mathcal{F}(b_1, b_2, b_3) = \mathbb{R}[b_1, [b_2, b_3]] + \mathbb{R}[[b_1, b_2], b_3], \tag{2.14}$$

thanks to Jacobi's identity $[b_2, [b_1, b_3]] = [[b_2, b_1], b_3] + [b_1, [b_2, b_3]].$

Proposition 2.16. Let \mathcal{B} be a Hall set with X_0 maximal. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}$. There exits C > 0 such that the following property holds. Assume that there exists $\Xi : \mathbb{R}_+^* \times L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+) \to \mathbb{R}_+$ such that, for all $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}$ such that $b \in \text{supp } \mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q)$, for every $u \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ and t > 0,

$$|\xi_{b_1}(t, u) \cdots \xi_{b_a}(t, u)| \le \Xi(t, u).$$
 (2.15)

Then, for every $u \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ and t > 0,

$$|\eta_b(t, u) - \xi_b(t, u)| \le C\Xi(t, u). \tag{2.16}$$

Proof. This is a straightforward consequence of (2.11) and the fact that the sum in the right-hand side of this equality is finite. Indeed, $\langle F_{q,h}(b_1,\ldots,b_q),b\rangle \neq 0$ implies in particular that $h_1|b_1|+\cdots+h_q|b_q|=|b|$, so there is a finite number of possibilities for q, h and the b_i .

3 A new Hall basis of the free Lie algebra

In this section, we define our new basis of the free Lie algebra over two generators $\{X_0, X_1\}$, designed for applications to control theory, and compute some of its elements.

In Section 3.1, we introduce our definition of a new Hall set, which we call \mathcal{B}^* and motivate its interest for control problems. In Section 3.2, we give an exhaustive description of the elements of \mathcal{B}^* involving X_1 at most 5 times. In Section 3.3, we compute the associated coordinates of the second kind, while in Section 3.4, we provide estimates of these coordinates.

3.1 Definition of \mathcal{B}^* and first properties

The main result of this paragraph is Theorem 3.4 which states the existence and uniqueness of our basis \mathcal{B}^{\star} . We start by introducing some notations and definitions which will make the presentation more meaningful.

First, we define by induction a subset G of Br(X) by requiring that, $X_0, X_1 \in G$ and, for every $a, b \in G$ with $a \neq X_0$, $(a, b) \in G$. Heuristically, G is the subset of $b \in Br(X)$ for which X_0 is never the left factor of any sub-bracket within b. This leads to the following definition.

²Technically, this proposition is stated for finite products. Nevertheless, one can use the graded structure of $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}(X)$ to reduce the proof to this finite setting.

Definition 3.1 (Germ). For any $b \in G \setminus \{X_0\}$, there exists a unique couple $(b^*, \nu_b) \in G \times \mathbb{N}$ such that $b = b^*0^{\nu_b}$, with $b^* = X_1$ or $b^* = (b_1, b_2)$ with $b_1 \neq X_0$ and $b_2 \neq X_0$, where the notation 0^{ν} is introduced in Definition 1.6. We call b^* the germ of b and we say that b is a germ when $b = b^*$ (i.e. $\nu_b = 0$). Let G^* be the subset of G made of germs.

Example 3.2. Let $b := ((X_1, X_0), X_0) = X_1 0^2$. The germ of b is X_1 and $\nu_b = 2$. Hence $b \notin G$. However $c := (X_1, (X_1, X_0))$ is a germ and $c \in G$.

Definition 3.3 (Order for \mathcal{B}^*). We endow G with the following total order.

- (B0) X_0 is the maximal element.
- (B1) for $a, b \in G \setminus \{X_0\}$, a < b if and only if $a^* < b^*$ or $a^* = b^*$ and $\nu_a < \nu_b$.
- (B2) for $a^*, b^* \in G^*$, $a^* < b^*$ if and only if
 - $either n_1(a^*) < n_1(b^*),$
 - or $n_1(a^*) = n_1(b^*)$ and $\lambda(a^*) < \lambda(b^*)$,
 - or $n_1(a^*) = n_1(b^*)$ and $\lambda(a^*) = \lambda(b^*)$ and $\mu(a^*) < \mu(b^*)$.

In other words, X_1 is minimal, X_0 is maximal and, on $G \setminus X$, the order is the lexicographic order on the quadruple $b \mapsto (n_1(b^*), \lambda(b^*), \mu(b^*), \nu_b)$.

Theorem 3.4. There exists a unique Hall set $\mathcal{B}^* \subset G \subset \operatorname{Br}(X)$ associated with Definition 3.3.

Proof. By [4, Lemma 1.37], it suffices to check that < is a Hall order on G, i.e. a total order such that, for every $(a,b) \in G \setminus X$, $a \in G$ and a < (a,b).

Step 1. We prove that, for every $a, b \in G$, if neither a < b nor b < a holds, then a = b. By contradiction, let a and b be a pair, of minimal total length |a| + |b|, such that $a \neq b$, and neither a < b nor b < a. By (B0), $a \neq X_0$ and $b \neq X_0$. By (B1), $a^* \neq b^*$ (otherwise $\nu_a = \nu_b$ so a = b). By (B2), $n_1(a^*) = n_1(b^*)$ and,

- either $\lambda(a^*) \neq \lambda(b^*)$, and these two brackets are an incomparable pair of shorter total length,
- or $\lambda(a^*) = \lambda(b^*)$, but then $\mu(a^*) \neq \mu(b^*)$ is an incomparable pair of shorter total length.

Step 2. We prove that, for every $(a,b) \in G \setminus X$, $a \in G$ and a < (a,b). Let $(a,b) \in G \setminus X$. Then $a \in G$ by construction of G by induction. If $b = X_0$ then a < (a,b) by (B1). If $b \neq X_0$, then $n_1(a) < n_1((a,b))$ so a < (a,b) by (B2).

Remark 3.5. In \mathcal{B}^* , X_0 is maximal. This is similar to the fact that X_0 would be maximal in the Chen-Fox-Lyndon basis associated with the order $X_1 < X_0$ on X. So \mathcal{B}^* shares some properties of this basis (for example, the fact that $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \Rightarrow \forall \nu \in \mathbb{N}, b0^{\nu} \in \mathcal{B}^*$).

If $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$ is a germ, then, by (B2), $\mu(b) < b$, because $n_1(\mu(b)) < n_1(b)$. This is similar to the situation in length-compatible Hall sets where one always has $\mu(b) < b$ because $|\mu(b)| < |b|$. In the Chen-Fox-Lyndon basis however, one has $b < \mu(b)$. So \mathcal{B}^* shares some properties of length-compatible Hall sets.

By analogy with (1.4) and (1.5), for $A_1, A_0 \subset \mathbb{N}$, we will also adopt the notations

$$\mathcal{B}_{A_1}^{\star} := \{ b \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}; n_1(b) \in A_1 \} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{B}_{A_1, A_0}^{\star} := \{ b \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}; n_1(b) \in A_1, n_0(b) \in A_0 \}. \tag{3.1}$$

3.2 Elements of \mathcal{B}^* up to the fifth order

The goal of this section is to prove Proposition 1.9, i.e. to determine the germs of $\mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,5 \rrbracket}^*$. If b^* is such a germ, then, by Definition 2.5, for every $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $b^*0^{\nu} \in \mathcal{B}^*$ and, by (B1), for every $\nu_1 < \nu_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ then $b^*0^{\nu_1} < b^*0^{\nu_2}$.

Proof of Proposition 1.9. X_1 is the only possible germ in \mathcal{B}_1^* , which proves (1.8). Moreover, the sequence $(M_{\nu})_{\nu \in \mathbb{N}}$ is increasing

$$\forall \nu \le \nu', \quad M_{\nu} \le M_{\nu'}. \tag{3.2}$$

By Definition 2.5, any germ of $\mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 2,5\rrbracket}^{\star}$ is of the form (a,b) where $a,b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,4\rrbracket}^{\star}$, and $\lambda(b) \leq a < b$. By (B1), this implies that either $a^* = b^*$ and then $b = (a, X_0)$ so $(a,b) = \operatorname{ad}_a^2(X_0)$, or $a^* < b^*$ and then $b = b^*$ and $n_1(a) \leq n_1(b)$. We proceed by increasing degree in X_1 .

• Germs of \mathcal{B}_{2}^{\star} : By Definition 2.5, for every $j \in \mathbb{N}^{*}$, $W_{j,0}$ belongs to \mathcal{B}^{\star} . Indeed $W_{j,0} = \operatorname{ad}_{M_{j-1}^{2}}(X_{0})$ and $M_{j-1} < X_{0}$ by (B0). These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_{2}^{\star} that one may construct by bracketing two elements of \mathcal{B}_{1}^{\star} . Moreover, by (B2), $W_{j,0} < W_{k,0}$ when j < k, thus, by (B1),

$$\forall j < k \in \mathbb{N}^*, \forall \mu \in \mathbb{N}, \quad W_{j,\mu} < W_{k,0}. \tag{3.3}$$

• Germs of \mathcal{B}_3^{\star} : By Definition 2.5, for $j \leq k \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$P_{j,k,0} = (M_{k-1}, W_{j,0}) = (M_{k-1}, (M_{j-1}, M_j))$$
(3.4)

belongs to \mathcal{B}^{\star} . Indeed, $M_{j-1} \leq M_{k-1} < W_{j,0}$ by (3.2) and (B2) because $n_1(M_{k-1}) < n_1(W_{j,0})$. These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_3^{\star} that one may construct by bracketing an element of \mathcal{B}_1^{\star} with an element of \mathcal{B}_2^{\star} .

• Germs of \mathcal{B}_4^{\star} in $(\mathcal{B}_1^{\star}, \mathcal{B}_3^{\star})$: By Definition 2.5, for $j \leq k \leq l \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$Q_{j,k,l,0} = (M_{l-1}, P_{j,k,0}) = (M_{l-1}, (M_{k-1}, W_{j,0}))$$
(3.5)

belongs to \mathcal{B}^* because $W_{j,\mu} < X_0$ by (B0). These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_4^* that one may construct by bracketing an element of \mathcal{B}_1^* with an element of \mathcal{B}_3^* .

• Germs of \mathcal{B}_4^{\star} in $(\mathcal{B}_2^{\star}, \mathcal{B}_2^{\star})$: By Definition 2.5, for $j < k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $\mu \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$Q_{j,\mu,k,0}^{\sharp} = (W_{j,\mu}, W_{k,0}) = (W_{j,\nu}, (M_{k-1}, M_k))$$
(3.6)

belongs to \mathcal{B}^* . Indeed, $M_{k-1} < W_{j,\mu} < W_{k,0}$ by (B2) and (3.3). These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_4^* that one may construct by bracketing two elements of \mathcal{B}_2^* having different germs.

For $j \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $\mu \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$Q_{j,\mu,0}^{\flat} = (W_{j,\mu}, W_{j,\mu+1}) = \operatorname{ad}_{W_{j,\mu}}^{2}(X_{0})$$
(3.7)

belongs to \mathcal{B}^* . Indeed, by (B0), $W_{j,\mu} < X_0$. These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_4^* that one may construct by bracketing two elements of \mathcal{B}_2^* having the same germ.

• Germs of \mathcal{B}_5^{\star} in $(\mathcal{B}_1^{\star}, \mathcal{B}_4^{\star})$: By Definition 2.5, for $j \leq k \leq l \leq m \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$R_{j,k,l,m,0} = (M_{m-1}, Q_{j,k,l,0}) = (M_{m-1}, (M_{l-1}, P_{j,k,0}))$$
(3.8)

belongs to \mathcal{B}^{\star} . Indeed, $M_{l-1} \leq M_{m-1} < Q_{j,k,l,0}$ by (3.2) and (B2). These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_{5}^{\star} that one may construct by bracketing an element of \mathcal{B}_{1}^{\star} with an element of \mathcal{B}_{4}^{\star} .

• Germs of \mathcal{B}_5^{\star} in $(\mathcal{B}_2^{\star}, \mathcal{B}_3^{\star})$: By Definition 2.5, for $j, k, l \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that $j \leq k$ and $\mu \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$R_{j,k,l,\mu,0}^{\sharp} = (W_{l,\mu}, P_{j,k,0}) = (W_{l,\mu}, (M_{k-1}, W_j))$$
(3.9)

belongs to \mathcal{B}^{\star} . Indeed, $M_{k-1} < W_{l,\mu} < P_{j,k,0}$ by (B2). These are the only elements of \mathcal{B}_5^{\star} one may construct by bracketing an element of \mathcal{B}_2^{\star} with an element of \mathcal{B}_3^{\star} .

This concludes the proof.

3.3 Expressions of coordinates of the second kind up to the fifth order

In this paragraph, we give explicit expressions of the coordinates of the second kind, as defined in Definition 2.9 associated with the elements of \mathcal{B}^* up to the fifth order in the control introduced in Section 3.2. We start with the following lemma, which helps in visualizing the coordinates of the second kind associated with the elements of $\mathcal{B}^*_{[1,5]}$ listed in Proposition 1.9.

Lemma 3.6. For $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\xi_{b0\nu}(t,u) = \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} \dot{\xi}_b(s,u) \, \mathrm{d}s.$$
 (3.10)

Proof. By induction on ν , this follows from Definition 2.9 and the fact that \mathcal{B}^{\star} satisfies (B0). \square

Proposition 3.7. For every $j \leq k \leq l \leq m \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\xi_{M_{\nu}}(t,u) = \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} u(s) \, \mathrm{d}s = u_{\nu+1}(t), \tag{3.11}$$

$$\xi_{W_{j,\nu}}(t,u) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} u_j^2(s) \,\mathrm{d}s,\tag{3.12}$$

$$\xi_{P_{j,k,\nu}}(t,u) = \alpha_{j,k} \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} u_k(s) u_j^2(s) \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.13}$$

$$\xi_{Q_{j,k,l,\nu}}(t,u) = \beta_{j,k,l} \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} u_l(s) u_k(s) u_j^2(s) \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.14}$$

$$\xi_{Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^b}(t,u) = \frac{1}{8} \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^\nu}{\nu!} \left(\int_0^s \frac{(s-s')^\mu}{\mu!} u_j^2(s') \, \mathrm{d}s' \right)^2 \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.15}$$

$$\xi_{Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}}(t,u) = \frac{1}{4} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} \left(\int_{0}^{s} \frac{(s-s')^{\mu}}{\mu!} u_{j}^{2}(s') \, \mathrm{d}s' \right) u_{k}^{2}(s) \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.16}$$

$$\xi_{R_{j,k,l,m,\nu}}(t,u) = \gamma_{j,k,l,m} \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} u_m(s) u_l(s) u_k(s) u_j^2(s) \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.17}$$

$$\xi_{R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}}(t,u) = \frac{\alpha_{j,k}}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} \left(\int_{0}^{s} \frac{(s-s')^{\mu}}{\mu!} u_{l}^{2}(s') \, \mathrm{d}s' \right) u_{k}(s) u_{j}(s)^{2} \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.18}$$

where j < k in (3.16) (only), and the coefficients are given by

$$\alpha_{j,k} = \frac{1}{2!} \delta_{j < k} + \frac{1}{3!} \delta_{j = k},\tag{3.19}$$

$$\beta_{j,k,l} = \alpha_{j,k} \delta_{k< l} + \frac{1}{(2!)^2} \delta_{j< k=l} + \frac{1}{4!} \delta_{j=k=l}, \tag{3.20}$$

$$\gamma_{j,k,l,m} = \beta_{j,k,l} \delta_{l < m} + \frac{1}{5!} \delta_{j=k=l=m} + \frac{1}{(2!)^2} \delta_{j < k < l=m} + \frac{1}{2!3!} (\delta_{j < k=l=m} + \delta_{j=k < l=m}). \tag{3.21}$$

Proof. It follows from the application of Definition 2.9 to the elements of Proposition 1.9. \Box

Remark 3.8. These simple explicit expressions of the coordinates of the second kind associated with \mathcal{B}^* , together with formula (2.11), prove that we have constructed a basis of the free Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}(X)$ in which $\mathcal{Z}_{\infty}(t,X,u)$ has, in some sense, a simple expression. This is closely related to the first open problem of [21]: "construct a basis for the free Lie algebra such that the corresponding coordinates of the first kind have simple formulas".

We observe in particular that, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, the quadratic form ξ_{W_k} is positive-definite: this is a key point for Theorem 1.11. The positivity of the values of $\xi_{Q_{j,k,k}}$ is a key point for the quartic necessary conditions which we intend to study in a forthcoming work. Finally, one may expect that for any germ $\mathfrak{b} \in \mathcal{B}^*$ such that $\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}$ is positive-definite, a necessary condition for STLC of the form (1.25) holds.

3.4 Estimates on the coordinates of the second kind up to the fifth order

We start with a rough estimate valid for all brackets of $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus X$, which will be mainly used to prove convergence of the considered series. This statement follows from [3, Lemma 156] and is thus valid within any Hall set such that $X_1 < X_0$. For self-containedness, we give a direct proof in the case of \mathcal{B}^* in Appendix A.3.

Proposition 3.9. For every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, there exists c = c(k) > 0 such that, for every $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_1\}$ with $n_1(b) = k$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$,

$$|\xi_b(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{|b|}}{|b|!} t^{-(1+k)} ||u_1||_{L^k}^k.$$
 (3.22)

To prove our obstruction results, we need more accurate estimates on the coordinates of the second type associated with $\mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,5\rrbracket}^{\star}$, in terms of Sobolev norms of primitives of the control. This is the goal the following statement, proved in Appendix A.4

Proposition 3.10. The following bounds hold.

1. Let $p \in [1, \infty]$ and $j_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \geq j_0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |M_j| \geq j_0 + 1$ and

$$|\xi_{M_j}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(j_0+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^p}.$$
 (3.23)

2. Let $p \in [1, \infty]$ and $j_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \ge j_0$, $\nu \ge 0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R}), \ \ell := |W_{j,\nu}| \ge 2j_0 + 1$ and

$$|\xi_{W_{j,\nu}}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(2j_0+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p}}^2.$$
 (3.24)

3. Let $p_1, p_2 \in [1, \infty]$ such that $\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} \le 1$ and $j_0, k_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \ge j_0$, $k \ge k_0$ with $j \le k$, $\nu \ge 0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |P_{j,k,\nu}| \ge 2j_0 + k_0 + 1$ and

$$|\xi_{P_{j,k,\nu}}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(2j_0+k_0+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p_1}-\frac{1}{p_2}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p_1}}^2 ||u_{k_0}||_{L^{p_2}}.$$
(3.25)

4. Let $p_1, p_2, p_3 \in [1, \infty]$ such that $\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} \le 1$ and $j_0, k_0, l_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \ge j_0$, $k \ge k_0$, $l \ge l_0$ with $j \le k \le l$, $\nu \ge 0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |Q_{j,k,l,\nu}| \ge 2j_0 + k_0 + l_0 + 1$ and

$$|\xi_{Q_{j,k,l,\nu}}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(2j_0+k_0+l_0+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p_1}-\frac{1}{p_2}-\frac{1}{p_3}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p_1}}^2 ||u_{k_0}||_{L^{p_2}} ||u_{l_0}||_{L^{p_3}}.$$
(3.26)

5. Let $p \in [1, \infty]$ and $j_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \ge j_0$, $\mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}| \ge 4j_0 + 3$ and

$$|\xi_{Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^b}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(4j_0+3)} t^{3-\frac{2}{p}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p}}^4.$$
(3.27)

6. Let $p_1, p_2 \in [1, \infty]$ and $j_0, k_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \geq j_0$, $k \geq k_0$, with j < k, $\mu, \nu \geq 0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}| \geq 2j_0 + 2k_0 + 2$ and

$$|\xi_{Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(2j_0+2k_0+2)} t^{2-\frac{1}{p_1}-\frac{1}{p_2}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p_1}}^2 ||u_{k_0}||_{L^{2p_2}}^2.$$
(3.28)

7. Let $p_1, p_2, p_3, p_4 \in [1, \infty]$ such that $\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \frac{1}{p_4} \le 1$ and $j_0, k_0, l_0, m_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \ge j_0$, $k \ge k_0$, $l \ge l_0$, $m \ge m_0$ with $j \le k \le l \le m$, $\nu \ge 0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |R_{j,k,l,m,\nu}| \ge 2j_0 + k_0 + l_0 + m_0 + 1$ and

$$|\xi_{R_{j,k,l,m,\nu}}(t,u)| \leq \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(2j_0+k_0+l_0+m_0+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p_1}-\frac{1}{p_2}-\frac{1}{p_3}-\frac{1}{p_4}} \times ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p_1}}^2 ||u_{k_0}||_{L^{p_2}} ||u_{l_0}||_{L^{p_3}} ||u_{m_0}||_{L^{p_4}}.$$

$$(3.29)$$

8. Let $p, p_1, p_2 \in [1, \infty]$ such that $\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} \leq 1$ and $j_0, k_0, l_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$. There exists c > 0 such that, for every $j \geq j_0$, $k \geq k_0$, $l \geq l_0$, with $j \leq k$, $\mu, \nu \geq 0$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$, $\ell := |R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}| \geq 2j_0 + k_0 + 2l_0 + 2$ and

$$|\xi_{R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-(2j_0+k_0+2l_0+2)} t^{2-\frac{1}{p}-\frac{1}{p_1}-\frac{1}{p_2}} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^{2p_1}}^2 ||u_{k_0}||_{L^{p_2}} ||u_{l_0}||_{L^{2p}}^2.$$
(3.30)

4 Toolbox for our approach to obstructions

In this section, we gather results of various nature as a toolbox for the sequel.

First, we recall elementary definitions and estimates for analytic vector fields in Section 4.1 and introduce in Section 4.2 a notation $O(\cdot)$ which will be used heavily throughout the paper.

Then, we state in Section 4.3 the counterpart for system (1.1) of the formal expansion (2.7) and give in Section 4.4 a sufficient condition to replace, in some sense, the coordinates of the pseudo-first kind by those of the second kind in (2.8). We show nevertheless in Section 4.5 that this simplification is not always valid.

Eventually, we recall in Section 4.6 the Gagliardo–Nirenberg interpolation inequalities, and state straight-forward consequences of the Jacobi identity in Section 4.7.

4.1 Analytic estimates for vector fields

For $a \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and a multi-index $\alpha = (\alpha^1, \dots, \alpha^a) \in \mathbb{N}^a$, we use the notations $|\alpha| := \alpha^1 + \dots + \alpha^a$, $\partial^{\alpha} := \partial_{x_1}^{\alpha^1} \cdots \partial_{x_a}^{\alpha^a}$ and $\alpha! := \alpha^1! \cdots \alpha^a!$. Then, the following estimate can be proved by iterating $2^{-(p+q)}(p+q)! \le p!q! \le (p+q)!$ for every $p, q \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\forall a \in \mathbb{N}^*, \forall \alpha = (\alpha^1, \dots, \alpha^a) \in \mathbb{N}^a, \quad 2^{-(a-1)|\alpha|} |\alpha|! \le \alpha! \le |\alpha|! \tag{4.1}$$

Definition 4.1 (Analytic vector fields, analytic norms). Let $\delta > 0$ and B_{δ} be the closed ball of radius δ , centered at $0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$. For r > 0, we define $C^{\omega,r}(B_{\delta};\mathbb{R}^d)$ as the subspace of real-analytic vector fields on an open neighborhood of B_{δ} , for which the following norm is finite

$$|||f|||_r := \sum_{i=1}^b \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^d} \frac{r^{|\alpha|}}{\alpha!} ||\partial^{\alpha} f_i||_{L^{\infty}(B_{\delta})}. \tag{4.2}$$

For each a real-analytic vector field f on a neighborhood of 0, there exist $r, \delta > 0$ such that $f \in C^{\omega,r}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ (see [22, Proposition 2.2.10]).

The following classical result is proved, for instance in [3, Lemma 80].

Lemma 4.2 (Analytic estimate). Let $r, \delta > 0$, r' := r/e, $f_0, f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{\omega, r}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $b \in Br(X)$. Then, $f_b \in \mathcal{C}^{\omega, r'}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and

$$|||f_b|||_{r'} \le \frac{r}{9}(|b|-1)! \left(\frac{9|||f|||_r}{r}\right)^{|b|},$$
 (4.3)

where $|||f|||_r := \max\{|||f_0|||_r; |||f_1|||_r\}.$

4.2 Regime for the notation O

Given two functions A(x, u) and B(x, u) of interest, we will write that A(x, u) = O(B(x, u)) when there exists $C, \rho > 0$ such that, for every $t \in (0, \rho)$, $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$ with $||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}} \leq \rho$ (recall definition (1.2)), then

$$|A(x(t;u),u)| \le CB(x(t;u),u). \tag{4.4}$$

Hence this notation refers to the regime $(t, ||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$. As examples, one has t = O(1) and $||u_1|| = O(1)$. A deeper result is the following estimate which states that, for scalar-input systems of the form (1.1), the $W^{-1,\infty}$ norm of the control is an upper bound for the size of the sate.

Lemma 4.3. Let f_0 , f_1 be analytic vector fields on a neighborhood of 0 with $f_0(0) = 0$. Then

$$x(t;u) = O(\|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}}). \tag{4.5}$$

Proof. This follows from [3, Proposition 145].

4.3 A new representation formula for ODEs

We recall the following recent approximate representation formula for the solution to (1.1).

Theorem 4.4. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\delta, r > 0$ and $f_0, f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{\omega, r}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with $f_0(0) = 0$. Then

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{M+1}}^{M+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{M}}\right),\tag{4.6}$$

where

$$\mathcal{Z}_M(t, f, u) = \sum_{b \in \mathcal{B}_{\parallel 1.M}^*} \eta_b(t, u) f_b, \tag{4.7}$$

where this sum converges absolutely in $C^{\omega,r'}(B_{\delta};\mathbb{R}^d)$ for any $r' \in [r/e,r)$.

Proof. Equality (4.6) is the third item of [3, Proposition 161]. The absolute convergence in (4.7) is proved in [3, Proposition 103] and relies on the fundamental observation that the structure constants of Hall bases exhibit asymmetric geometric growth (see [4, Theorem 1.9]).

4.4 A black-box estimate of cross products

All our obstruction results are based on considering a component \mathbb{P} of the state x(t;u) along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ for some "bad" bracket \mathfrak{b} , parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$, where \mathcal{N} is an appropriate subset of Br(X). By (4.6), we would like to compute $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0)$ and show that it behaves like $\xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u)$. This requires to bound uniformly the cross products appearing in (2.10). We will rely on the following results, proved in Appendix A.5 and Appendix A.6.

Lemma 4.5. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Let $\delta, r > 0$ and $f_0, f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{\omega, r}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with $f_0(0) = 0$. There exists $\rho > 0$ such that, for every $t \in (0, \rho)$ and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$,

$$\mathcal{Z}_{M}(t,f,u) = \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^{*}, h \in (\mathbb{N}^{*})^{q} \\ b_{1} > \dots > b_{q} \in \mathcal{B}^{*} \setminus \{X_{0}\} \\ h_{1}n_{1}(b_{1}) + \dots h_{q}n_{1}(b_{q}) \leq M}} \xi_{b_{1}}^{h_{1}}(t,u) \cdots \xi_{b_{q}}^{h_{q}}(t,u) f_{F_{q,h}(b_{1},\dots,b_{q})}, \tag{4.8}$$

where the sum converges absolutely in $C^{\omega,r'}(B_{\delta};\mathbb{R}^d)$ for every $r' \in [r/e,r)$.

Proposition 4.6. Let $M, L \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Let $\mathfrak{b} \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^*$ and $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^*$ with $\mathfrak{b} \notin \mathcal{N}$. Assume that there exist c > 0 and $\Xi : \mathbb{R}_+^* \times L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{R}_+) \to \mathbb{R}_+$ with $\Xi(t, u) = O(1)$ such that, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$,

• for all $b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^{\star}$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$, there exists $\sigma \leq L$ such that $|b| \geq \sigma$ and

$$|\xi_b(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{|b|}}{|b|!} t^{-\sigma} \Xi(t,u),$$
 (4.9)

• for all $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq M$ and $\sup \mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$, there exists $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_q \leq L$ and $(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_q) \in [0, 1]^q$ with $\alpha := \alpha_1 + \cdots + \alpha_q \geq 1$ such that, for each $i \in [1, q]$, $|b_i| \geq \sigma_i$ and

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-\sigma_i} (\Xi(t,u))^{\alpha_i}.$$
 (4.10)

Let f_0 , f_1 be analytic vector fields on a neighborhood of 0 with $f_0(0) = 0$. If $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ and \mathbb{P} is a component along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$,

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) = \xi_{\mathfrak{b}}(t,u) + O\left(\Xi(t,u)\right). \tag{4.11}$$

4.5 Cross products are not negligible in general

The expression (2.11) of η_b as ξ_b plus a finite sum of cross products leads to the idea that one could maybe replace the coordinates of the pseudo-first kind by those of the second kind in (4.6), by absorbing the difference in the remainder terms which already appear in the right-hand side. One could define

$$\mathcal{Z}_{M}^{\text{pure}}(t, X, u) := \sum_{b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^{\star}} \xi_{b}(t, u) \mathbf{E}(b)$$

$$\tag{4.12}$$

and ask whether, in the regime $(t, ||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M^{\text{pure}}(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{M+1}}^{M+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{M}}\right). \tag{4.13}$$

Such a formula would be very nice to prove positive and negative controllability results.

Estimate (4.13) is satisfied on particular systems for which the cross products are o(|x(t;u)|). For instance, for the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = \frac{1}{2}x_1^2, \end{cases}$$
(4.14)

we have $x(t;u) = \mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{pure}}(t,f,u)(0) = u_1(t)e_1 + u_2(t)e_2 + \int_0^t \frac{u_1^2}{2}e_3$ thus the estimate (4.13) is valid with M=2. Indeed, the difference $(\mathbb{Z}_2 - \mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{pure}})(t,f,u)(0)$ is proportional to $u_1(t)u_2(t)e_3 = o(|x(t;u)|)$.

Unfortunately, estimate (4.13) is not valid in general. For instance, let us consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 + \frac{1}{2}x_1^2 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_1 x_2. \end{cases}$$
(4.15)

One has

$$x(t;u) = u_1(t)e_1 + \left(u_2(t) + \int_0^t \frac{u_1^2}{2}\right)e_2 + \left(\frac{1}{2}u_2(t)^2 + u_2(t)\int_0^t \frac{u_1^2}{2} - \int_0^t u_2\frac{u_1^2}{2}\right)e_3$$
(4.16)

and for every $M \geq 3$,

$$\mathcal{Z}_{M}(t,f,u)(0) = \eta_{X_{1}}(t,u)e_{1} + \eta_{(X_{1},X_{0})}(t,u)e_{2} + \eta_{W_{1}}(t,u)e_{2} - \eta_{P_{1,2}}(t,u)e_{3}
= u_{1}(t)e_{1} + \left(u_{2}(t) + \int_{0}^{t} \frac{u_{1}^{2}}{2} + \frac{1}{2}u_{1}(t)u_{2}(t)\right)e_{2}
- \left(\int_{0}^{t} u_{2}\frac{u_{1}^{2}}{2} - \frac{1}{2}u_{2}(t)\int_{0}^{t} \frac{u_{1}^{2}}{2}\right)e_{3}.$$
(4.17)

Thus we observe that

$$x(t;u) - \mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) = -\frac{1}{2}x_1(t)u_2(t)e_2 + \frac{1}{2}u_2(t)x_2(t)e_3,$$
(4.18)

which is indeed o(|x(t;u)|) in the regime $(t, ||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$. However,

$$x(t;u) - \mathcal{Z}_M^{\text{pure}}(t,f,u)(0) = \left(\frac{1}{2}u_2(t)^2 + \frac{3}{4}u_2(t)\int_0^t u_1^2\right)e_3. \tag{4.19}$$

Thus, for any $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$ such that $x_2(t; u) = 0$,

$$x(t;u) - \mathcal{Z}_M^{\text{pure}}(t,f,u)(0) = -\frac{1}{4} \left(\int_0^t u_1^2 \right)^2 e_3.$$
 (4.20)

Since system (4.15) is L^{∞} -STLC (for example thanks to Hermes' sufficient condition of [14, Theorem 3.2]), there exist controls $u \neq 0$ such that x(t; u) = 0. For such controls, relation (4.20) falsifies (4.13) for $M \geq 4$. It also falsifies the validity of the estimate

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M^{\text{pure}}(t, f, u)(0) + o(|x(t;u)|)$$
(4.21)

for nilpotent vector fields such that $S_{\llbracket M+1,\infty \rrbracket}(f)(0)=\{0\}.$

4.6 Interpolation inequalities

We recall below the Gagliardo-Nirenberg interpolation inequalities (see [11, 28]) used in this article.

Proposition 4.7. Let $p \in [1, +\infty[$, $q, r, s \in [1, +\infty[$, $0 \le j < l \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ such that

$$\frac{j}{l} \le \alpha \quad and \quad \frac{1}{n} = j + \left(\frac{1}{r} - l\right)\alpha + \frac{1 - \alpha}{a}.$$
 (4.22)

There exists C > 0 such that, for every t > 0 and $\phi \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}([0,t];\mathbb{R})$,

$$||D^{j}\phi||_{L^{p}} \leq C||D^{l}\phi||_{L^{r}}^{\alpha}||\phi||_{L^{q}}^{1-\alpha} + Ct^{\frac{1}{p}-j-\frac{1}{s}}||\phi||_{L^{s}}.$$
(4.23)

Remark 4.8. For functions on bounded intervals, adding the lower-order term in the right-hand side of (4.23) is mandatory (see [28, item 5, p. 126]). To obtain the dependency of the constant on t > 0, one uses scaling arguments to work within a fixed domain, say [0,1].

4.7 A consequence of the Jacobi identity

The following straightforward consequences of the Jacobi identity will be useful to compute the expansion of brackets of two elements of \mathcal{B}^{\star} (see Definition 1.6 for the notation 0^{ν}).

Lemma 4.9. Using the notation 0^{ν} of Definition 1.6, the following expansions hold.

1. For any $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $a, b \in \mathcal{L}(X)$,

$$[a, b0^{\nu}] = \sum_{\nu'=0}^{\nu} {\nu \choose \nu'} (-1)^{\nu'} [a0^{\nu'}, b] 0^{\nu-\nu'}. \tag{4.24}$$

2. For any $\nu \in \mathbb{N}^*$, there exist coefficients $\alpha_j^{\nu} \in \mathbb{Z}$ for $1 \leq 2j+1 \leq \nu$, such that, for any $b \in \mathcal{L}(X)$,

$$[b, b0^{\nu}] = \sum_{1 \le 2j+1 \le \nu} \alpha_j^{\nu} [b0^j, b0^{j+1}] 0^{\nu-2j-1}. \tag{4.25}$$

Proof. The validity of (4.24) for any a,b can be proved by induction on $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, the heredity relies on the Jacobi identity and the binomial relation $\binom{\nu-1}{\nu'} + \binom{\nu-1}{\nu'-1} = \binom{\nu}{\nu'}$ for $\nu' = 1, \dots, \nu-1$. The validity of (4.25) for any b can be proved by induction on $\nu \in \mathbb{N}^*$; the Jacobi relation leads to $\alpha_j^{\nu} = \alpha_j^{\nu-1} - \alpha_{j-1}^{\nu-2}$.

5 Sussmann's and Stefani's obstructions

The goal of this section is to give a new proof of Theorem 1.10, within the framework of the unified approach proposed in this paper, as a consequence of the following more precise statement.

Theorem 5.1. Assume that (1.18) does not hold. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that

$$\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0) \notin S_{[1,2k-1]}(f)(0). \tag{5.1}$$

Then system (1.1) has a drift along $\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0)$, parallel to $S_{[1,2k-1]}(f)(0)$, of amplitude $\xi_{\operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)}$, in the regime $(t, \|u\|_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$.

5.1 Dominant part of the logarithm

Lemma 5.2. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that (5.1) holds. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0)$, parallel to $S_{[1,2k-1]}(f)(0)$. Then

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_{2k}(t,f,u)(0) = \xi_{\mathrm{ad}_{X_{*}}^{2k}(X_{0})}(t,u) + O\left(|u_{1}(t)|^{2k} + t^{\frac{1}{2k-1}} ||u_{1}||_{L^{2k}}^{2k}\right). \tag{5.2}$$

Proof. We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 2k$, $L \leftarrow 2k + 2$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow \mathrm{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)$ and $\mathcal{N} \leftarrow \mathcal{B}_{[1,2k-1]}^{\star}$, so that (5.2) will follow from (4.11), for the appropriate choice of $\Xi(t,u)$. Let us check that the required estimates are satisfied.

Step 1. Estimates of other coordinates of the second kind. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}_{[1,2k]}^*$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$. Since $\mathcal{N} = \mathcal{B}_{[1,2k-1]}^*$, one has $n_1(b) = 2k$ and $n_0(b) \geq 2$. Hence $|b| \geq 2k + 2$. By (3.22) of Proposition 3.9, estimate (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 2k + 2$ and $\Xi(t,u) = t||u_1||_{L^{2k}}^{2k}$.

Step 2. Estimates of cross products. Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq 2k$ and supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$. For each $i \in [1, q]$,

• if $b_i = X_1$, then

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| = |u_1(t)|,$$
 (5.3)

so (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = 1$ and $\alpha_i = 1/(2k) = n_1(b_i)/2k$ and $\Xi(t, u) = |u_1(t)|^{2k}$.

• otherwise, $|b_i| \ge 1 + n_1(b_i)$ and, by (3.22) of Proposition 3.9 and Hölder's inequality,

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-1-n_1(b_i)} ||u_1||_{L^{n_1(b_i)}}^{n_1(b_i)} \le \frac{(ct)^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-\sigma_i} \left(t^{\frac{1}{\alpha_i}-1} ||u_1||_{L^{2k}}^{2k} \right)^{\alpha_i}$$
 (5.4)

with $\sigma_i = 1 + n_1(b_i)$ and $\alpha_i = n_1(b_i)/(2k)$. Since $q \ge 2$, $n_1(b_i) \le 2k - 1$. Thus $\frac{1}{\alpha_i} - 1 \ge \frac{1}{2k-1}$ and, assuming $t \le 1$,

$$t^{\frac{1}{\alpha_i}-1} \|u_1\|_{L^{2k}}^{2k} \le t^{\frac{1}{2k-1}} \|u_1\|_{L^{2k}}^{2k},\tag{5.5}$$

so (4.10) holds with $\Xi(t,u)=t^{\frac{1}{2k-1}}\|u_1\|_{L^{2k}}^{2k}.$

Since
$$\mathcal{N} = \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, 2k-1 \rrbracket}^{\star}$$
, one has $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) = 2k$. Hence $\alpha = \alpha_1 + \cdots + \alpha_q = 1$.

5.2 Vectorial relation

Lemma 5.3. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that (5.1) holds. Then, $f_1(0) \neq 0$.

Proof. By contradiction, if $f_1(0) = 0$, since $f_0(0) = 0$, all iterated Lie brackets of f_0 and f_1 vanish so $\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0) = 0 \in S_{\llbracket 1,2k-1 \rrbracket}(f)(0) = \{0\}.$

5.3 Closed-loop estimate

Lemma 5.4. Assume that $f_1(0) \neq 0$. Then,

$$|u_1(t)| = O\left(|x(t;u)| + ||u_1||_{L^1}\right). \tag{5.6}$$

Proof. This estimate is proved in [3, Proposition 162]. For the sake of self-containedness, and as an illustration of the approach used in the following sections, let us give another proof.

Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_1(0)$, parallel to the null vector space $\{0\}$. By Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 1$, $L \leftarrow 2$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow X_1$ and $\mathcal{N} \leftarrow \emptyset$, (4.11) entails that

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_1(t, f, u)(0) = u_1(t) + O(\|u_1\|_{L^1}). \tag{5.7}$$

Indeed, on the one hand, for every $b \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star} \setminus \{X_1\}$, by (3.23) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, 1)$, one has $|b| \geq 2$ and

$$|\xi_b(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{|b|}}{|b|!} t^{-2} ||u_1||_{L^1},$$
 (5.8)

so (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = ||u_1||_{L^1}$. On the other hand, we don't need to estimate any cross products because, when $q \ge 2$ and $b_1, \ldots, b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}, n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) > 1$.

By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 1$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_1(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^2}^2 + |x(t;u)|^2\right). \tag{5.9}$$

Then (5.6) follows from (5.7), (5.9) and the small-state estimate of Lemma 4.3.

5.4 Interpolation inequality

Lemma 5.5. For t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$,

$$||u_1||_{L^{2k+1}}^{2k+1} \le ||u_1||_{L^{\infty}} ||u_1||_{L^{2k}}^{2k}. \tag{5.10}$$

5.5 Proof of the drift

Proof of Theorem 5.1. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $\mathrm{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0)$ parallel to $S_{[1,2k-1]}(f)(0)$. By Theorem 4.4,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_{2k}(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{2k+1}}^{2k+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{2k}}\right)$$
(5.11)

and, by (5.2) and (2.5),

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_{2k}(t,f,u)(0) = \frac{1}{(2k)!} \int_0^t u_1^{2k} + O\left(|u_1(t)|^{2k} + t^{\frac{1}{2k-1}} ||u_1||_{L^{2k}}^{2k}\right). \tag{5.12}$$

Moreover, by the closed-loop estimate (5.6) and Hölder's inequality,

$$|u_1(t)|^{2k} = O\left(|x(t;u)|^{2k} + t^{2k-1} ||u_1||_{L^{2k}}^{2k}\right).$$
(5.13)

Gathering these equalities and (5.10) yields

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \int_0^t \frac{u_1^{2k}}{(2k)!} + O\left(\left(t^{\frac{1}{2k-1}} + \|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}}\right) \int_0^t u_1^{2k} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{2k}}\right). \tag{5.14}$$

This matches Definition 1.15 of a drift along $\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0)$, parallel to $S_{\llbracket 1,2k-1\rrbracket}(f)(0)$, of amplitude $\xi_{\operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)}$, in the regime $(t, \|u\|_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$.

6 New loose quadratic obstructions, conjectured by Kawski

We prove Theorem 1.11, as a consequence of the following more precise statement.

Theorem 6.1. Let $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$. We assume k is the smallest integer for which

$$f_{W_k}(0) \notin S_{[1,\pi(k,m)] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0),$$
 (6.1)

where $\pi(k,m)$ is defined in (1.20). Then system (1.1) has a drift along $f_{W_k}(0)$, parallel to $S_{[1,\pi(k,m)]\setminus\{2\}}(f)(0)$, in the regime $t\to 0$ and $||u||_{W^{m,\infty}}\to 0$.

When m=0, the drift actually holds in the (weaker) regime $(t, ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \to 0$ (see Remarks 1.16 and 6.6), where the smallness assumption on $||u||_{L^{\infty}}$ does not depend on t.

6.1 A previous result on a prototype example

In [18, System (32)], Kawski considers the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_{1} = u \\ \dot{x}_{2} = x_{1} \\ \dots \\ \dot{x}_{k} = x_{k-1} \\ \dot{x}_{k+1} = x_{k}^{2} - \lambda x_{1}^{p}, \end{cases}$$
(6.2)

where $\lambda > 0$. Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_{j-1}}(0) = e_j \text{ for } j \in [1, k], \quad f_{W_k}(0) = 2e_{k+1}, \quad f_{\operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^p(X_0)}(0) = -\lambda p! e_{k+1}$$
 (6.3)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$. In [18, Proposition 5.1], Kawski proves that, if $p \geq 2^{k+1}$ then the system (6.2) is not L^{∞} -STLC. This result can be recovered by applying Theorem 6.1 to system (6.2) with $m \leftarrow 0$. Indeed, $p \geq 2^{k+1} > 2k - 1 = \pi(k, 0)$.

With respect to this previous result, Theorem 6.1 can be viewed as an improvement in the following directions:

- any perturbation in $\mathcal{B}_{\llbracket p,\infty \rrbracket}^{\star}$ is allowed (not only $\operatorname{ad}_{X_{1}}^{p}(X_{0})$),
- as correctly conjectured in [17, section 2.4, p. 63], the critical threshold for L^{∞} -STLC is proved to be 2k-1 (instead of $2^{k+1}-1$ obtained in [18, Proposition 5.1]),
- other regularity scales $W^{m,\infty}$ for m>0 are included.

6.2 Dominant part of the logarithm

Lemma 6.2. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Assume that k is the minimal value for which (6.1) holds. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_{W_k}(0)$, parallel to $S_{[1,\pi(k,m)]\setminus\{2\}}(f)(0)$. Then

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_{\pi(k,m)}(t,f,u)(0) = \xi_{W_k}(t,u) + O\left(|(u_1,\ldots,u_k)(t)|^2 + t||u_k||_{L^2}^2\right). \tag{6.4}$$

Proof. By minimality of k, for every $j \in [1, k-1]$,

$$f_{W_{j}}(0) \in S_{[1,\pi(j,m)] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0) \subset S_{[1,\pi(k,m)] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0), \tag{6.5}$$

since $\pi(\cdot, m)$ is non-decreasing. Since $S_{[1,\pi(k,m)]\setminus\{2\}}(X)$ is stable by right bracketing with X_0 , one also has

$$f_{W_{j,\nu}}(0) \in S_{[1,\pi(k,m)] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0),$$

$$(6.6)$$

for every $j \in [1, k-1]$ and $\nu \geq 0$. Hence $S_{[1,\pi(k,m)]\setminus\{2\}}(f)(0) = \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ where

$$\mathcal{N} := \mathcal{B}_{[1,\pi(k,m)] \setminus \{2\}}^{\star} \cup \{W_{j,\nu}; j \in [1,k-1], \nu \in \mathbb{N}\}.$$
(6.7)

We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow \pi(k, m)$, $L \leftarrow 2k + 2$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow W_k$ and \mathcal{N} as in (6.7), so that (6.4) will follow from (4.11), for the appropriate choice of $\Xi(t, u)$. Let us check that the required estimates are satisfied.

Step 1. Estimates of other coordinates of the second kind. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}_{[1,\pi(k,m)]}^{\star}$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$. By definition (6.7), one necessarily has $n_1(b) = 2$ and $b = W_{j,\nu}$ with either j > k or $(j = k \text{ and } \nu \geq 1)$. By estimate (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, k)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 2k + 2$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := t \|u_k\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{6.8}$$

Step 2. Estimates of other cross products. Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^*$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq \pi(k,m)$ and supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1,\ldots,b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$.

We start with preliminary estimates.

• If $b_i = M_j$ for some $j \in [0, k-1]$, by (3.11),

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| = |u_{j+1}(t)| = \frac{t^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-(j+1)} (j+1)! |u_{j+1}(t)|$$

$$(6.9)$$

so (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = j + 1$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = |(u_1, \dots, u_k)(t)|^2$.

• If $b_i = M_j$ for $j \ge k$, by (3.23) (with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, k)$), (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = k + 1$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t \|u_k\|_{L^2}^2$.

Since supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1,\ldots,b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$, one has q=2 and $b_1,b_2 \in \mathcal{B}_1^*$. So the previous estimates apply and $\alpha_1 = \alpha_2 = 1/2$ so $\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 = 1$.

6.3 Vectorial relations

Lemma 6.3. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\pi : \mathbb{N}^* \to \mathbb{N}^*$ be a non-decreasing map and $\vartheta : \mathbb{N}^* \to \mathbb{N}^*$ be defined by $\vartheta(k) = \max\{1; \lfloor \frac{\pi(k)}{2} \rfloor\}$. Assume that k is the minimal value for which $f_{W_k}(0) \notin S_{\llbracket 1, \pi(k) \rrbracket \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0)$. Then,

- 1. the vectors $f_{M_0}(0), \ldots, f_{M_{k-1}}(0)$ are linearly independent,
- 2. if $\vartheta(k) \geq 2$, then span $\{f_{M_0}(0), \dots, f_{M_{k-1}}(0)\} \cap S_{[2,\vartheta(k)]}(f)(0) = \{0\}$.

Proof. Let $H_0 := f_0'(0)$. Since $f_0(0) = 0$, for any $b \in Br(X)$, $f_{(b,X_0)}(0) = H_0 f_b(0)$. Thus, for each $A \subset \mathbb{N}$, the space $S_A(f)(0)$ is stable by left multiplication by H_0 . In particular, by minimality of k, for each $l \in [1, k-1]$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$f_{W_{l,\nu}}(0) = H_0^{\nu} f_{W_{l,0}}(0) \in S_{[1,\pi(l)] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0) \subset S_{[1,\pi(k)] \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0), \tag{6.10}$$

where the last inclusion results from the monotony of π . Thus,

$$S_{2,\lceil 1,2k-2\rceil}(f)(0) \subset S_{\lceil 1,\pi(k)\rceil \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0).$$
 (6.11)

Step 1. Proof of statement 1. By contradiction, assume that there exists $(\beta_0, \ldots, \beta_{k-1}) \in \mathbb{R}^k \setminus \{0\}$ such that $\beta_0 f_{M_0}(0) + \cdots + \beta_{k-1} f_{M_{k-1}}(0) = 0$, i.e. $f_{B_1}(0) = 0$ where $B_1 := \beta_{k-1} M_{k-1} + \cdots + \beta_0 M_0$. One may assume that $\beta_{k-1} \neq 0$; otherwise replace B_1 by $\operatorname{ad}_{X_0}^{k-1-K}(B_1)$ where $K = \max\{j; \beta_j \neq 0\}$. By linearity, one may assume $\beta_{k-1} = 1$. Then $f_{B_2}(0) = 0$ where

$$B_2 := \operatorname{ad}_{B_1}^2(X_0) = [M_{k-1} + \dots + \beta_0 M_0, M_k + \dots + \beta_0 M_1] = W_k - B_3, \tag{6.12}$$

where $B_3 \in S_{2,[1,2k-2]}(X)$. Finally, by (6.11), $f_{W_k}(0) = f_{B_3}(0) \in S_{[1,\pi(k)]\setminus\{2\}}(f)(0)$, which contradicts (6.1).

Step 2. Proof of statement 2. By contradiction, assume that $\vartheta(k) \geq 2$ and that there exists $B \in S_{\llbracket 2, \vartheta(k) \rrbracket}(X)$ and $(\gamma_0, \ldots, \gamma_{k-1}) \in \mathbb{R}^k \setminus \{0\}$ such that $f_{B_4}(0) = 0$ where $B_4 := \gamma_{k-1} M_{k-1} + \cdots + \gamma_0 M_0 + B$. One may assume $\gamma_{k-1} = 1$; otherwise, replace B_4 by $\operatorname{ad}_{X_0}^{k-1-K}(B_4)$ where $K = \max\{j; \gamma_j \neq 0\}$ and renormalize. Then $f_{B_5}(0) = 0$ where

$$B_5 := \operatorname{ad}_{B_4}^2(X_0) = [M_{k-1} + \dots + \gamma_0 M_0 + B, M_k + \dots + \gamma_0 M_1 + [B, X_0]]$$

$$\in W_k + S_{2, \lceil 1, 2k - 2 \rceil}(X) + S_{\lceil 3, 2\theta(k) \rceil}(X).$$

$$(6.13)$$

This fact and (6.11) contradict (6.1) because $2\vartheta(k) \leq \pi(k)$.

6.4 Closed-loop estimate

Lemma 6.4. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\pi : \mathbb{N}^* \to \mathbb{N}^*$ be a non-decreasing map and $\vartheta : \mathbb{N}^* \to \mathbb{N}^*$ be defined by $\vartheta(k) = \max\{1; \lfloor \frac{\pi(k)}{2} \rfloor\}$. Assume that k is the minimal value for which $f_{W_k}(0) \notin S_{\llbracket 1, \pi(k) \rrbracket \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0)$. Then,

$$|(u_1, \dots, u_k)(t)| = O\left(|x(t; u)| + ||u_1||_{L^{\vartheta(k)+1}}^{\vartheta(k)+1} + t^{\frac{1}{2}}||u_k||_{L^2}\right).$$
(6.14)

Proof. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow \vartheta(k)$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_{\vartheta(k)}(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{\vartheta(k)+1}}^{\vartheta(k)+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{\vartheta(k)}}\right). \tag{6.15}$$

Let $i \in [0, k-1]$. By Lemma 6.3, we can consider \mathbb{P} , a component along $f_{M_i}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ where $\mathcal{N} := (\{M_0, \dots, M_{k-1}\} \setminus M_i) \cup \mathcal{B}^{\star}_{[2,\vartheta(k)]}$. We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with

 $M \leftarrow \vartheta(k), L \leftarrow k+1, \ \mathfrak{b} \leftarrow M_i \ \text{and} \ \mathcal{N} \ \text{as above, so that (4.11), for the appropriate choice of } \Xi(t,u), \text{ will yield}$

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_{\vartheta(k)}(t,f,u)(0) = u_{i+1}(t) + O\left(t^{\frac{1}{2}} \|u_k\|_{L^2}\right). \tag{6.16}$$

Then, combining (6.15) and (6.16) concludes the proof of (6.14). Let us check that the required estimates are satisfied.

Step 1. Estimates of other coordinates of the second kind. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}_{\llbracket 1, \vartheta(k) \rrbracket}$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$. By choice of \mathcal{N} , one has necessarily $n_1(b) = 1$. Then $b = M_j$ for $j \geq k$. Thus, by (3.23) (with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, k)$), $|b| \geq k + 1$ and (4.9) holds with $\sigma = k + 1$ and $\Xi(t, u) := t^{\frac{1}{2}} ||u_k||_{L^2}$.

Step 2. Estimates of cross products. Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq \vartheta(k)$ and supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$.

By construction of \mathcal{N} , there is no such cross product term.

6.5 Interpolation inequality

Lemma 6.5. There exists C > 0 such that, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$,

$$||u_1||_{L^{\pi(k,m)+1}}^{\pi(k,m)+1} \le C\left(||u_1||_{L^{\infty}}^{\pi(k,m)+1-p}||u||_{W^{m,\infty}}^p + t^{\pi(k,m)+1-2k}||u||_{L^{\infty}}^{\pi(k,m)-1}\right)||u_k||_{L^2}^2, \tag{6.17}$$

where p := (2m + 2k)/(m+1) satisfies $p \le \pi(k,m) + 1$.

Proof. By Proposition 4.7 with $\phi \leftarrow u_k$, $(p,q,r,s) \leftarrow (p,2,\infty,2)$, $(j,l) \leftarrow (k-1,m+k)$, $\alpha \leftarrow (p-2)/p$, we obtain

$$||u_1||_{L^p}^p \le C||u^{(m)}||_{L^\infty}^{p-2}||u_k||_{L^2}^2 + Ct^{1-pk+\frac{p}{2}}||u_k||_{L^2}^p.$$
(6.18)

By Hölder's inequality,

$$||u_k||_{L^2}^{p-2} \le t^{\left(\frac{1}{2}+k\right)(p-2)} ||u||_{L^\infty}^{p-2}.$$
 (6.19)

Moreover, by (1.20),

$$\pi(k,m) + 1 \ge \frac{2k+m-1}{m+1} + 1 = \frac{2k+2m}{m+1} = p,$$
 (6.20)

and this concludes the proof of (6.17), writing

$$||u_1||_{L^{\pi(k,m)+1}}^{\pi(k,m)+1} \le ||u_1||_{\infty}^{\pi(k,m)+1-p} ||u_1||_{L^p}^p$$
(6.21)

and $||u_1||_{L^{\infty}} \leq t||u||_{L^{\infty}}$.

6.6 Proof of the drift for $m \geq 0$

Proof of Theorem 6.1. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_{W_k}(0)$ parallel to $S_{\llbracket 1,\pi(k,m)\rrbracket\setminus\{2\}}(f)(0)$. Let $M:=\pi(k,m)$. Let $\vartheta:=\max\{1;\lfloor\frac{\pi(k,m)}{2}\rfloor\}$. By Theorem 4.4,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{M+1}}^{M+1} + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{M}}\right),\tag{6.22}$$

where, by (6.4) and (3.12),

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_k^2 + O\left(|(u_1,\dots,u_k)(t)|^2 + t||u_k||_{L^2}^2\right). \tag{6.23}$$

Moreover, by the closed-loop estimate (6.14),

$$|(u_1, \dots, u_k)(t)|^2 = O\left(|x(t; u)|^2 + ||u_1||_{L^{\vartheta+1}}^{2\vartheta+2} + t||u_k||_{L^2}^2\right). \tag{6.24}$$

By definition of ϑ , one has $2(\vartheta+1) \geq \pi(k,m) + 1$. Hence, in particular,

$$||u_1||_{L^{\vartheta+2}}^{2\vartheta+2} = O\left(||u_1||_{L^{M+1}}^{M+1}\right). \tag{6.25}$$

Gathering these equalities and the interpolation estimate (6.17) yields

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_k^2 + O\left(\left(t + (1 + t^{\pi(k,m)+1-2k}) \|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}}^{\pi(k,m)-1}\right) \|u_k\|_{L^2}^2 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{M}}\right). \quad (6.26)$$

This implies, in the sense of Definition 1.15, a drift along $f_{W_k}(0)$, parallel to $S_{\llbracket 1,\pi(k,m)\rrbracket\setminus\{2\}}(f)(0)$, of amplitude ξ_{W_k} , in the regime $t\to 0$ and $\|u\|_{W^{m,\infty}}\to 0$ (the smallness assumption on the control depends on the final time; see Remark 1.16).

Remark 6.6. In the previous proof, when m=0, one has $\pi(k,m)+1-2k=0$. Thus, in this case, the smallness assumption on the control does not depend on the final time. The drift along $f_{W_k}(0)$ then holds in the regime $(t, ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \to 0$ (see Remark 1.16).

When m>0, the dependence on time of the smallness assumption on the control stems from the second term in the right-hand side of the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality of Proposition 4.7. For appropriate classes of functions, for instance $\phi\in W_0^{m,\infty}$, the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality holds without this second term. Thus, for controls $u\in W_0^{m,\infty}$, the argument above proves a drift in the regime $(t,\|u\|_{W_0^{m,\infty}})\to 0$.

6.7 Optimality of the functional framework

We illustrate the optimality of the functional framework given in Theorem 6.1 by an example in the case m=0 and k=2. In this case, the condition $f_{W_2}(0) \in S_{\{1,3\}}(f)(0)$ is necessary for L^{∞} -STLC, but not for a different small-time local controllability notion involving large enough controls in L^{∞} (instead of arbitrarily small controls in L^{∞}), called ρ -bounded-SLTC in Section 1.2. In this sense, our result is optimal.

To prove this claim, let us consider the following system (introduced in [30, Example 5.2]):

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2^2 - x_1^4. \end{cases}$$
 (6.27)

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_0} = e_1, \quad f_{M_1}(0) = e_2, \quad f_{W_2}(0) = 2e_3, \quad f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0) = -24e_3$$
 (6.28)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{M_0, M_1, W_2, Q_{1,1,1}\}$. Thus $f_{W_1}(0) \in \mathcal{S}_1(f)(0)$ and $f_{W_2}(0) \notin S_{\{1,3\}}(f)(0)$. By Theorem 1.11, this system is not L^{∞} -STLC, i.e. locally controllable in small time with -small controls. By Theorem 6.1, solutions associated to controls small in L^{∞} cannot reach in small time targets of the form $-\beta e_3$ with $\beta > 0$.

In [18, Example 5.1 and p. 452], Kawski claims that this system is STLC with controls large enough in L^{∞} . This can also be deduced from the arguments given in [30, Example 5.2] by a scaling argument. Let us indeed construct explicit controls (large in L^{∞}) achieving a motion along $-e_3$. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{C}_c^{\infty}((0,1);\mathbb{R}) \setminus \{0\}$ and A > 0 large enough such that

$$C := -\int_0^1 \varphi^2 + A^2 \int_0^1 (\varphi')^4 > 0.$$
 (6.29)

Let t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$ be defined by $u(s) := A\varphi''(s/t)$. Then $u_1(s) = At\varphi'(s/t)$ and $u_2(s) = At^2\varphi(s/t)$. Thus

$$x_3(t) = \int_0^t u_2^2 - u_1^4 = \int_0^t \left(\left(At^2 \varphi'\left(\frac{s}{t}\right) \right)^2 - \left(At \varphi'\left(\frac{s}{t}\right) \right)^4 \right) ds = -t^5 A^2 C. \tag{6.30}$$

Therefore $x(t;u) = -t^5A^2Ce_3$, so we have indeed achieved a motion along $-e_3$. Standard arguments using either tangent vectors or power series expansions (see e.g. [18, Appendix] or [10, Section 8.1]) then allow to prove that there exists $\rho > 0$ large enough such that (6.27) is indeed ρ -bounded-STLC.

6.8 An extension to the case m = -1

As mentioned in Section 1.5, it would be natural to expect that Theorem 1.11 holds in the case m = -1 with $\pi(k, -1) := +\infty$. This would correspond to the heuristic that, for $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, the bracket W_k is "bad" even for $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC, i.e. that it has to be neutralized by some other bracket (here, such a statement would entail that it should be neutralized by a bracket outside of \mathcal{B}_2^*).

Up to our knowledge, this is an open problem. We give here a partial result in this direction, under an extra nilpotency assumption. Indeed, we prove that, if f_1 is semi-nilpotent with respect to f_0 (see below) and system (1.1) is $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC then

$$\forall k \in \mathbb{N}^*, \quad f_{W_k}(0) \in S_{\mathbb{I}_{1,\infty} \mathbb{N} \setminus \{2\}}(f)(0). \tag{6.31}$$

Definition 6.7 (Semi-nilpotent family of vector fields). Let Ω be an open subset of \mathbb{R}^d , $f_0, f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$. We say that the vector field f_1 is semi-nilpotent of index M with respect to f_0 when

$$\forall b \in Br(X), n_1(b) = M \Rightarrow f_b = 0 \text{ on } \Omega$$
(6.32)

(every bracket of f_0 and f_1 involving M occurrences of f_1 vanishes identically on Ω) and M is the smallest positive integer for which this property holds.

Theorem 6.8. Assume that f_1 is semi-nilpotent with respect to f_0 . If system (1.1) is $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC, then, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$f_{W_k}(0) \in S_{[1,\infty[\setminus \{2\}]}(f)(0).$$
 (6.33)

The proof follows the same steps as the proof of Theorem 6.1. A key point is that the truncated formula (4.6) is replaced with the following one.

Proposition 6.9. Let f_0 , f_1 be analytic vector fields on a neighborhood of 0 with $f_0(0) = 0$. Assume that f_1 is semi-nilpotent of index $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$ with respect to f_0 . Then

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) + O(\|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}}|x(t;u)|).$$
(6.34)

Proof. This follows from the third item of [3, Corollary 163].

Lemma 6.10. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ be the minimal value for which (6.33) fails. Then,

- 1. the vectors $f_{M_0}(0), \ldots, f_{M_{k-1}}(0)$ are linearly independent,
- 2. span{ $f_{M_0}(0), \ldots, f_{M_{k-1}}(0)$ } $\cap S_{[2,\infty[}(f)(0) = \{0\}.$

Proof. The proof is exactly the same as in Lemma 6.3, with $\pi(k) = \theta(k) = +\infty$.

Lemma 6.11. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Assume that f_1 is semi-nilpotent with respect to f_0 and that k is the minimal value for which (6.33) fails. Then,

$$|(u_1, \dots, u_k)(t)| = O\left(|x(t; u)| + t^{\frac{1}{2}} ||u_k||_{L^2}\right).$$
 (6.35)

Proof. The proof is performed along the same lines as in Lemma 6.4. Instead of $M = \vartheta(k)$, one uses M such that f_1 is semi-nilpotent of index (M+1) with respect to f_0 . One replaces (6.15) by (6.34) and concludes as previously.

Proof of Theorem 6.8. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_{W_k}(0)$ parallel to $S_{[1,\infty[\setminus\{2\}]}(f)(0)$. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$ be such that f_1 is semi-nilpotent of index (M+1) with respect to f_0 (see Definition 6.7). By Proposition 6.9,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) + O(\|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}}|x(t;u)|), \tag{6.36}$$

where, by (6.4) and (3.12),

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_M(t,f,u)(0) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_k^2 + O\left(|(u_1,\dots,u_k)(t)|^2 + t||u_k||_{L^2}^2\right). \tag{6.37}$$

Moreover, by the closed-loop estimate (6.35),

$$|(u_1, \dots, u_k)(t)|^2 = O\left(|x(t; u)|^2 + t||u_k||_{L^2}^2\right).$$
(6.38)

Gathering these equalities yields

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_k^2 + O\left(t \|u_k\|_{L^2}^2 + \|u_1\|_{L^\infty} |x(t;u)|\right),\tag{6.39}$$

which prevents from reaching target states of the form $x^* = -\delta f_{W_k}(0)$ for $\delta > 0$ small enough. \square

Remark 6.12. Equation (6.39) almost entails that there is "a drift along $f_{W_k}(0)$ parallel to (f)(0), in the regime $(t, ||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}}) \to 0$ " in the sense of Definition 1.15. However, unlike the other situations in this paper, we have not been able to obtain an error term of the form $|x(t;u)|^{\beta}$ for some $\beta > 1$. Here, $||u_1||_{L^{\infty}}|x(t;u)|$ is only o(|x(t;u)|) and it is not possible to use Young's inequality as in the other cases since one cannot absorb $||u_1||_{L^{\infty}}$ (event at a high power) by interpolation. Hence, in the limit $||u_1||_{L^{\infty}} \to 0$, the "ultimately unreachable" set contains a half-space. But, for fixed $||u_1||_{L^{\infty}}$ (even small) our proof does entail that the unreachable set contains locally a half-space. Nevertheless, this prevents controllability as stated in Theorem 6.8.

7 Kawski's refined W_2 obstruction

The goal of this section is to prove the case j = 2 in Theorem 1.12, as a consequence of the following more precise statement.

Theorem 7.1. Assume that $f_{W_1}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_1(f)(0)$ and $f_{W_2}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$. Then, system (1.1) has a drift along $f_{W_2}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$, in the regime $(t, ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \to 0$.

7.1 Limiting examples

Let us illustrate that the set \mathcal{N}_2 defined in (1.22) of brackets which can compensate W_2 must include $P_{1,1,\nu}$ for every $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. As an illustration, we prove the following controllability results using classical sufficient conditions due to Sussmann or Bianchini and Stefani because they are simpler to apply. Nevertheless, the same results would follow from Agrachev and Gamkrelidze conditions as in Section 8.1.

Limiting example for $P_{1,1,0}$. Consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2^2 + x_1^3. \end{cases}$$
 (7.1)

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_0}(0) = e_1, \quad f_{M_1}(0) = e_2, \quad f_{P_{1,1,0}}(0) = 6e_3, \quad f_{W_2}(0) = 2e_3$$
 (7.2)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{M_0, M_1, W_2, P_{1,1,0}\}.$

This system was proposed by Jakubczyk and is known to be L^{∞} -STLC since³ [32, p. 711-712]. It also satisfies Sussmann's $S(\theta)$ condition (see [34, Theorem 7.3] or [10, Theorem 3.29]) for any $\theta > 1/2$ (see also [5, Section 2.4.1] for a short direct proof).

Limiting example for $P_{1,1,\nu}$. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{N}^*$. We consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_1^3 \\ \dot{x}_{3+i} = x_{3+i-1} \quad \text{for } i = 1, \dots, \nu - 1 \\ \dot{x}_{3+\nu} = x_2^2 + x_{3+\nu-1}. \end{cases}$$

$$(7.3)$$

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_0}(0) = e_1, \quad f_{M_1}(0) = e_2, \quad f_{P_{1,1,\mu}}(0) = 3! e_{3+\mu} \text{ for } \mu = 0, \dots, \nu, \quad f_{W_2}(0) = 2e_{3+\nu}$$
 (7.4)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{M_0, M_1, W_2, P_{1,1,\mu}; \mu \in [0, \nu]\}$.

For $\nu=3$, this system corresponds to [15, Example 2.4]. To prove that it is L^{∞} -STLC, the key point is to prove that $\pm e_3 = \pm 6 f_{P_{1,1,0}}(0)$ are tangent vectors. Then, the L^{∞} -STLC follows from the elementary remark that, if, for some $b \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}$, $\pm f_b(0)$ are tangent vectors, then so are $\pm f_{(b,X_0)}(0)$ (see [15, Theorem 6] or [6, claim P2]). As in the case $\nu=0$, the fact that $\pm e_3$ are tangent vectors can be proved using oscillating controls or Sussmann's $\mathcal{S}(\theta)$ condition with $\theta>1/2$ as reformulated in [6, Theorem 2] by Bianchini and Stefani.

A non-controllable example involving $Q_{1,1,1}$. In Section 6.7, we recalled that system (6.27) is small-time locally controllable with large enough controls in L^{∞} , but not L^{∞} -STLC in the sense of Definition 1.1. For this system, one has $6f_{W_2}(0) = -f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0)$ (and $Q_{1,1,1}$ is the only bracket "compensating" W_2). But $Q_{1,1,1}$ does not belong to the set \mathcal{N}_2 defined in (1.22) of brackets which can compensate W_2 for L^{∞} -STLC. Hence, the fact that (6.27) is not L^{∞} -STLC can be seen as an application of the case j=2 of Theorem 1.12.

7.2 Dominant part of the logarithm

Lemma 7.2. Assume that $f_{W_1}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_1(f)(0)$ and $f_{W_2}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_{W_2}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$. Then

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_3(t,f,u)(0) = \xi_{W_2}(t,u) + O\left(|(u_1,u_2)(t)|^2 + t\|u_2\|_{L^2}^2 + \|u_1\|_{L^4}^2\|u_2\|_{L^2} + \|u_1\|_{L^4}^4\right). \tag{7.5}$$

Proof. By assumption, $f_{W_1}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_1(f)(0)$. Since \mathcal{N}_1 is stable by right bracketing with X_0 , $f_{W_{1,\nu}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_1(f)(0)$ for every $\nu \geq 0$. Thus, since $\mathcal{N}_1 \subset \mathcal{N}_2$, $\mathcal{N}_2(f)(0) = \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$, where \mathcal{N} is defined as

$$\mathcal{N} := \mathcal{N}_2 \cup \{W_{1,\nu}; \nu \in \mathbb{N}\},\tag{7.6}$$

where \mathcal{N}_2 is defined in (1.22). By assumption, $f_{W_2}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0) = \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$.

We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 3$, $L \leftarrow 6$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow W_2$ and \mathcal{N} as in (7.6), so that (7.5) will follow from (4.11), for the appropriate choice of $\Xi(t,u)$. Let us check that the required estimates are satisfied.

- Step 1. Estimates of other coordinates of the second kind. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}_{[1,3]}^{\star}$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$. We investigate the different possibilities depending on $n_1(b)$.
 - One cannot have $n_1(b) = 1$ since $\mathcal{B}_1^* \subset \mathcal{N}_2$.

³Sussmann's initial proof involves controls with $||u||_{L^{\infty}} \leq 1$, but extends easily to any bound on u.

• If $n_1(b) = 2$, by (1.9) and (7.6), one has $b = W_{j,\nu}$ with either $(j \ge 3)$ or $(j = 2 \text{ and } \nu \ge 1)$. Thus $|b| \ge 6$. By estimate (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, 2)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 6$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := t \|u_2\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{7.7}$$

• If $n_1(b) = 3$, by (1.10) and (1.22), $b = P_{j,k,\nu}$ with $k \ge 2$. Thus $|b| \ge 5$. By estimate (3.25) with $(p_1, p_2, j_0, k_0) \leftarrow (2, 2, 1, 2)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 5$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := \|u_1\|_{L^4}^2 \|u_2\|_{L^2}. \tag{7.8}$$

Step 2. Estimates of cross products. Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq 3$ and supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$.

We start with preliminary estimates.

• If $b_i = M_j$ for some $j \in [0, 1]$, by (3.11),

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| = |u_{j+1}(t)| = \frac{t^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-(j+1)} (j+1)! |u_{j+1}(t)|$$
(7.9)

so (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = j + 1$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = |(u_1, u_2)(t)|^2$.

- If $b_i = M_j$ for $j \ge 2$, by (3.23) (with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, 2)$), (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = 3$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t \|u_2\|_{L^2}^2$.
- By (3.22), for each $b_i \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$, (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = 3$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t \|u_1\|_{L^4}^4$.

Since $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq 3$ and $q \geq 2$, all the b_i belong to $\mathcal{B}_{[1,2]}^{\star}$. Thanks to the preliminary estimates, $\alpha = q/2 \geq 1$.

7.3 Vectorial relation

Lemma 7.3. Assume that $f_{W_1}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_1(f)(0)$ and $f_{W_2}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$. Then, the vectors $f_{M_0}(0)$ and $f_{M_1}(0)$ are linearly independent.

Proof. This statement is implied by the case k=2 and $\pi(k)=2$ in Lemma 6.3.

7.4 Closed-loop estimate

Lemma 7.4. Assume that $f_{M_0}(0)$ and $f_{M_1}(0)$ are linearly independent. Then,

$$|(u_1, u_2)(t)| = O\left(|x(t; u)| + ||u_1||_{L^2}^2 + t^{\frac{1}{2}}||u_2||_{L^2}\right).$$
(7.10)

Proof. This statement is implied by the case k=2 and $\pi(k)=2$ in Lemma 6.4.

7.5 Interpolation inequality

Lemma 7.5. There exists C > 0 such that, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$,

$$||u_1||_{L^4}^4 \le C||u||_{L^\infty}^2 ||u_2||_{L^2}^2. \tag{7.11}$$

Proof. Inequality (7.11) follows from Proposition 4.7 with $\phi \leftarrow u_2$, $(p,q,r,s) \leftarrow (4,2,\infty,2)$, $(j,l) \leftarrow (1,2)$, $\alpha \leftarrow 1/2$. The lower-order term in (4.23) is absorbed using the estimate $||u_2||_{L^2} \leq t^{\frac{5}{2}} ||u||_{L^{\infty}}$, which stems from Hölder's inequality and the equality $u_2(t) = \int_0^t (t-s)u(s) \, ds$.

7.6 Proof of the drift

Proof of Theorem 7.1. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_{W_2}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 3$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_3(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^4}^4 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{3}}\right),\tag{7.12}$$

where, by (7.5) and (3.12),

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_3(t,f,u)(0) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_2^2 + O\Big(|(u_1,u_2)(t)|^2 + t||u_2||_{L^2}^2 + ||u_1||_{L^4}^2 ||u_2||_{L^2} + ||u_1||_{L^4}^4\Big). \tag{7.13}$$

Moreover, by the closed-loop estimate (7.10),

$$|(u_1, u_2)(t)|^2 = O\left(|x(t; u)|^2 + ||u_1||_{L^4}^4 + t||u_2||_{L^2}^2\right). \tag{7.14}$$

Gathering these equalities and the interpolation estimate (7.11) yields

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_2^2 + O\left((t + ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \int_0^t u_2^2 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{3}}\right). \tag{7.15}$$

This implies, in the sense of Definition 1.15, a drift along $f_{W_2}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$, of amplitude ξ_{W_2} , in the regime $(t, ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \to 0$.

8 New refined W_3 obstruction

The goal of this section is to prove the case j = 3 of Theorem 1.12, as a consequence of the following more precise statement.

Theorem 8.1. Assume that $f_{W_1}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_1(f)(0)$, $f_{W_2}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$ and $f_{W_3}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_3(f)(0)$. Then there exist a linear form $\mathbb{P}_{W_3} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ giving a component along $f_{W_3}(0)$, another linear form $\mathbb{P} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$, C > 0, $\beta > 1$ such that, for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $t^* = t^*(\varepsilon)$, $\rho = \rho(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that for every $t \in (0, t^*)$, $u \in L^{\infty}((0, t), \mathbb{R})$ with $||u||_{L^{\infty}} < \rho$,

$$(\mathbb{P}_{W_2} + t\mathbb{P}) x(t, u) > (1 - \varepsilon) \xi_{W_2}(t, u) - C |x(t, u)|^{\beta}. \tag{8.1}$$

The conclusion (8.1) is not exactly a drift along $f_{W_3}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}_3(f)(0)$, in the regime $(t, \|u\|_{L^\infty}) \to 0$, in the sense of Definition 1.15, because the left hand side of the inequality involves a linear form \mathbb{P} that may not give a component along $f_{W_3}(0)$. Nevertheless this result is still an obstruction to L^∞ -STLC. Indeed, one may assume \mathbb{P}_{W_3} and \mathbb{P} are linearly independent, then by considering $e \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\mathbb{P}_{W_3}e = 1$ and $\mathbb{P}e = 0$, estimate (8.1) prevents x(t,u) from reaching targets of the form $x^* = -ae$ with $0 < a \ll 1$, because this would entail $-a = (\mathbb{P}_{W_3} + t\mathbb{P})x(t,u) \ge -C|x^*|^\beta = -Ca^\beta$, which fails for a small enough, because $\beta > 1$.

The proof of Theorem 8.1 is a slight variation of the unified approach as presented in Section 1.6, in which closed-loop estimates are used not only for cross products of coordinates of the second kind, but also for some coordinates of the second kind.

8.1 Limiting examples

We illustrate that the set \mathcal{N}_3 defined in (1.23) of brackets which can compensate W_3 is "minimal" in the following sense: for each bracket b of \mathcal{N}_3 , we construct an example of an L^{∞} -STLC system for which there is a competition between W_3 and b. One has

$$\mathcal{N}_3 = \{ M_{\nu}, P_{1,l,\nu}, Q_{1,1,2,\nu}, R_{1,1,1,1,\nu}, R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}; l \in \mathbb{N}^*, \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N} \} \cup \{ Q_{1,1,1}, Q_{1,0}^{\flat}, Q_{1,1}^{\flat}, Q_{1,2}^{\flat} \}. \tag{8.2}$$

The brackets of the first list can be considered as "good", and those of the second list as "bad" in senses detailed below. We treat both lists separately.

8.1.1 Good-bad competitions

We consider the first list of (8.2). We skip the case of the M_{ν} since it is clear by the linear test that any system with $f_{W_3}(0) \in S_1(f)(0)$ is L^{∞} -STLC. For all the other brackets, we will prove the L^{∞} -STLC property thanks to Agrachev and Gamkrelidze's sufficient condition [1, Theorem 4], of which we now recall a version well-suited to our setting.

Theorem 8.2. Let $\sigma \in [0,1]$, $r \geq 0$ and $\Pi^1 \subset Br(X)$ such that Π^1 generates a Lie algebra $Lie(\Pi^1) \subset \mathcal{L}(X)$ with the following properties:

- Π^1 is a set of free generators of $Lie(\Pi^1)$,
- for each $b \in Br(X)$ with $n_1(b)$ even and $n_0(b)$ odd, $E(b) \in Lie(\Pi^1)$.

For $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ let $\Pi^{k+1} := [\Pi^1, \Pi^k]$ and $\Pi^{\infty} := \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{N}^*} \Pi^k$. For $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $\pi \in \Pi^k$, let $\omega(\pi) := |\pi| - \sigma k$. Suppose that, for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$, and every $\pi \in \Pi^{2k+1}$ with $n_1(\pi)$ even and $n_0(\pi)$ odd, and $\omega(\pi) \leq r$,

$$f_{\pi}(0) \in \text{span}\{f_{\pi'}(0); \pi' \in \Pi^{\infty}, \omega(\pi') < \omega(\pi)\}.$$
 (8.3)

Assume moreover that

$$\mathbb{R}^d = S_1(f)(0) + \text{span}\{f_{\pi}(0); \pi \in \Pi^{\infty}, \omega(\pi) \le r\}.$$
(8.4)

Then, the system is L^{∞} -STLC.

To apply Theorem 8.2, the key point is thus to find a set Π^1 and a parameter $\sigma \in [0,1]$ such that the "good" brackets that one intends to use have a smaller weight ω than the "bad" ones. All the following examples will be handled with $\sigma = 1$ and the following choice of Π^1 :

$$\Pi^1 := \{ \operatorname{ad}_{M_2}^{i_2} \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^{i_1} \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^{i_0}(X_0); i_0, i_1, i_2 \in \mathbb{N}, (i_0, i_1) \notin \{1\} \times \mathbb{N}^*, (i_0, i_1, i_2) \notin \{0\} \times \{1\} \times \mathbb{N}^* \}. \tag{8.5}$$

By the elimination theorem [35, Proposition 1.1], Π^1 is a set of free generators of $\text{Lie}(\Pi^1)$ and $\mathcal{L}(X) = \mathbb{R}X_1 \oplus \mathbb{R}M_1 \oplus \mathbb{R}M_2 \oplus \text{Lie}(\Pi^1)$. In particular, $\text{Lie}(\Pi^1)$ contains E(b) for every $b \in \text{Br}(X)$ of type (even, odd). We compute the associated weights for all brackets of interest with $\sigma = 1$.

- Since $W_3 = \operatorname{ad}_{M_2}^2(X_0) \in \Pi^1$, $\omega(W_3) = |W_3| 1 = 6$.
- For $l \in \{1, 2, 3\}$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $P_{1,l,\nu} = \operatorname{ad}_{M_{l-1}} \operatorname{ad}_{M_0}^2(X_0)0^{\nu} \in \Pi^{1+\nu}$, so $\omega(P_{1,l,\nu}) = 2 + l \leq 5$.
- For $l \ge 4$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $P_{1,l,\nu} = (\operatorname{ad}_{M_2}(X_0)0^{l-3}, \operatorname{ad}_{M_0}^2(X_0))0^{\nu} \in \Pi^{l-1+\nu}$, so $\omega(P_{1,l,\nu}) = 4$.
- For $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $Q_{1,1,2,\nu} = \operatorname{ad}_{M_1} \operatorname{ad}_{M_0}^3(X_0)0^{\nu} \in \Pi^{1+\nu}$, so $\omega(Q_{1,1,2,\nu}) = 5$.
- For $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $R_{1,1,1,1,\nu} = \operatorname{ad}_{M_0}^5(X_0)0^{\nu} \in \Pi^{1+\nu}$, so $\omega(R_{1,1,1,1,\nu}) = 5$.
- For $\mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp} = (\operatorname{ad}_{M_0}^2(X_0)0^{\mu}, \operatorname{ad}_{M_0}^3(X_0))0^{\nu} \in \Pi^{2+\mu+\nu}$, so $\omega(R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}) = 5$.

Hence, all these brackets have a smaller weight than W_3 . Moreover, Theorem 8.2 does not require for them to be compensated. Indeed, the P_3 and R_3 have an odd n_1 . Moreover, $n_0(Q_{1,1,2,\nu}) = 2 + \nu$ and $Q_{1,1,2,\nu} \in \Pi^{1+\nu}$ so $Q_{1,1,2,\nu}$ is never simultaneously of type (even, odd) and inside Π^{2k+1} .

We now give the limiting examples of which the above argument proves the L^{∞} -STLC. These examples prove that the first list of (8.2) is minimal.

Limiting example for $P_{1,l,\nu}$ with $l \in \{1,2,3\}$. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. If $\nu = 0$, we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_2^2 + x_1^2 x_l \end{cases}$$
(8.6)

otherwise we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_1^2 x_l \\ \dot{x}_{4+\mu} = x_{4+\mu-1} \\ \dot{x}_{4+\nu} = x_3^2 + x_{4+\nu-1}. \end{cases}$$
 for $\mu = 1, \dots, \nu - 1$

Written in the form (1.1), these systems satisfy

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i \in [1,3], \quad f_{P_{1,l,\mu}}(0) = ce_{4+\mu} \text{ for } \mu \in [0,\nu], \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_{4+\nu},$$
 where $c = 6$ if $l = 1$ and $c = 2$ otherwise, and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

Limiting example for $P_{1,l,\nu}$ for $l \geq 4$. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. If $\nu = 0$, consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_i = x_{i-1} \\ \dot{x}_{l+1} = x_3^2 + x_1^2 x_l \end{cases}$$
 for $i = 2, \dots, l$ (8.9)

otherwise we consider the system

$$\begin{cases}
\dot{x}_1 = u \\
\dot{x}_i = x_{i-1} & \text{for } i = 2, \dots, l \\
\dot{x}_{l+1} = x_1^2 x_l & \\
\dot{x}_{l+1+\mu} = x_{l+\mu} & \text{for } \mu = 1, \dots, \nu - 1 \\
\dot{x}_{l+1+\nu} = x_3^2 + x_{l+\nu}.
\end{cases}$$
(8.10)

Written in the form (1.1), these systems satisfy

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i \in [1, l], \quad f_{P_{1,l,\mu}}(0) = ce_{l+1+\mu} \text{ for } \mu \in [0, \nu], \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_{l+1+\nu},$$
 (8.11)
where $c = 6$ if $l = 1$ and $c = 2$ otherwise, and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

Limiting example for $Q_{1,1,2,\nu}$. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. If $\nu = 0$, consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3^2 + x_1^3 x_2 \end{cases}$$
(8.12)

otherwise we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_1^3 x_2 \\ \dot{x}_{4+\mu} = x_{4+\mu-1} \\ \dot{x}_{4+\nu} = x_3^2 + x_{4+\nu-1}. \end{cases}$$
 for $\mu = 1, \dots, \nu - 1$

Written in the form (1.1), these systems satisfy

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i = 1, 2, 3$$
 $f_{Q_{1,1,2,\mu}} = 2e_{4+\mu} \text{ for } \mu = 0, \dots, \nu$ $f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_{4+\nu},$ and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

Limiting example for $R_{1,1,1,1,\nu}$. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. If $\nu = 0$, we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3^2 + x_1^5 \end{cases}$$
(8.15)

otherwise we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_1^5 \\ \dot{x}_{4+\mu} = x_{4+\mu-1} \\ \dot{x}_{4+\nu} = x_3^2 + x_{4+\nu-1}. \end{cases}$$
 for $\mu = 1, \dots, \nu - 1$

Written in the form (1.1), these systems satisfiy

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i = 1, 2, 3, \quad f_{R_{1,1,1,1,\mu}}(0) = 5! e_{4+\mu} \text{ for } \mu \in [0, \nu], \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_{4+\nu}$$
 (8.17) and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

Limiting example for $R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}$. Let $\mu,\nu\in\mathbb{N}$. If $\nu=0$, we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_1^3 \\ \dot{x}_{4+\mu'} = x_{4+\mu'-1} & \text{for } \mu' = 1, \dots, \mu \\ \dot{x}_{5+\mu} = x_3^2 + x_1^2 x_{4+\mu} \end{cases}$$
(8.18)

otherwise we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_1^3 \\ \dot{x}_{4+\mu'} = x_{4+\mu'-1} & \text{for } \mu' = 1, \dots, \mu \\ \dot{x}_{5+\mu} = x_1^2 x_{4+\mu} \\ \dot{x}_{5+\mu+\nu'} = x_{5+\mu+\nu'-1} & \text{for } \nu' = 1, \dots, \nu - 1 \\ \dot{x}_{5+\mu+\nu} = x_3^2 + x_{5+\mu+\nu-1}. \end{cases}$$

$$(8.19)$$

$$(8.19)$$

$$(8.19)$$

$$(8.19)$$

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i = 1, 2, 3, \quad f_{P_{1,1,\mu'}}(0) = 6e_{4+\mu'} \text{ for } \mu' \in [0,\mu],$$

$$f_{R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu'}^{\sharp}}(0) = -12(-1)^{\mu}e_{5+\mu+\nu'} \text{ for } \nu' \in [0,\nu], \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_{5+\mu+\nu}$$

$$(8.20)$$

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

8.1.2 Bad-bad competitions

The second list of (8.2) consists of brackets which are associated with signed coordinates of the second-kind. Hence, they restore controllability in competition with W_3 only in situations where both signed terms push the state in opposite directions. Such "bad-bad" competitions (see e.g. [18, Section 5] for an introduction) are not handled by classicial sufficient conditions such as [1, Theorem 4]. We present the straightforward case of $Q_{1,1,1}$ here, and postpone the examples involving $Q_{1,0}^{\flat}$, $Q_{1,1}^{\flat}$ and $Q_{1,2}^{\flat}$, for which the proofs are more intricate, to Appendix A.7.

Limiting example for $Q_{1,1,1}$. We consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3^2 - x_1^4. \end{cases}$$
(8.21)

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_0}(0) = e_1, \quad f_{M_1}(0) = e_2, \quad f_{M_2}(0) = e_3, \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_4, \quad f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0) = -24e_4$$
 (8.22)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{M_0, M_1, M_2, W_3, Q_{1,1,1}\}$. In [18, Example 5.2], Kawski proves that system (8.21) is L^{∞} -STLC. This can also be proved using oscillating controls as in Section 6.7.

8.2 Dominant part of the logarithm

The following lemma is a little intricate due to the fact that the list (1.23) is minimal. If one only wishes to prove an easier version with $\mathcal{N}_3 \leftarrow \mathcal{N}_3 \cup \{Q_{1,1,1,\nu}, Q_{1,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}\}$, the proof could be shorter.

Lemma 8.3. Let
$$\mathcal{N}_3' := \mathcal{N}_3 \setminus \{Q_{1,0}^{\flat}, Q_{1,1}^{\flat}, Q_{1,2}^{\flat}\}$$
 i.e.,

$$\mathcal{N}_{3}' = \{ M_{\nu}, P_{1,l,\nu}, Q_{1,1,1}, Q_{1,1,2,\nu}, R_{1,1,1,1,\nu}, R_{1,1,1,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}; l \in \mathbb{N}^{*}, \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N} \},$$
(8.23)

 $\mathcal{N}_3'' := \mathcal{N}_3' \setminus \{Q_{1,1,1}\}$ and $\mathbb{P}_{W_3} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ be a component along $f_{W_3}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}_3'(f)(0)$. Under the assumptions of Theorem 8.1,

$$\mathbb{P}_{W_3} \mathcal{Z}_5(t, f, u)(0) = \xi_{W_3}(t, u) + O\left(t\xi_{W_3}(t, u) + \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_3\|_{L^2} + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^6 + |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2 + a\xi_{W_1}^2(t, u) + a't\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t, u)\right).$$
(8.24)

where

- a=1 if $f_{W_1}(0) \neq 0$ and a=0 otherwise,
- a' = 1 if $f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_3''(f)(0)$ and a' = 0 otherwise.

Proof. For $i \in \{1,2\}$, $f_{W_i}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_i(f)(0)$ and \mathcal{N}_i is stable by right bracketing with X_0 thus $f_{W_{i,\nu}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_i(f)(0)$ for every $\nu \geq 0$. Since $\mathcal{N}_1 \subset \mathcal{N}_2 \subset \mathcal{N}_3'$ then $f_{W_{i,\nu}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_3'(f)(0)$ for every $i \in \{1,2\}$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$.

When a=0, i.e. $f_{W_1}(0)=0$, then $f_{Q_{1,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}}(0)=0$ for every $\mu,\nu\in\mathbb{N}$ because it is an iterated bracket of the vector fields f_{W_1} and f_0 that vanish at 0, see (1.16).

When a' = 0, i.e. $f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_3''(f)(0)$ then for every $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $f_{Q_{1,1,1,\nu}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_3''(f)(0)$ because \mathcal{N}_3'' is stable by right bracketing with X_0 , thus $f_{Q_{1,1,1,\nu}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_3'(f)(0)$.

These remarks prove that $\mathcal{N}'_3(f)(0) = \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ where

$$\mathcal{N} = \begin{cases}
\mathcal{N}_{3}' \cup \{W_{1,\nu}, W_{2,\nu}, Q_{1,1,1,\nu}, Q_{1,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}; \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}\} \text{ when } (a, a') = (0, 0), \\
\mathcal{N}_{3}' \cup \{W_{1,\nu}, W_{2,\nu}, Q_{1,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}; \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}\} \text{ when } (a, a') = (0, 1), \\
\mathcal{N}_{3}' \cup \{W_{1,\nu}, W_{2,\nu}, Q_{1,1,1,\nu}, ; \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}\} \text{ when } (a, a') = (1, 0), \\
\mathcal{N}_{3}' \cup \{W_{1,\nu}, W_{2,\nu}; \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N}\} \text{ when } (a, a') = (1, 1).
\end{cases}$$
(8.25)

By assumption, $f_{W_3}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_3(f)(0)$, so $f_{W_3}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$.

We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 5$, $L \leftarrow 11$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow W_3$ and \mathcal{N} as in (8.25), so that (8.24) will follow from (4.11), for the appropriate choice of $\Xi(t,u)$ (corresponding to the quantities within the $O(\cdot)$ in (8.24)). Let us check that the required estimates are satisfied.

- Step 1. Estimates of other coordinates of the second kind. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}_{[1,5]}^{\star}$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$. We investigate the different possibilities depending on $n_1(b)$.
 - One cannot have $n_1(b) = 1$ since $\mathcal{B}_1^{\star} \subset \mathcal{N}_3 \subset \mathcal{N}$.
 - If $n_1(b) = 2$, by (1.9) and (8.25), one has $b = W_{j,\nu}$ with either $(j \ge 4)$ or $(j = 3 \text{ and } \nu \ge 1)$. Thus $|b| \ge 8$. By estimate (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, 3)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 8$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := t \|u_3\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{8.26}$$

• If $n_1(b) = 3$, by (1.10) and (8.25), $b = P_{j,l,\nu}$ with $2 \le j \le l$. Thus $|b| \ge 7$. By estimate (3.25) with $(p_1, p_2, j_0, k_0) \leftarrow (3/2, 3, 2, 2)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 7$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3. \tag{8.27}$$

- If $n_1(b) = 4$, by (1.11) and (8.25), we are in one of the following cases.
 - $-b = Q_{1,1,1,\nu}$ with $\nu \ge 1$ and a' = 1 thus $|b| \ge 6$ and by estimate (3.26) with $(p_1, p_2, p_3, j_0, k_0, l_0) \leftarrow (2, 4, 4, 1, 1, 1)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 6$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := a't \|u_1\|_{L^4}^4 = a'4! t \xi_{O_{1,1,1}}(t,u). \tag{8.28}$$

 $-b = Q_{1,1,l,\nu}$ with $l \ge 3$, thus $|b| \ge 7$ and, by estimate (3.26) with $(p_1, p_2, p_3, j_0, k_0, l_0) \leftarrow (3, 6, 2, 1, 1, 3)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 7$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_3\|_{L^2}. \tag{8.29}$$

 $-b = Q_{j,k,l,\nu}$ with $2 \le k$, thus $|b| \ge 7$ and, by estimate (3.26) with $(p_1, p_2, p_3, j_0, k_0, l_0) \leftarrow (3, 3, 3, 1, 2, 2)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 7$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := \|u_1\|_{L^6}^2 \|u_2\|_{L^3}^2. \tag{8.30}$$

 $-b = Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}$, thus $|b| \ge 8$ and, by estimate (3.28) with $(p_1, p_2, j_0, k_0) \leftarrow (3, 3/2, 1, 2)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 8$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := t \|u_1\|_{L^6}^2 \|u_2\|_{L^3}^2. \tag{8.31}$$

 $-b=Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}$ and a=1 thus $|b|\geq 8$ and, by estimate (3.27) with $(p,j_0)\leftarrow (1,1),$ (4.9) holds with $\sigma=7$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := at \|u_1\|_{L^2}^4 = 4at \xi_{W_1}^2(t,u). \tag{8.32}$$

- If $n_1(b) = 5$, by (1.12) and (1.23), we are in one of the following cases.
 - $-b = R_{j,k,l,m,\nu}$ with $m \ge 2$, thus $|b| \ge 7$ and, by estimate (3.29) with $(p_1, p_2, p_3, p_4, j_0, k_0, l_0, m_0) \leftarrow (3, 6, 6, 3, 1, 1, 1, 2),$ (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 7$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := \|u_1\|_{L^6}^4 \|u_2\|_{L^3}. \tag{8.33}$$

 $-b = R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}$ with $l \ge 2$, thus $|b| \ge 9$ and, by estimate (3.30) with $(p, p_1, p_2, j_0, k_0, l_0) \leftarrow (3/2, 3, 6, 1, 1, 2),$ (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 9$ and

$$\Xi(t,u) := t^{\frac{5}{6}} \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_2\|_{L^3}^2. \tag{8.34}$$

Step 2. Estimates of cross products. Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq 5$ and supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$.

We start with preliminary estimates.

- By (3.22), for each $b_i \in \mathcal{B}^*$ with $n_1(b_i) \leq 5$, (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = n_1(b_i) + 1$, $\alpha_i = n_1(b_i)/6$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t^{6/n_1(b_i)-1} ||u_1||_{L^6}^6$.
- If $b_i = M_j$ for some $j \in [0, 2]$, by (3.11),

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| = |u_{j+1}(t)| = \frac{t^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-(j+1)} (j+1)! |u_{j+1}(t)|$$
 (8.35)

so (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = j + 1$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2$.

• If $b_i = M_j$ for $j \geq 3$, by (3.23) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, 3)$, (4.10) holds with $\sigma_i = 4$, $\alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t \|u_3\|_{L^2}^2$.

We now consider the different possibilities, based on the condition $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq 5$.

- Case: at least two $b_i \in \mathcal{B}_1^*$. Then, by the preliminary steps, $\alpha \geq 1/2 + 1/2 = 1$.
- Case: $q=3, b_1, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}, b_3 \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star}$. Then, by the preliminary steps, $\alpha=1/3+1/3+1/2>1$.
- Case: $q=2, b_1 \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}_{\lceil 3,4 \rceil}, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}^{\star}_1$. Then, by the preliminary steps, $\alpha = n_1(b_1)/6 + 1/2 \ge 1$.

- Case: q = 2, $b_1 \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$, $b_2 \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star}$. Say $b_1 = W_{j,\nu}$ and $b_2 = M_{k-1}$. One cannot have j = 1 because, by (4.24), supp $[b_1, b_2]$ would be contained in $\{P_{1,k',\nu'}, k' \geq 1, \nu' \geq 0\} \subset \mathcal{N}$. So $j \geq 2$. Then, by (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (3/2, 2)$, (4.10) holds for b_1 with $\sigma_1 = 5$, $\alpha_1 = 2/3$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t^{1/2} \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3$. By the preliminary steps, $\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 = 2/3 + 1/2 > 1$.
- Case: q = 2, $b_1, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$. Say $b_1 = W_{j,\nu}$ and $b_2 = W_{j',\nu'}$.
 - If j = j' = 1, one cannot have a = 0 because, by (4.25), supp $[b_1, b_2]$ would be contained in $\{Q_{1,\mu',\nu'}^{\flat}; \mu', \nu' \in \mathbb{N}\} \subset \mathcal{N}$, see (8.25). So a = 1. By (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, 1)$, (4.10) holds for $\sigma_1 = \sigma_2 = 3$ and $\Xi(t, u) = a||u_1||_{L^2}^2 = 4a\xi_{W_1}^2(t, u)$.
 - If $j \geq 2$, then, by (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (3/2, 2)$, (4.10) holds for b_1 with $\sigma_1 = 5$, $\alpha_1 = 2/3$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t^{1/2} ||u_2||_{L^3}^3$. By the preliminary steps, $\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 = 2/3 + 1/3 = 1$.
- Case: $q=2, b_1 \in \mathcal{B}_3^{\star}, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$. Say $b_1 = P_{j,k,\nu}$ and $b_2 = W_{l,\mu}$. One cannot have j=k=l=1 because, by (4.25), supp $[b_1, b_2]$ would be contained in $\{R_{1,1,1,\mu',\nu'}^{\sharp}; \mu', \nu' \in \mathbb{N}\} \subset \mathcal{N}$. Thus $l \geq 2$ or $k \geq 2$.
 - If $l \ge 2$, using (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (3/2, 2)$, (4.10) holds for b_2 with $\sigma_2 = 5$, $\Xi(t, u) = t^{1/2} ||u_2||_{L^3}^3$ and $\alpha_2 = 2/3$. By the preliminary step $\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 = 1/2 + 2/3 > 1$.
 - If $k \geq 2$, then using (3.25) with $(p_1, p_2, j_0, k_0) \leftarrow (3, 3, 1, 2)$, (4.10) holds for b_1 with $\sigma_1 = 5$, $\alpha_1 = 2/3$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t^{1/2} \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_2\|_{L^3}^{3/2}$. By the preliminary step $\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 = 2/3 + 1/2 > 1$.

8.3 Vectorial relations

Lemma 8.4. Under the assumptions of Theorem 8.1,

- 1. the vectors $f_{M_0}(0), f_{M_1}(0), f_{M_2}(0)$ are linearly independent,
- 2. if $f_{W_1}(0) \neq 0$ then $f_{W_1}(0) \notin \text{span}\{f_{M_0}(0), f_{M_1}(0), f_{M_2}(0)\}$.

Proof. We have $S_{2,\llbracket 1,4\rrbracket}(f)(0) \subset \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$ because $S_{2,\llbracket 1,4\rrbracket}(X) = \operatorname{span}\{W_{j,\nu}; 2j + \nu - 1 \leq 4\}$, $f_{W_1}(0), f_{W_2}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$ and \mathcal{N}_2 is stable by right bracketing with X_0 . Thus, since $\mathcal{N}_2 \subset \mathcal{N}_3$,

$$S_{2,[1,4]}(f)(0) \subset \mathcal{N}_3(f)(0).$$
 (8.36)

Step 1. Proof of item 1. We assume there exists $(\beta_0, \beta_1, \beta_2) \in \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{0\}$ such that $f_{B_1}(0) = 0$ where $B_1 = \beta_2 M_2 + \beta_1 M_1 + \beta_0 M_0$. One may assume that $\beta_2 = 1$; otherwise consider $[B_1, X_0]$ or $[[B_1, X_0], X_0]$ and renormalize. Then $f_{B_2}(0) = 0$ where

$$B_2 = \operatorname{ad}_{B_1}^2(X_0) = [M_2 + \beta_1 M_1 + \beta_0 M_0, M_3 + \beta_1 M_2 + \beta_0 M_1] \in W_3 + S_{2, [1,4]}(X)$$
(8.37)

and (8.36) leads to a contradiction with the assumption $f_{W_2}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_3(f)(0)$.

Step 2. Proof of item 2. Proceeding by contradiction, we assume that there exists $(\gamma_0, \gamma_1, \gamma_2) \in \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{0\}$ such that $f_{B_4}(0) = 0$ where $B_4 = \gamma_2 M_2 + \gamma_1 M_1 + \gamma_0 M_0 + W_1$. Let $\kappa = \max\{j \in \{0, 1, 2\}; \gamma_j \neq 0\}$. Then $f_{B_5}(0) = 0$ where $B_5 = [B_4 0^{2-\kappa}, B_4 0^{3-\kappa}]$ i.e.

$$B_5 = [\gamma_{\kappa} M_2 + \dots + \gamma_0 M_{2-\kappa} + W_{1,2-\kappa}, \gamma_{\kappa} M_3 + \dots + \gamma_0 M_{3-\kappa} + W_{1,3-\kappa}] = \gamma_{\kappa}^2 W_3 + Q_{1,2-\kappa}^{\flat} + B_6 + B_7$$

where $B_6 \in \text{span}\{[M_l, W_{1,\nu}]; l \in \mathbb{N}, \nu \in \mathbb{N}\}$ and $B_7 \in S_{2,[1,4]}(X)$. By (4.24), supp $B_6 \subset \{P_{1,l,\nu}; l \in \mathbb{N}^*, \nu \in \mathbb{N}\} \subset \mathcal{N}_3$. Together with (8.36), this leads to a contradiction.

8.4 Closed-loop estimates

Lemma 8.5. Under the assumptions of Theorem 8.1,

$$|(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)| = O\left(|x(t; u)| + ||u_1||_{L^3}^3 + ||u_2||_{L^2}^2 + t^{\frac{1}{2}}||u_3||_{L^2}\right)$$
(8.39)

and if $f_{W_1}(0) \neq 0$ then

$$\xi_{W_1}(t,u) = O\left(|x(t;u)| + ||u_1||_{L^3}^3 + ||u_2||_{L^2}^2 + t^{\frac{1}{2}}||u_3||_{L^2}\right). \tag{8.40}$$

Proof. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 2$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_2(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^3}^3 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{2}}\right). \tag{8.41}$$

First case: $f_{W_1}(0) = 0$. Then $f_{W_{1,\nu}}(0) = 0$ for every $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$ because it is an iterated bracket of the vector fields f_{W_1} and f_0 that vanish at 0. Let $i \in [0,2]$ and \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_{M_i}(0)$ parallel to $\overline{\mathcal{N}}(f)(0)$ where $\overline{\mathcal{N}} = \{M_0, M_1, M_2\} \setminus \{M_i\}$. We have $\overline{\mathcal{N}}(f)(0) = \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ for

$$\mathcal{N} = \{ M_0, M_1, M_2, W_{1,\nu}; \nu \in \mathbb{N} \} \setminus \{ M_i \}$$
(8.42)

because $f_{W_{1,\nu}}(0) = 0$ for every $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 2$, $L \leftarrow 5$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow M_i$ and \mathcal{N} as above, so that (4.11), for the appropriate choice of $\Xi(t,u)$, will yield

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_2(t,f,u)(0) = u_{i+1}(t) + O\left(|(u_1,u_2,u_3)(t)|^2 + t^{\frac{1}{2}} ||u_3||_{L^2} + ||u_2||_{L^2}^2\right). \tag{8.43}$$

Then, combining (8.41) and (8.43) concludes the proof of (8.39). Let us check that the required estimates are satisfied.

Step 1. Estimates of other coordinates of the second kind. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}_{1,2}^{\star}$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$.

- If $n_1(b) = 1$, then by (1.8) and (8.42), $b = M_j$ for $j \ge 3$. Thus $|b| \ge 4$. By (3.23) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, 3)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 4$ and $\Xi(t, u) := t^{\frac{1}{2}} ||u_3||_{L^2}$.
- If $n_1(b) = 2$, by (1.9) and (8.42), $b = W_{j,\nu}$ with $j \geq 2$. Thus $|b| \geq 5$. By (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, 2)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 5$ and $\Xi(t, u) := \|u_2\|_{L^2}^2$.

Step 2. Estimates of cross products. Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$ such that $n_1(b_1) + \cdots + n_1(b_q) \leq 2$ and supp $\mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q) \not\subset \mathcal{N}$.

Thus q = 2 and $b_1 = M_{j_1}$, $b_2 = M_{j_2}$ for some $j_1, j_2 \in \mathbb{N}$. By the preliminary estimates of Step 2 of the proof of Lemma 8.3, b_1 and b_2 satisfy (4.10) with $\Xi(t, u) = |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2 + t||u_3||_{L^2}^2$ and $\alpha_1 = \alpha_2 = 1/2$.

Second case: $f_{W_1}(0) \neq 0$. First, we apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 2$, $L \leftarrow 5$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow W_1$ and $\mathcal{N} = \{M_0, M_1, M_2\}$ so that (4.11), for the appropriate choice of Ξ , will yield

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_2(t, f, u)(0) = \xi_{W_1}(t, u) + O\left(t\xi_{W_1}(t, u) + t^{\frac{1}{2}} \|u_3\|_{L^2} + \|u_2\|_{L^2}^2 + |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2\right)$$
(8.44)

where \mathbb{P} is a component along $f_{W_1}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$. The only difference in the estimates, with respect to the first case above, concerns the estimate of coordinates of the second kind associated with $b \in \mathcal{B}_2^*$ such that $b \notin \mathcal{N} \cup \{\mathfrak{b}\}$: then $b = W_{j,\nu}$ with $(j,\nu) \neq (1,0)$ thus $|b| \geq 4$. By estimate (3.24) with $(p,j_0) \leftarrow (1,1)$, (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 4$ and $\Xi(t,u) := t||u_1||_{L^2}^2 = 2t\xi_{W_1}(t,u)$.

We deduce from (8.41) and (8.44) that

$$\xi_{W_1}(t,u) = O\left(|x(t,u)| + ||u_1||_{L^3}^3 + t^{\frac{1}{2}}||u_3||_{L^2} + ||u_2||_{L^2}^2 + |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2\right). \tag{8.45}$$

By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 1$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_1(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^2}^2 + |x(t;u)|^2\right). \tag{8.46}$$

Let $i \in [0,2]$. By applying Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 1$, $L \leftarrow 4$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow M_i$ and $\mathcal{N} = \{M_0, M_1, M_2\} \setminus \{M_i\}$, and using (3.23) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, 3)$ to prove the only required estimate, we obtain

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_1(t,f,u)(0) = u_{i+1}(t) + O\left(t^{\frac{1}{2}} \|u_3\|_{L^2}\right). \tag{8.47}$$

We deduce from (8.46) and (8.47) that

$$|(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)| = O\left(|x(t, u)| + t^{\frac{1}{2}} ||u_3||_{L^2} + ||u_1||_{L^2}^2\right).$$
(8.48)

By incorporating (8.45) into (8.48) thanks to $\xi_{W_1}(t,u) = 2||u_1||_{L^2}^2$ one proves (8.39). And by incorporating (8.39) into (8.45) one proves (8.41).

Lemma 8.6. Under the assumptions of Theorem 8.1, if $f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_3''(f)(0)$

$$\mathbb{P}_{Q_1}x(t,u) = \xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t,u) + O\left(t\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t,u) + \xi_{W_3}(t,u) + \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + |x(t,u)|^{\frac{5}{4}}\right)$$
(8.49)

where \mathbb{P}_{Q_1} is a component along $f_{Q_{1,1,1}}(0)$ parallel to $(\mathcal{N}_3'' \cap \mathcal{B}_{\lceil 1,4 \rceil}^{\star})(f)(0)$.

Proof. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 4$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_4(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^5}^5 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{5}}\right). \tag{8.50}$$

For $i \in \{1,2\}$, $f_{W_i}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_i(f)(0)$ and \mathcal{N}_i is stable by right bracketing with X_0 thus, for every $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, $f_{W_{i,\nu}}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_i(f)(0) \subset (\mathcal{N}_3'' \cap \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,4 \rrbracket}^{\star})(f)(0)$. Thus $(\mathcal{N}_3'' \cap \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,4 \rrbracket}^{\star}f)(0) = \mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ where $\mathcal{N} = (\mathcal{N}_3'' \cap \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,4 \rrbracket}^{\star}) \cup \{W_{1,\nu}, W_{2,\nu}; \nu \in \mathbb{N}\}$ i.e.

$$\mathcal{N} = \{ M_{\nu}, W_{1,\nu} W_{2,\nu}, P_{1,l,\nu}, Q_{1,1,2,\nu}, ; l \in \mathbb{N}^*, \mu, \nu \in \mathbb{N} \}.$$
(8.51)

We intend to apply Proposition 4.6 with $M \leftarrow 4$, $L \leftarrow 11$, $\mathfrak{b} \leftarrow Q_{1,1,1}$ and \mathcal{N} as in (8.51), so that (4.11), for the appropriate choice of $\Xi(t,u)$, will yield

$$\mathbb{P}_{Q_1} \mathcal{Z}_4(t, f, u)(0) = \xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t, u) + O\left(t\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t, u) + \xi_{W_3}(t, u) + \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_3\|_{L^2} + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^6 + |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2\right).$$

$$(8.52)$$

All the needed estimates are contained in the proof of Lemma 8.3, except for

- $b \in \mathcal{B}_{2}^{\star}$, i.e. $b = W_{j,\nu}$ with $j \geq 3$, for which $|b| \geq 7$ and (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (1, 3)$ proves that (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 7$ and $\Xi(t, u) := \|u_3\|_{L^2}^2 = 2\xi_{W_3}(t, u)$,
- $b = Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}$ for which $|b| \geq 7$ and (3.27) with $(p,j_0) \leftarrow (2,1)$ proves that (4.9) holds with $\sigma = 7$ and $\Xi(t,u) := t^2 \|u_1\|_{L^4}^4 = 4! t^2 \xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t,u)$,
- $q = 2, b_1, b_2 \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$ for which $|b_i| \geq 3$ and (3.24) with $(p, j_0) \leftarrow (2, 1)$ proves that (4.10) holds for $\sigma_i = 3, \ \alpha_i = 1/2$ and $\Xi(t, u) = t \|u_1\|_{L^4}^4 = 4t \xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t, u)$.

Then, using $||u_1||_{L^6}^6 = O(t^2 ||u_1||_{L^4}^4)$, we deduce from (8.52) that

$$\mathbb{P}_{Q_1} \mathcal{Z}_4(t, f, u)(0) = \xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t, u) + O(t\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t, u) + \xi_{W_3}(t, u) + ||u_2||_{L^3}^3 + |(u_1, u_2, u_3)(t)|^2). \tag{8.53}$$

Then, by combining (8.50), (8.53) and $||u_1||_{L^5}^5 = O(t||u_1||_{L^4}^4)$ we obtain

$$\mathbb{P}_{Q_1}x(t,u) = \xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t,u) + O\left(t\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}}(t,u) + \xi_{W_3}(t,u) + \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + |(u_1,u_2,u_3)(t)|^2 + |x(t,u)|^{\frac{5}{4}}\right). \tag{8.54}$$

Finally by incorporating (8.39) in the previous estimate we obtain (8.49).

8.5 Interpolation inequalities

Lemma 8.7. There exists C > 0 such that, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$,

$$||u_2||_{L^3}^3 \le C||u||_{L^\infty}||u_3||_{L^2}^2, \tag{8.55}$$

$$||u_1||_{L^6}^6 \le C||u||_{L^\infty}^4 ||u_3||_{L^2}^2. \tag{8.56}$$

Proof. Inequality (8.55) follows from Proposition 4.7 with $\phi \leftarrow u_3$, $(p,q,r,s) \leftarrow (3,2,\infty,2)$, $(j,l) \leftarrow (1,3)$, $\alpha \leftarrow 1/3$. Similarly, (8.56) follows from Proposition 4.7 with $\phi \leftarrow u_3$, $(p,q,r,s) \leftarrow (6,2,\infty,2)$, $(j,l) \leftarrow (2,3)$, $\alpha \leftarrow 2/3$. In both cases, the lower-order term in (4.23) is absorbed using the estimate $\|u_3\|_{L^2} \leq t^{\frac{7}{2}} \|u\|_{L^{\infty}}$, which stems from Hölder's inequality and the equality $u_3(t) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t (t-s)^2 u(s) \, \mathrm{d}s$.

8.6 Proof of the drift

Proof of Theorem 8.1. In this proof, to lighten the notations, we write x and ξ_b instead of x(t;u) and $\xi_b(t,u)$. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 5$,

$$x = \mathcal{Z}_5(t, f, u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^6}^6 + |x|^{1 + \frac{1}{5}}\right). \tag{8.57}$$

We deduce from (8.57), (8.24), (8.39) and (8.40) that

$$\mathbb{P}_{W_3} x = \xi_{W_3} + O\left(t\xi_{W_3} + \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_3\|_{L^2} + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^6 + a't\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}} + |x|^{\frac{6}{5}}\right). \tag{8.58}$$

We deduce from the above estimate (see Section 4.2) the existence of $C, \rho > 0$ such that, for every $t \in (0, \rho), u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$ with $||u||_{W^{-1,\infty}} \leq \rho$,

$$\mathbb{P}_{W_3}x + Ca't\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}} \ge (1 - Ct)\xi_{W_3} - C\left(\|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_3\|_{L^2} + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^6 + |x|^{\frac{6}{5}}\right)$$
(8.59)

where, when $a' \neq 0$, by (8.49),

$$\xi_{Q_{1,1,1}} \le 2\mathbb{P}_{Q_1}x + C\left(\xi_{W_3} + \|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + |x|^{\frac{5}{4}}\right).$$
 (8.60)

Thus

$$\mathbb{P}_{W_3}x + 2Ca't\mathbb{P}_{Q_1}x \ge (1 - 2Ct)\xi_{W_3} - 2C\left(\|u_2\|_{L^3}^3 + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^3 \|u_3\|_{L^2} + \|u_1\|_{L^6}^6 + |x|^{\frac{6}{5}}\right). \tag{8.61}$$

Gathering this inequality and the interpolation estimates (8.55) and (8.56) yields

$$(\mathbb{P}_{W_3} + 2Ca't\mathbb{P}_{Q_1})x \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_3^2 - C' \left((t + ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \int_0^t u_3^2 + |x|^{\frac{6}{5}} \right)$$
 (8.62)

for some constant C' independent of t and u.

9 New obstruction of the sixth order

The goal of this section is to prove Theorem 1.13, as a consequence of the following more precise statement. In this section, we use the short-hand notation D for the following bracket of \mathcal{B}_6^{\star} :

$$D := \operatorname{ad}_{P_{1,1}}^2(X_0) \tag{9.1}$$

and we introduce

$$\mathcal{N}_D := \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,7 \rrbracket}^{\star} \setminus \{D\}. \tag{9.2}$$

Theorem 9.1. Assume that $f_D(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$. Then system (1.1) has a drift along $f_D(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$, in the regime $(t, ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \to 0$.

9.1 Limiting examples

Let us give an example motivating the threshold 7 for this loose necessary condition. In [18, Example 6.1], Kawski considers the systems

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_1^3 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3^2 - x_2^p \end{cases}$$
(9.3)

for $p \in \{7, 8\}$. Written in the form (1.1), these systems satisfy

$$f_{M_0}(0) = e_1, \quad f_{M_1}(0) = e_2, \quad f_{P_{1,1}}(0) = 6e_3, \quad f_D(0) = 72e_4, \quad f_{\mathrm{ad}_{M_1}^p(X_0)}(0) = -p!e_4$$
 (9.4)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for all $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{M_0, M_1, P_{1,1}, D, \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^p(X_0)\}$. Thus, they feature a competition between D and $\operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^p(X_0)$.

Kawski proves that this system is L^{∞} -STLC for p = 7 (see [18, Claim 6.1]) but not L^{∞} -STLC for p = 8 (see [18, Claim 6.3]). This both motivates and is consistent with Theorem 1.13, which can be seen as a generalization of Kawski's negative claim.

Remark 9.2. Theorem 1.13 is a "loose" condition, in the sense that we have not attempted to separate, within \mathcal{B}_{6}^{\star} and \mathcal{B}_{7}^{\star} , which brackets can or cannot compensate for the drift. It is possible that our method could also be used to perform such a distinction.

An interesting example is studied by Kawski in [18, Example 5.3];

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_1^3 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3^2 - x_2^2 x_1^4, \end{cases}$$

$$(9.5)$$

which exhibits in \mathcal{B}^* a competition between D and $\operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$. Kawski proves that this systems is L^{∞} -STLC.

Conversely, the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_1^3 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3^2 + x_3 x_1^4 \end{cases}$$
(9.6)

exhibits in \mathcal{B}^* a competition between D and $\operatorname{ad}_{P_{1,1}} \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$ because $f_{\operatorname{ad}_{P_{1,1}} \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)}(0) = 144e_4$. Using the estimates of the next paragraphs, one can prove that this system is not L^{∞} -STLC. This hints towards the fact that it is not necessary to include the bracket $\operatorname{ad}_{P_{1,1}} \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$ (of \mathcal{B}_7^*) in the list of brackets which can compensate D.

9.2 Algebraic preliminaries

To lighten the proof of the following paragraph, we start with algebraic preliminaries concerning the expansions on \mathcal{B}^* of some brackets of order 6, linked with cross products along D. We use the trailing zero notation of Definition 1.6 and compute the expansions of the considered brackets on \mathcal{B}^* using Jacobi's identity as many times as necessary (see [4, Section 2.1] for an exposition and a more theoretical point of view on the classical recursive decomposition algorithm on Hall bases).

For $B \in \mathcal{L}(X)$, $\langle B, D \rangle$ denotes the coefficient of D in the expansion of B on \mathcal{B}^* .

9.2.1 Brackets of two elements

Lemma 9.3. Let $a < b \in \mathcal{B}_3^{\star}$ such that $\langle [a,b], D \rangle \neq 0$. Then $a = P_{1,1}$ and $b = P_{1,1}0$.

Proof. First $n_0(a) + n_0(b) = n_0(D) = 3$. Thus $a = P_{1,1}$ and $b \in \{P_{1,1}0, P_{1,2}\}$. Since $(P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}) \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$, the conclusion follows.

Lemma 9.4. Let $a \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$ and $b \in \mathcal{B}_4^{\star}$. Then $\langle [a, b], D \rangle = 0$.

Proof. First $n_0(a) + n_0(b) = n_0(D) = 3$. Since $n_0(b) \ge 1$, $n_0(a) \in [0, 2]$ so $a \in \{W_1, W_10\}$.

- Case $a = W_10$. Then $b = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$ and $[a, b] = [W_10, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)]$, which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.
- Case $a = W_1$. Then either,

$$-b = ad_{X_1}^4(X_0)0$$
 and

$$[a,b] = [W_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)]0 - [W_10, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)], \tag{9.7}$$

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

$$-b = (M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0))$$
 and $[a, b] = [W_1, [M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0)]]$, which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

Hence, in all cases $\langle [a, b], D \rangle = 0$.

Lemma 9.5. Let $a \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star}$ and $b \in \mathcal{B}_5^{\star}$, such that $\langle [a,b], D \rangle \neq 0$. Then $a = X_1$ and $b = R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}$.

Proof. First $n_0(a) + n_0(b) = n_0(D) = 3$. Since $n_0(b) \ge 1$, $n_0(a) \in [0, 2]$ so $a \in \{X_1, M_1, M_2\}$.

- Case $a = M_2$. Then $b = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)$ and $[a, b] = [M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)]$, which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.
- Case $a = M_1$. Then either,

$$-b = ad_{X_1}^5(X_0)0$$
 and

$$[a,b] = [M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)]0 - [M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)], \tag{9.8}$$

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

- $-b = (M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0))$ and $[a, b] = \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$, which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.
- $-b = (W_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0))$ and

$$[a,b] = [W_1, [M_1, P_{1,1}]] - [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}], \tag{9.9}$$

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

- Case $a = X_1$. Then either,
 - $-b = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)0^2$ and

$$[a,b] = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^6(X_0)0^2 - 2[M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)] + [M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)], \tag{9.10}$$

all terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

 $-b = (M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0))0$ and

$$[a,b] = [W_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)]0 + [M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)]0 - \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0), \tag{9.11}$$

all terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

 $-b = \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0)$ and

$$[a,b] = 2[W_1, [M_1, P_{1,1}]] + \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0) - [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}], \tag{9.12}$$

all terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

 $-b = (M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0))$ and

$$[a,b] = [W_10, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)] + [M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)], \tag{9.13}$$

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

 $-b = (W_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0))0$ and

$$[a,b] = [W_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)]0 - [W_1, [M_1, P_{1,1}]] + [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}]$$
(9.14)

all terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

 $-b = (W_10, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0))$ and

$$[a,b] = -D + [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}] + [W_1 0, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)], \tag{9.15}$$

so $\langle [a,b], D \rangle = -1$.

 $-b = (W_1, (M_1, W_1))$ and

$$[a,b] = [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}] + [W_1, [M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0)]$$
(9.16)

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

Hence, the only case where $\langle [a, b], D \rangle = -1 \neq 0$ is $a = X_1$ and $b = (W_1 0, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0)) = R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}$. \square

9.2.2 Brackets of three elements

Lemma 9.6. For every $a, b, c \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$, $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle = 0$.

Proof. By contradiction, assume that $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle \neq 0$. Then $n_0(a) + n_0(b) + n_0(c) = 3$. Thus $a = b = c = W_1$, so [a, [b, c]] = 0.

Lemma 9.7. Let $a \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star}$, $b \in \mathcal{B}_2^{\star}$, $c \in \mathcal{B}_3^{\star}$ such that $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle \neq 0$ or $\langle [[a, b], c], D \rangle \neq 0$. Then $a = X_1$ and, either $(b = W_1 0 \text{ and } c = P_{1,1})$ or $(b = W_1 \text{ and } c = P_{1,1} 0)$.

Proof. First $n_0(a) + n_0(b) + n_0(c) = 3$.

Step 1. First form: [a, [b, c]].

• Case $a = M_1$. Then $b = W_1$, $c = P_{1,1}$ and

$$[a, [b, c]] = -[P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}] + [W_1, [M_1, P_{1,1}]],$$

$$(9.17)$$

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

- Case $a = X_1$.
 - Case $b = W_10$. Then $c = P_{1,1}$ and $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle = -1$.
 - Case $b = W_1$. Then either,
 - * $c = P_{1,1}0$ and $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle = +1$.
 - * $c = P_{1,2}$ and $[a, [b, c]] = [W_1, [M_1, P_{1,1}]] + [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}]$ both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

Step 2. Second form: [[a,b],c].

- Case $a = M_1$. Then $b = W_1$ and $c = P_{1,1}$ and $[[a,b],c] = -[P_{1,1},P_{1,2}]$ which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.
- Case $a = X_1$.
 - Case $b = W_10$. Then $c = P_{1,1}$ and $\langle [[a, b], c], D \rangle = -1$.
 - Case $b = W_1$. Then either
 - * $c = P_{1,1}0$ and $\langle [[a, b], c], D \rangle = 1$.
 - * $c = P_{1,2}$ and $[[a, b], c] = [P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}]$, which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

This concludes the case disjunction.

Lemma 9.8. Let $a, b \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star}$ and $c \in \mathcal{B}_4^{\star}$ such that $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle \neq 0$, or $\langle [[a, b], c] \rangle \neq 0$. Then $a = b = X_1$.

Proof. First $n_0(a) + n_0(b) + n_0(c) = 3$.

Step 1. First form: [a, [b, c]] with $a \leq b$.

- Case $a = b = M_1$. Then $c = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$ and $[a, [b, c]] = \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$, which is in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.
- Case $a = X_1$, $b = M_2$. Then $c = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)$ and

$$[a, [b, c]] = [W_1 0, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)] + [M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)], \tag{9.18}$$

both terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

• Case $a = X_1$, $b = M_1$. Then either,

$$-c = \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)0$$
 and

$$[a, [b, c]] = [W_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)]0 - [W_10, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0)] - [M_2, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)] - \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0) + [M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^5(X_0)]0,$$

$$(9.19)$$

all terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

$$-c = (M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0))$$
 and

$$[a, [b, c]] = -[P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}] + 2[W_1, [M_1, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^3(X_0)]] + \operatorname{ad}_{M_1}^2 \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^4(X_0),$$
(9.20)

all terms being in $\mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{D\}$.

• Case $a = b = X_1$. One may have $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle \neq 0$. Since the conclusion of the lemma does not concern c, we do not need to study all possible cases.

Thus, the only case leading to a (possibly) nonzero value of $\langle [a, [b, c]], D \rangle$ is $a = b = X_1$.

Step 2. Second form: [[a, b], c] with a < b. Since $n_0(a) + n_0(b) \le 2$, $a = X_1$ and $b = M_1$. Thus $[a, b] = W_1$. By Lemma 9.4, $\langle [W_1, c], D \rangle = 0$.

Step 3. Third form: [a, [b, c]] with a > b. Then [a, [b, c]] = [[a, b], c] + [b, [a, c]] so the conclusions of the previous forms apply.

9.3 Dominant part of the logarithm

Lemma 9.9. Assume that $f_D(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_D(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$. Then

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_{7}(t,f,u)(0) = \xi_{D}(t,u) + O\Big(|u_{1}(t)|^{4} + |\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u)|^{2} + |\xi_{P_{1,1}0}(t,u)|^{2} + |u_{1}(t)\xi_{R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| + ||u_{1}||_{L^{8}}^{8}\Big).$$

$$(9.21)$$

Proof. We start with a preliminary estimate. By (3.22) and Hölder's inequality, there exists c > 0 such that, for every $t \le 1$, $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$ and $b \in \mathcal{B}^*_{1.6} \setminus \{X_1\}$,

$$|\xi_b(t,u)| \le c \|u_1\|_{L^8}^{n_1(b)}.$$
 (9.22)

By (4.7) and definition of \mathbb{P} ,

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_7(t, f, u)(0) = \eta_D(t, u). \tag{9.23}$$

To apply Proposition 2.16, let us prove that, for every $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^*$ such that $D \in \text{supp } \mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q)$, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$, the estimate (2.15) holds, for an appropriate choice of Ξ . We split cases depending on q.

Step 1. Case q=2.

- Case $n_1(b_1) = 5$ and $n_1(b_2) = 1$. By Lemma 9.5, $b_1 = R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}$ and $b_2 = X_1$ so (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t,u) := |u_1(t)\xi_{R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}}(t,u)|$.
- Case $n_1(b_1) = 4$ and $n_1(b_2) = 2$. By Lemma 9.4, $D \notin \text{supp } \mathcal{F}(b_1, b_2)$ in this case.
- Case $n_1(b_1) = 3$ and $n_1(b_2) = 3$. By Lemma 9.3, $b_1 = P_{1,1}0$ and $b_2 = P_{1,1}$ so (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t, u) := |\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t, u)\xi_{P_{1,1}0}(t, u)|$.

Step 2. Case q=3.

- Case $n_1(b_1) = 4$, $n_1(b_2) = 1$, $n_1(b_3) = 1$. By Lemma 9.8, $b_2 = b_3 = X_1$. Hence, using (9.22), (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t, u) := c|u_1(t)|^2 ||u_1||_{L^8}^4$.
- Case $n_1(b_1) = 3$, $n_1(b_2) = 2$, $n_1(b_3) = 1$. By Lemma 9.7, $b_3 = X_1$ and $b_1 \in \{P_{1,1}, P_{1,1}0\}$. Hence, using (9.22), (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t, u) := c|u_1(t)| ||u_1||_{L^8}^2 (|\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t, u)| + |\xi_{P_{1,1}0}(t, u)|)$.
- Case $n_1(b_1) = 2$, $n_1(b_2) = 2$, $n_1(b_3) = 2$. By Lemma 9.6, $D \notin \text{supp } \mathcal{F}(b_1, b_2, b_3)$ in this case.

Step 3. Case q=4.

- Case $n_1(b_1) = 3$, $n_1(b_2) = 1$, $n_1(b_3) = 1$, $n_1(b_4) = 1$. Counting the occurrences of X_0 and using (9.22) implies that either,
 - $-b_3 = b_4 = X_1$, and (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t, u) := c \|u_1\|_{L^8}^4 |u_1(t)|^2$.
 - $-b_1=P_{1,1},\ b_2=b_3=M_1$ and $b_4=X_1,$ and thus (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t,u):=|\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u)|\|u_1\|_{L^8}^2|u_1(t)|$.
- Case $n_1(b_1) = 2$, $n_1(b_2) = 2$, $n_1(b_3) = 1$, $n_1(b_4) = 1$. Counting the occurrences of X_0 and using (9.22) implies that either,
 - $b_1 = b_2 = W_1$, $b_3 = M_1$ and $b_4 = X_1$ and $D \notin \text{supp } \mathcal{F}(b_1, b_2, b_3, b_4)$. Indeed, a non-zero bracket of W_1 , W_1 , M_1 and X_1 is either a bracket over $(M_1, W_1 \text{ and } (X_1, W_1))$ or over $(X_1, W_1 \text{ and } (M_1, W_1))$. But such brackets have a vanishing coefficient along D by Lemma 9.7.

 $-b_1 = W_10, b_2 = W_1, b_3 = b_4 = X_1 \text{ and } (2.15) \text{ holds with } \Xi(t, u) := ||u_1||_{L^8}^4 |u_1(t)|^2.$

Step 4. Case $q \in \{5,6\}$. Counting the occurrences of X_0 implies that $b_{q-1} = b_q = X_1$. Using (9.22) implies that (2.15) holds with $\Xi(t,u) := (1+c)^4 |u_1(t)|^k ||u_1||_{L^8}^{6-k}$ for some $k \in [2,5]$.

Step 5. Conclusion. Gathering the previous estimates and using Young's inequality proves (9.21).

9.4 Vectorial relations

Lemma 9.10. Assume that $f_D(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$. Then

- 1. $f_{X_1}(0) \notin \text{span}\{f_b(0); b \in \mathcal{B}_1^{\star} \setminus \{X_1\}\},\$
- 2. $f_{P_{1,1}}(0) \notin \operatorname{span}\{f_b(0); b \in \mathcal{B}_{[1,3]}^{\star} \setminus \{P_{1,1}\}\}.$

Proof. We proceed by contradiction.

Step 1. First statement. Assume that $f_{X_1}(0) = \sum_{j \geq 1} \alpha_j f_{M_j}(0)$ where $\alpha_j \in \mathbb{R}$ and the sum is finite. Hence $f_{B_1}(0) = 0$ where $B_1 := X_1 - \sum_{j \geq 1} \alpha_j M_j \in S_1(X)$. Let $B_2 := \operatorname{ad}^2_{\operatorname{ad}^3_{B_1}(X_0)}(X_0)$. Then $f_{B_2}(0) = 0$. Moreover, by definition of B_1 and B_2 , one checks that $B_2 = D + B_3$ where $B_3 \in \operatorname{span}\{b \in \mathcal{B}_6^\star; n_0(b) \geq 4\}$. The equality $f_D(0) = -f_{B_3}(0)$ contradicts the assumption on $f_D(0)$.

Step 2. Second statement. Assume that there exists $B_0 \in \text{span}\{b \in \mathcal{B}_{[\![1,3]\!]}^{\star}; n_1(b) < 3 \text{ or } n_0(b) > 1\}$ such that $f_{P_{1,1}}(0) = f_{B_0}(0)$. Let $B_1 := P_{1,1} - B_0$ so that $f_{B_1}(0) = 0$. Then $f_{B_2}(0) = 0$ where $B_2 := \text{ad}_{B_1}^2(X_0)$. Thus $f_D(0) = f_{B_3}(0)$ where $B_3 \in \text{span}\{b \in \mathcal{B}_{[\![1,6]\!]}^{\star}; n_1(b) \le 5 \text{ or } n_0(b) \ge 4\}$, which contradicts the assumption on $f_D(0)$.

9.5 Closed-loop estimates

Lemma 9.11. Assume that $f_D(0) \notin \mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$. Then

$$|u_1(t)| = O\left(|x(t;u)| + ||u_1||_{L^2}^2\right),\tag{9.24}$$

$$|\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u)| = O\left(|x(t;u)| + ||u_1||_{L^4}^4\right).$$
 (9.25)

Proof. We rely on Lemma 9.10.

Step 1. First estimate. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 1$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_1(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^2}^2 + |x(t;u)|^{1+1}\right). \tag{9.26}$$

By Lemma 9.10, we can consider \mathbb{P} , a component along $f_1(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ where $\mathcal{N} := \mathcal{B}_1^* \setminus \{X_1\}$. Hence $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_1(t, f, u)(0) = u_1(t)$. Thus (9.26) yields (9.24).

Step 2. Second estimate. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 3$.

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_3(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^4}^4 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{3}}\right). \tag{9.27}$$

By Lemma 9.10, we can consider \mathbb{P} , a component along $f_{P_{1,1}}(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$ where $\mathcal{N} := \mathcal{B}_{[1,3]}^{\star} \setminus \{P_{1,1}\}$. By (4.7),

$$\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_3(t, f, u)(0) = \eta_{P_{1,1}}(t, u). \tag{9.28}$$

We apply Proposition 2.16 (see below) to obtain

$$\eta_{P_{1,1}}(t,u) = \xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u) + O\left(|u_1(t)| \|u_1\|_{L^2}^2 + |u_1(t)|^2 \|u_1\|_{L^1}\right). \tag{9.29}$$

Then (9.27), (9.28) and (9.29), combined with the previous estimate (9.24), yield (9.25).

Let us check the required conditions to obtain (9.29). Let $q \geq 2$, $b_1 \geq \cdots \geq b_q \in \mathcal{B}^*$ such that $P_{1,1} \in \text{supp } \mathcal{F}(b_1, \ldots, b_q)$. Since $n_1(P_{1,1}) = 3$ and $n_0(P_{1,1}) = 1$, the only possibilities are

• $q = 2, b_1 = W_1, b_2 = X_1$, in which case

$$|\xi_{b_1}(t,u)\xi_{b_2}(t,u)| = |u_1(t)| \int_0^t \frac{u_1^2}{2} \le |u_1(t)| ||u_1||_{L^2}^2.$$
 (9.30)

• $q = 3, b_1 = M_1, b_2 = b_3 = X_1$, in which case

$$|\xi_{b_1}(t, u)\xi_{b_2}(t, u)\xi_{b_3}(t, u)| = |u_1(t)|^2|u_2(t)| \le |u_1(t)|^2||u_1||_{L^1}. \tag{9.31}$$

This concludes the proof of (9.29) by Proposition 2.16.

9.6 Interpolation inequalities

Lemma 9.12. There exits C > 0 such that, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$,

$$||u_1||_{L^8}^8 \le Ct|u_1(t)|^8 + C||u||_{L^\infty}^2 \xi_D(t, u), \tag{9.32}$$

$$|\xi_{P_{1,1}0}(t,u)|^2 \le 2t\xi_D(t,u),$$

$$(9.33)$$

$$|\xi_{R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| \le Ct ||u_1||_{L^2}^2 |\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u)| + Ct^{\frac{1}{2}} ||u_1||_{L^2}^2 \xi_D(t,u)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
(9.34)

Proof. Step 1. First estimate. By integration by parts,

$$\int_0^t u_1^8 = u_1^5(t) \int_0^t u_1^3 - 5 \int_0^t u(s) u_1^4(s) \left(\int_0^s u_1^3 \right) ds. \tag{9.35}$$

By Cauchy–Scwharz and Hölder inequalities and (2.5), we obtain

$$||u_1||_{L^8}^8 \le t^{\frac{5}{8}} |u_1(t)|^5 ||u_1||_{L^8}^3 + 30\sqrt{2} ||u||_{L^\infty} ||u_1||_{L^8}^4 \xi_D(t, u)^{\frac{1}{2}}, \tag{9.36}$$

which proves (9.32) using Young's inequality.

Step 2. Second estimate. By (2.5), $\xi_{P_{1,1}0} = \int \xi_{P_{1,1}}$ and $\xi_D = \frac{1}{2} \int \xi_{P_{1,1}}^2$ so (9.33) follows directly from the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality.

Step 3. Third estimate. By (2.5) and since $R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp} = (W_10, P_{1,1})$, integration by parts yields

$$\xi_{R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}}(t,u) = \int_{0}^{t} \xi_{W_{1}0} \dot{\xi}_{P_{1,1}} = \xi_{W_{1}0}(t) \xi_{P_{1,1}}(t) - \int_{0}^{t} \xi_{W_{1}} \xi_{P_{1,1}}. \tag{9.37}$$

Then (9.34) follows by the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality and the estimates $\xi_{W_1}(0)(t) \leq t \|u_1\|_{L^2}^2$ and $\xi_{W_1}(t) \leq \|u_1\|_{L^2}^2$.

9.7 Proof of the drift

Proof of Theorem 9.1. Let \mathbb{P} be a component along $f_D(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$. By Theorem 4.4 with $M \leftarrow 7$,

$$x(t;u) = \mathcal{Z}_7(t,f,u)(0) + O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^8}^8 + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{7}}\right),\tag{9.38}$$

where $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{Z}_7(t, f, u)(0)$ satisfies (9.21). Combining the closed-loop estimate (9.24) and the interpolation estimate (9.32), one obtains

$$||u_1||_{L^8}^8 = O\left(|x(t;u)|^8 + ||u||_{L^\infty}^2 \xi_D(t,u)\right). \tag{9.39}$$

Substituting in the closed-loop estimate (9.24) yields

$$|u_1(t)|^4 = O\left(|x(t;u)|^4 + ||u||_{L^\infty}^2 \xi_D(t,u)\right) \tag{9.40}$$

and in the closed-loop estimate (9.25) yields

$$|\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u)|^2 = O\left(|x(t;u)|^2 + ||u||_{L^{\infty}}^2 \xi_D(t,u)\right).$$
 (9.41)

Eventually, using (9.34) and Young's inequality,

$$|u_1(t)\xi_{R_{1,1,1,1}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| = O\left(|\xi_{P_{1,1}}(t,u)|^2 + ||u_1||_{L^2}^8 + |u_1(t)|^4 + t\xi_D(t,u)\right)$$

$$= O\left(|x(t;u)|^2 + (t + ||u||_{L^{\infty}}^2)\xi_D(t,u)\right). \tag{9.42}$$

Gathering all these equalities in (9.21) and the interpolation estimate (9.33) yields

$$\mathbb{P}x(t;u) = \xi_D(t,u) + O\left(\left(t + \|u\|_{L^{\infty}}^2\right)\xi_D(t,u) + |x(t;u)|^{1+\frac{1}{7}}\right). \tag{9.43}$$

This implies, in the sense of Definition 1.15, a drift along $f_D(0)$, parallel to $\mathcal{N}_D(f)(0)$, of amplitude ξ_D , in the regime $(t, ||u||_{L^{\infty}}) \to 0$.

10 Obstructions without analyticity

Except for this section, all our paper is written with an analyticity assumption on the vector fields f_0 and f_1 . This allows to work with convergent series. However, as announced in the introduction, the obstruction mechanisms on which our necessary conditions for controllability rely are sufficiently robust to absorb an approximation scheme for non-analytic vector fields.

Let $\delta > 0$. For smooth vector fields f_0 and f_1 in $C^{\infty}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$, one can still define all Lie brackets $f_b \in C^{\infty}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ for $b \in Br(X)$. The arguments of the next paragraphs will prove that all the statements of Section 1.5 remain true without any change under this (weaker) regularity setting.

Furthermore, even in a finite regularity setting, one can give a sense to some Lie brackets, once evaluated at zero. This stems from the equilibrium assumption $f_0(0) = 0$. More precisely, the value of $f_b(0)$ only depends on the coefficients of the Taylor expansion at 0 of f_0 up to order $n_1(b)$ and of f_1 up to order $n_1(b) - 1$ (see Lemma 10.6 below). This leads to the following definition.

Definition 10.1. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\delta > 0$, $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^M(B_\delta; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with $f_0(0) = 0$ and $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{M-1}(B_\delta; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Let $\hat{f}_0 := \mathrm{T}_M f_0$ (respectively $\hat{f}_1 := \mathrm{T}_{M-1} f_1$) be the truncated Taylor series at 0 of f_0 (resp. f_1) of order f_0 (resp. f_0). For f_0 with f_0 with f_0 (in f_0) is f_0 (resp. f_0).

With this notation, we will prove that the following corollaries of the main theorems of Section 1.5 hold. As a rule of thumb, the theorems continue to hold as soon as the vector fields have enough regularity for the involved Lie brackets to be defined as above. More rigorously, we assume one extra derivative to be able to estimate the truncation error properly (see Lemma 10.7).

We make the blanket hypothesis that $f_0(0) = 0$.

Corollary 10.2. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Assume that $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{M+1}$, $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^M$. If system (1.1) is $W^{-1,\infty}$ STLC, then, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that $2k \leq M$,

$$ad_{f_1}^{2k}(f_0)(0) \in S_{[1,2k-1]}(f)(0).$$
 (10.1)

Corollary 10.3. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Assume that $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{M+1}$, $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^M$. Let $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$. If system (1.1) is $W^{m,\infty}$ -STLC, then, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that $\pi(k,m) \leq M$,

$$f_{W_k}(0) \in S_{[1,\pi(k,m)] \setminus 2}(f)(0),$$
 (10.2)

where $\pi(k,m)$ is defined in (1.20)

Corollary 10.4. Assume that system (1.1) is L^{∞} -STLC. If $f_0 \in C^4$ and $f_1 \in C^3$, then $f_{W_2}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_2(f)(0)$ (see (1.22)). If $f_0 \in C^6$ and $f_2 \in C^5$, then $f_{W_3}(0) \in \mathcal{N}_3(f)(0)$ (see (1.23)).

Corollary 10.5. Assume that $f_0 \in C^8$ and $f_1 \in C^7$. Then Theorem 1.13 holds.

All these corollaries follow form the main theorems and the approximation result Lemma 10.7. One write $x \approx \hat{x}$, where \hat{x} is the solution to a system driven by the truncated Taylor expansions of f_0 and f_1 . For the \hat{x} system, one can apply the drift results of the previous sections. Since the truncation error is of the same size (or smaller than) as the error terms which were already absorbed by the drift, the drift conclusion remains true on the state x.

10.1 Brackets at zero only depend on low-order Taylor coefficients

Lemma 10.6. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\delta > 0$, $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with $f_0(0) = 0$ and $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Let $\hat{f}_0 := \mathcal{T}_M f_0$ (respectively $\hat{f}_1 := \mathcal{T}_{M-1} f_1$) be the truncated Taylor series at 0 of f_0 (resp. f_1) of order M (resp. M-1). For all $b \in \operatorname{Br}(X)$ with $n_1(b) \leq M$, $f_b(0) = \hat{f}_b(0)$.

Proof. Step 1. Notations and preliminary remarks. As in [5, Section 3.1], for two vector fields $g, h \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, we write $g =_{[k]} h$ when the Taylor expansions of g and h at 0 are equal up to order k-1. When $k \geq 2$, $g =_{[k]} \hat{g}$ and $h =_{[k]} \hat{h}$, straightforward computations prove that $[g, h] =_{[k-1]} [\hat{g}, \hat{h}]$. When $k \geq 1$, g(0) = 0, $g =_{[k+1]} \hat{g}$ and $h =_{[k]} \hat{h}$, straightforward computations prove that $[g, h] =_{[k]} [\hat{g}, \hat{h}]$, so that there is "no loss of derivative" in this weak sense.

Step 2. Computation of brackets. We now proceed by induction on $n_1(b) \in [1, M]$, proving that, for every $b \in Br(X)$ with $1 \le n_1(b) \le M$, $f_b = [M+1-n_1(b)] \hat{f}_b$.

When $n_1(b) = 1$, by symmetry, we can assume that $b = X_1 0^{\nu}$ for some $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$. Since $f_1 =_{[M]} \hat{f}_1$, iterating the previous remarks yields $f_{X_1 0^{\nu}} =_{[M]} \hat{f}_{X^1 0^{\nu}}$, which gives the initialization.

Now let $b \in \operatorname{Br}(X)$. By symmetry, we can assume that $b = (b_1, b_2)0^{\nu}$ for some $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, with $b_1, b_2 \neq X_0$. By the induction hypothesis $f_{b_1} =_{[M+1-n_1(b_1)]} \hat{f}_{b_1}$ and $f_{b_2} =_{[M+1-n_1(b_2)]} \hat{f}_{b_2}$. Hence, by the preliminary remark, $f_{(b_1,b_2)} =_{[M+1-n]} \hat{f}_{(b_1,b_2)}$ with $n := 1 + \max n_1(b_1), n_1(b_2) \leq n_1(b)$. And by the preliminary remark, bracketing with f_0 preserves this approximation level, so we have proved that $f_b =_{[M+1-n_1(b)]} \hat{f}_b$.

Step 3. Evaluation at zero. When $b = X_0$, $f_0(0) = \hat{f}_0(0)$. When $b \in Br(X)$ with $1 \le n_1(b) \le M$, we have proved that $f_b = [M+1-n_1(b)]$ \hat{f}_b so $f_b = [1]$ \hat{f}_b and thus $f_b(0) = \hat{f}_b(0)$.

10.2 Estimate of the approximation error

Lemma 10.7. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\delta > 0$, $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{M+1}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with $f_0(0) = 0$ and $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^M(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Let $\hat{f}_0 := \mathrm{T}_M f_0$ (respectively $\hat{f}_1 := \mathrm{T}_{M-1} f_1$) be the truncated Taylor series at 0 of f_0 (resp. f_1) of order M (resp. M-1). Then

$$x(t;u) - \hat{x}(t;u) = O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{M+1}}^{M+1} + |u_1(t)|^{M+1}\right), \tag{10.3}$$

where $\hat{x}(t;u)$ denotes the solution with initial data 0 to

$$\dot{\hat{x}} = \hat{f}_0(\hat{x}) + u(t)\hat{f}_1(\hat{x}). \tag{10.4}$$

Proof. Such an estimate is straightforward to prove when the right-hand side of (10.3) is replaced by $||u||_{L^1}^{M+1}$. To obtain an estimate involving only u_1 , we need to consider an appropriate "auxiliary system" as in [3, Section 7] or [5, Section 6.3].

Step 1. Computations on the auxiliary system. Let Φ_1 denote the flow of f_1 , which is well-defined locally. We then introduce

$$y(t;u) := \Phi_1(-u_1(t), x(t;u)). \tag{10.5}$$

This new unknown satisfies y(0; u) = 0 and

$$\dot{y} = (\Phi_1(-u_1(t))_* f_0)(\hat{y}), \tag{10.6}$$

where $\Phi_1(-u_1(t))_* f_0$ is the push-forward of the vector field f_0 by the diffeomorphism $\Phi_1(-u_1(t), \cdot)$. In particular, for $v \in \mathbb{R}$ and $p \in \mathbb{R}^d$ small enough, (see e.g. [3, equation (169)], albeit with swapped indexes),

$$(\Phi_1(-v)_* f_0)(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \frac{v^k}{k!} \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0)(p) + \int_0^v \frac{(v-v')^{M-1}}{(M-1)!} \left(\Phi_1(-v')_* \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)\right)(p) \, \mathrm{d}v'.$$
 (10.7)

By Lemma 10.8 (with $k \leftarrow M$) and Lemma 10.9 (with $g \leftarrow \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)$ and $\nu \leftarrow 0$),

$$\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)(p) = \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)(0) + \underset{|p| \to 0}{O}(|p|). \tag{10.8}$$

Moreover, since $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^1$,

$$\Phi_1(v,p) = 0 + \underset{v \to 0, |p| \to 0}{O}(|v| + |p|) \tag{10.9}$$

and

$$(\partial_p \Phi_1(v, p))^{-1} = \operatorname{Id} + \underset{v \to 0, |p| \to 0}{O} (|v| + |p|).$$
(10.10)

Thus, combining the last three estimates proves that, for $|v'| \leq |v|$

$$\left(\Phi_1(-v')_* \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)\right)(p) = \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)(0) + \underset{v \to 0, |p| \to 0}{O}(|v| + |p|). \tag{10.11}$$

Substituting in (10.7) and using Young's inequality proves that

$$(\Phi_1(-v)_*f_0)(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \frac{v^k}{k!} \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0)(p) + \frac{v^M}{M!} \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)(0) + \underset{v \to 0, |p| \to 0}{O} (|v|^{M+1} + |p|^{M+1}). \quad (10.12)$$

Step 2. Grönwall estimate for the auxiliary systems. We introduce similarly $\hat{y}(t;u)$ using $\hat{\Phi}_1$ (the flow of \hat{f}_1) and \hat{f}_0 . Then the counterpart for (10.12) holds, mutatis mutandis, since \hat{f}_0 and \hat{f}_1 are smooth. Using these estimates, one obtains

$$\dot{y} - \dot{\hat{y}} = \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \frac{u_1^k(t)}{k!} \left(\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0)(y) - \operatorname{ad}_{\hat{f}_1}^k(\hat{f}_0)(\hat{y}) \right) + \frac{u_1^M(t)}{M!} \left(\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^M(f_0)(0) - \operatorname{ad}_{\hat{f}_1}^M(\hat{f}_0)(0) \right) + O\left(|u_1(t)|^{M+1} + |y|^{M+1} + |\hat{y}|^{M+1} \right).$$

$$(10.13)$$

For k = 0, since $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{M+1}$ and $\hat{f}_0 = T_M f_0$,

$$f_0(y) - \hat{f}_0(\hat{y}) = f_0(y) - \hat{f}_0(y) + \hat{f}_0(y) - \hat{f}_0(\hat{y}) = O(|y|^{M+1} + |y - \hat{y}|).$$
 (10.14)

For $k \in [1, M-1]$, one has

$$\operatorname{ad}_{f_{1}}^{k}(f_{0})(y) - \operatorname{ad}_{\hat{f}_{1}}^{k}(\hat{f}_{0})(\hat{y}) = \operatorname{ad}_{f_{1}}^{k}(f_{0})(y) - \operatorname{ad}_{\hat{f}_{1}}^{k}(\hat{f}_{0})(y) + \operatorname{ad}_{\hat{f}_{1}}^{k}(\hat{f}_{0})(y) - \operatorname{ad}_{\hat{f}_{1}}^{k}(\hat{f}_{0})(\hat{y})$$

$$= O\left(|y|^{M+1-k} + |y - \hat{y}|\right),$$

$$(10.15)$$

where we used the estimate

$$\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0)(p) = (T_{M-k} \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0))(p) + O(|p|^{M+1-k}), \tag{10.16}$$

which follows from Lemma 10.8 and Lemma 10.9 (with $g \leftarrow \operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0)$ and $\nu \leftarrow M - k$). Eventually, we obtain

$$\dot{y} - \dot{\hat{y}} = O\left(|y - \hat{y}| + |u_1(t)|^{M+1} + |y|^{M+1} + |\hat{y}|^{M+1}\right). \tag{10.17}$$

Moreover, from classical estimates $|y| = O(||u_1||_{L^1})$ and $|\hat{y}| = O(||u_1||_{L^1})$ (see e.g. [5, Lemma 9]). Thanks to Grönwall's lemma, we conclude

$$y(t;u) - \hat{y}(t;u) = O\left(\|u_1\|_{L^{M+1}}^{M+1}\right). \tag{10.18}$$

Step 3. Conclusion. First, using similar estimates as above, one proves that

$$\Phi_1(v,p) - \hat{\Phi}_1(v,p) = \mathop{O}_{v \to 0,|p| \to 0} \left(|p|^{M+1} + |v|^{M+1} \right). \tag{10.19}$$

(For example, one can bound the difference between the trajectories to $\dot{z}=f_1(z),\ z(0)=p$ and $\dot{\hat{z}}=\hat{f}_1(\hat{z}),\ \hat{z}(0)=p$, at time v, using a Grönwall estimate, then apply Young's inequality). Therefore, we obtain

$$x - \hat{x} = \Phi_1(u_1(t), y) - \Phi_1(u_1(t), \hat{y}) + \Phi_1(u_1(t), \hat{y}) - \hat{\Phi}_1(u_1(t), \hat{y})$$

= $O(|y - \hat{y}| + |\hat{y}|^{M+1} + |u_1(t)|^{M+1}),$ (10.20)

where we can use again the estimate $\hat{y} = O(\|u_1\|_{L^1})$, which concludes the proof of (10.3).

Lemma 10.8. Let $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $\delta > 0$. Let $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{M+1}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^M(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$. For each $k \in [1, M]$, there exists $h_k \in \mathcal{C}^{M+1-k}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\operatorname{ad}_{f_1}^k(f_0) = -D^k f_1 \cdot (f_0, f_1, \dots, f_1) + h_k. \tag{10.21}$$

Proof. For k=1, this holds with $h_1:=Df_0\cdot f_1\in\mathcal{C}^M$. Then the general formula follows by induction on k.

Lemma 10.9. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\delta > 0$. Assume that $g \in C^{\nu}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ is of the form $g = Af_{0} + h$ where $A \in C^{\nu}(B_{\delta}; \mathcal{M}_{d}(\mathbb{R}))$ and $h \in C^{\nu+1}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^{d})$. Then, if $f_{0}(0) = 0$ and $f_{0} \in C^{\nu+1}(B_{\delta}; \mathbb{R}^{d})$,

$$g(p) = (T_{\nu}g)(p) + \underset{p \to 0}{O}(|p|^{\nu+1}), \tag{10.22}$$

where $T_{\nu}g$ denotes the truncated Taylor series at 0 of g.

Proof. The claimed estimate is straightforward when $g \in \mathcal{C}^{\nu+1}$. In particular, by linearity, one can assume that h=0. When $\nu=0$, $A \in \mathcal{C}^0$ so is locally bounded, and, since $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^1$ with $f_0(0)=0$, $f_0(p)= \underset{p \to 0}{O}(|p|)$ and $g(p)=A(p)f_0(p)=\underset{p \to 0}{O}(|p|)$. Then, one proceeds by induction. Assuming Lemma 10.9 holds for some $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$, let us prove it at step $\nu+1$. Using Taylor's formula

$$g(p) = g(0) + \int_0^1 (Dg(sp))p \,ds.$$
 (10.23)

Moreover, $Dg = (DA)f_0 + A(Df_0)$, where $DA \in \mathcal{C}^{\nu}$, $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{\nu+2}$, $ADf_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{\nu+1}$. In particular, the induction assumption applies and

$$Dg(sp) = (T_{\nu}(Dg))(sp) + \underset{p \to 0}{O}(|sp|^{\nu+1}). \tag{10.24}$$

Combining both equalities yields

$$g(p) = g(0) + \int_{0}^{1} (T_{\nu}(Dg))(sp)p \,ds + O_{p \to 0}(|p|^{\nu+2}) = (T_{\nu+1}g)(p) + O_{p \to 0}(|p|^{\nu+2}), \tag{10.25}$$

which concludes the proof.

A Proofs of technical results and estimates

A.1 On the differences between STLC definitions

In this paragraph, we prove the claim made in Section 1.2 concerning the invalidity of the three reciprocal implications in (1.3). For $k \in \{3, 4, 5\}$, consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2^2 - x_1^k. \end{cases}$$
(A.1)

Proposition A.1. The following results hold for system (A.1):

- For k = 3, it is L^{∞} -STLC but not $W^{1,\infty}$ -STLC.
- For k = 4, it is not L^{∞} -STLC, but there exists $\rho > 0$ such that it is ρ -bounded-STLC.
- For k = 5, it is $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC, but not ρ -bounded-STLC for any $\rho > 0$.

Proof. Step 1. Case k=3. With k=3, the L^{∞} -STLC of system (A.1) follows from the same arguments as for system (7.1) (with the opposite sign), studied in Section 7.1. The fact that it is not $W^{1,\infty}$ -STLC follows from Theorem 1.11 with m=1 and k=2 (or [5, Theorem 3]), which states that $f_{W_3}(0) \in S_1(f)(0)$ is a necessary condition of $W^{1,\infty}$ -STLC (see also [5, Section 2.3.3]).

Step 2. Case k = 4. Both claims are proved in Section 6.7 concerning system (6.27).

Step 3. Case k = 5. The fact that system (A.1) is $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC for k = 5 follows from Sussmann's $S(\theta)$ condition⁴ (see [34, Theorem 7.3] or [10, Theorem 3.29]) with $\theta > 3/2$ (here $f_{W_2}(0)$ of type (2,3) is compensated by $f_{R_{1,1,1,1,0}}(0)$ of type (5,1)). It can also be proved explicitly using oscillating controls as in [5, Section 2.4.1] or Section 6.7.

Let $\rho > 0$. Let us prove that (A.1) is not ρ -bounded-STLC. Let $u \in L^{\infty}((0,T);\mathbb{R})$ with $||u||_{L^{\infty}} \leq \rho$ such that $x_1(T;u) = 0$,

$$\int_0^T u_1^4 = -3 \int_0^T u u_1^2 u_2 \le 3\rho \left(\int_0^T u_1^4 \int_0^T u_2^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (A.2)

Thus

$$\left| \int_0^T u_1^5 \right| \le \|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}} \int_0^T u_1^4 \le \rho T \|u_1\|_{L^4}^4 \le 9\rho^3 T \int_0^T u_2^2. \tag{A.3}$$

In particular, if $T \leq 1/(9\rho^3)$, one has $x_3(T;u) \geq 0$ and the system is not controllable.

A.2 On the structure of "bad" brackets

In this paragraph, we prove the claim made in Section 1.5 that, due to the structure of the brackets $\operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)$, W_k and $D := \operatorname{ad}_{P_{1,1}}^2(X_0)$, they are always required to be compensated by the Agrachev–Gamkrelidze sufficient condition of Theorem 8.2. Since they are of type (even, odd), this follows from the following claims.

Lemma A.2. Let $\Pi^1 \subset Br(X)$ as in Theorem 8.2. Then $X_0 \in \Pi^1$.

Lemma A.3. Let $\Pi^1 \subset Br(X)$ as in Theorem 8.2. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Then

$$\mathbb{E}(\operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)) \notin \operatorname{span}\{\mathbb{E}(\pi); \pi \in \Pi^{\text{even}}\} \quad in \quad \mathcal{L}(X). \tag{A.4}$$

⁴Sussmann's initial proof requires $\theta \leq 1$, but, if one is only interested in $W^{-1,\infty}$ -STLC, it is possible to work with any $\theta \in [0, +\infty)$.

Proof. By contradiction, assume that there exist $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\pi_1, \ldots, \pi_r \in \Pi^{\text{even}}$ and $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_r \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $\mathrm{E}(\mathrm{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0)) = \alpha_1 \mathrm{E}(\pi_1) + \cdots + \alpha_r \mathrm{E}(\pi_r)$ in $\mathcal{L}(X)$. Thus, there exists $\pi = \pi_j \in \Pi^{\text{even}}$ such that $\mathrm{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0) \in \mathrm{supp}_{\mathcal{B}^*} \mathrm{E}(\pi)$. Since $n_0(\pi) = 1$ and $n_0(\pi) = 2k$, $\mathrm{E}(\pi) = \pm \mathrm{E}(\mathrm{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0))$. Since $\mathrm{E}(\pi) \neq 0$ and $n_0(\pi) = 1$, one has $\lambda(\pi) = X_1$ or $\mu(\pi) = X_1$. Thus $X_1 \in \Pi^1$, and $\mathrm{ad}_{X_1}^{2k}(X_0) \in \Pi^{1+2k} \subset \Pi^{\text{odd}}$, which contradicts the initial assumption since Π^1 freely generates $\mathrm{Lie}(\Pi^1)$.

Lemma A.4. Let $\Pi^1 \subset Br(X)$ as in Theorem 8.2. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Then

$$E(W_k) \notin \operatorname{span}\{E(\pi); \pi \in \Pi^{\text{even}}\} \quad in \quad \mathcal{L}(X).$$
 (A.5)

Proof. By contradiction, let $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\pi_1, \ldots, \pi_r \in \Pi^{\text{even}}$ and $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_r \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $E(W_k) = \alpha_1 E(\pi_1) + \cdots + \alpha_r E(\pi_r)$ in $\mathcal{L}(X)$. Thus, there exists $\pi = \pi_j \in \Pi^{\text{even}}$ such that $W_k \in \text{supp}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E(\pi)$. Since W_k is a germ (see Definition 3.1), one cannot have $\lambda(\pi) = X_0$ or $\mu(\pi) = X_0$. Thus $n_1(\lambda(\pi)) = n_1(\mu(\pi)) = 1$. This implies the existence of a unique $l \in [0, k-1]$ and $\pi^* \in \Pi^1$ such that $E(\pi^*) = \pm E(M_l)$. Thus $W_k \in \text{span}\{E(\pi); \pi \in \Pi^{1+2(k-l)} \subset \Pi^{\text{odd}}\}$, which contradicts the initial assumption since Π^1 freely generates $\text{Lie}(\Pi^1)$.

Lemma A.5. Let $\Pi^1 \subset \operatorname{Br}(X)$ as in Theorem 8.2. Then

$$E(D) \notin \operatorname{span}\{E(\pi); \pi \in \Pi^{\operatorname{even}}\} \quad in \quad \mathcal{L}(X).$$
 (A.6)

Proof. By contradiction, let $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $\pi_1, \ldots, \pi_r \in \Pi^{\text{even}}$ and $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_r \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $E(D) = \alpha_1 E(\pi_1) + \cdots + \alpha_r E(\pi_r)$ in $\mathcal{L}(X)$. Thus, there exists $\pi = \pi_j \in \Pi^{\text{even}}$ such that $D \in \text{supp}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E(\pi)$. Thus $n_1(\pi) = 6$ and $n_0(\pi) = 3$. We write $\pi = (a, b)$. Since D is a germ (see Definition 3.1) and \mathcal{B}^* is stable by bracketting with X_0 , one cannot have $a = X_0$ or $b = X_0$. By symmetry, one can assume $1 \leq n_1(a) \leq n_1(b) \leq 5$.

Step 1. Case $n_1(a) = 1$ and $n_1(b) = 5$. If $n_0(a) \ge 1$, up to decomposing a and b on \mathcal{B}^* , by Lemma 9.5, $D \notin \operatorname{supp}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E((a,b))$, which contradicts $D \in \operatorname{sup}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E(\pi)$. Thus $a = X_1 \in \Pi^1$ and $\Pi^1 = \{X_0, X_1\}$. Hence $D \in \operatorname{span}\{E(\pi); \pi \in \Pi^9 \subset \Pi^{\operatorname{odd}}\}$ which contradicts the initial assumption since Π^1 freely generates $\operatorname{Lie}(\Pi^1)$.

Step 2. Case $n_1(a) = 2$ and $n_1(b) = 4$. Then, up to decomposing a and b on \mathcal{B}^* , by Lemma 9.4, $D \notin \operatorname{supp}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E((a,b))$, which contradicts $D \in \operatorname{sup}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E(\pi)$. Hence this case doesn't happen.

Step 3. Case $n_1(a) = n_1(b) = 3$. By symmetry, one can assume that $n_0(a) = 1$ and $n_0(b) = 2$. Thus $E(a) = \pm E(P_{1,1})$ and $E(b) = \pm E(P_{1,2})$ or $E(b) = \pm E(P_{1,1}, X_0)$. Since $(P_{1,1}, P_{1,2}) \in \mathcal{B}^*$ and $D \in \operatorname{supp}_{\mathcal{B}^*} E(\pi)$, we are in the second case, i.e. $\pi = (P_{1,1}, (P_{1,1}, X_0))$ (or a permutation thereof). In particular $E(\pi) = \pm E(D)$. Thus $P_{1,1} = \lambda(\pi)$ (or a permutation thereof) belongs to Π^1 , and thus $\pi \in \Pi^3$, which contradicts the initial assumption.

A.3 Universal rough estimate for coordinates of the second kind

Proof of Proposition 3.9. The proof is by induction on $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$.

Step 1. Case k = 1. Then $b = X_1 0^{\nu}$ for some $\nu \ge 1$ and $|b| = \nu + 1$. Thus, for every t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t);\mathbb{R})$,

$$|\xi_b(t,u)| = \left| \int_0^t \frac{(t-s)^{\nu-1}}{(\nu-1)!} u_1(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \right| \le \frac{t^{\nu-1}}{(\nu-1)!} ||u_1||_{L^1} \le 2 \frac{(2t)^{\nu+1}}{(\nu+1)!} t^{-2} ||u_1||_{L^1}, \tag{A.7}$$

which gives the conclusion with c(1) := 4.

Step 2. Case $k \geq 2$. To simplify notations, we write c instead of c(k-1) and, without loss of generality, we assume that $1 \leq c(1) \leq \cdots \leq c(k-1) = c$. Let $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_1\}$ with $n_1(b) = k$. Then $b = b^*0^{\nu}$ for some $\nu \geq 0$ and there exists $j \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $m_1, \ldots, m_j \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and $b_1 > \cdots > 0$

 $b_j > X_1 \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1,k-1 \rrbracket}^\star \text{ such that } b^* = \mathrm{ad}_{b_1}^{m_1} \dots \mathrm{ad}_{b_j}^{m_j} \mathrm{ad}_{X_1}^m(X_0). \text{ In particular, } k = n_1(b) = n_1(b^*) = m_1 n_1(b_1) + \dots + m_j n_1(b_j) + m \text{ and } |b| = m_1 |b_1| + \dots + m_j |b_j| + m + \nu + 1.$

First, for each $i \in [1, j]$, using the induction assumption and Hölder's inequality,

$$|\xi_{b_i}(t,u)| \le \frac{(ct)^{|b_i|}}{|b_i|!} t^{-n_1(b_i)\left(1+\frac{1}{k}\right)} ||u_1||_{L^k}^{n_1(b_i)}. \tag{A.8}$$

Thus, by (2.5),

$$|\xi_{b^*}(t,u)| = \left| \int_0^t \frac{\xi_{b_1}^{m_1}(s,u)}{m_1!} \dots \frac{\xi_{b_j}^{m_j}(s,u)}{m_j!} \frac{u_1^m(s)}{m!} \, \mathrm{d}s \right|$$

$$\leq \frac{(ct)^{1+m+\sum m_i|b_i|}}{m!|b_1|!^{m_1} \dots |b_j|!^{m_j}} t^{-(m+\sum m_i n_1(b_i))(1+\frac{1}{k})} ||u_1||_{L^k}^{m+\sum m_i n_1(b_i)}$$

$$\leq \frac{(2^{k+1}ct)^{|b|}}{|b|!} t^{-(1+k)} ||u_1||_{L^k}^k,$$
(A.9)

where we used $||u_1||_{L^m}^m \leq t^{1+m} t^{-m(1+\frac{1}{k})} ||u_1||_{L^k}^m$ and

$$|b|! = \left(1 + m + \sum_{i=1}^{j} m_i |b_i|\right)! \le 2^{(\sum m_i + 2) - 1} 1! m! \prod_{i=1}^{j} |b_i|!^{m_i}$$
(A.10)

which follows from (4.1) and the estimate $m_1 + \cdots + m_j \leq k$.

Finally, if $\nu \geq 1$, using Lemma 3.6 and (4.1),

$$|\xi_{b}(t,u)| = \left| \int_{0}^{t} \frac{(t-s)^{\nu-1}}{(\nu-1)!} \xi_{b^{*}}(s,u) \, \mathrm{d}s \right|$$

$$\leq \frac{t^{\nu}}{\nu!} \frac{(2^{k+1}ct)^{|b^{*}|}}{|b^{*}|!} t^{-(1+k)} ||u_{1}||_{L^{k}}^{k}$$

$$\leq \frac{(2^{k+2}ct)^{|b|}}{|b|!} t^{-(1+k)} ||u_{1}||_{L^{k}}^{k},$$
(A.11)

which gives the conclusion with $c(k) := 2^{k+2}c$.

A.4 Precise estimates of coordinates up to the fifth order

We start with an elementary estimate.

Lemma A.6. For every $p \in [1, \infty]$, $j_0 \le j \in \mathbb{N}^*$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0, t); \mathbb{R})$,

$$||u_j||_{L^p} \le \frac{t^{j-j_0}}{(j-j_0)!} ||u_{j_0}||_{L^p}. \tag{A.12}$$

Proof. One can assume $j > j_0$ By definition, u_j is the $(j - j_0)$ -th primitive of u_{j_0} vanishing iteratively at zero, i.e.

$$u_j(s) = \int_0^s \frac{(s - s')^{j - j_0 - 1}}{(j - j_0 - 1)!} u_{j_0}(s') \, \mathrm{d}s'. \tag{A.13}$$

Thus $u_j = g_{j-j_0-1} * \bar{u}_{j_0}$, where \bar{u}_{j_0} is the extension of u_{j_0} from (0,t) to \mathbb{R} by zero and $g_{\nu}(s) := s^{\nu}/\nu!$ for $s \in (0,t)$ and 0 elsewhere, so that $\|g_{\nu}\|_{L^1} = t^{\nu+1}/(\nu+1)!$. Hence, (A.12) follows from Young's convolution inequality.

This leads to the following estimates.

Proof of Proposition 3.10. We prove the bounds one by one.

1. By (3.11), Hölder's inequality, (A.12) and (4.1),

$$|\xi_{M_{j}}(t,u)| \leq ||u_{j}||_{L^{1}} \leq t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} ||u_{j}||_{L^{p}}$$

$$\leq \frac{t^{j-j_{0}}}{(j-j_{0})!} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} ||u_{j_{0}}||_{L^{p}}$$

$$\leq (j_{0}+1)! \frac{(2t)^{j+1}}{(j+1)!} t^{-(j_{0}+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} ||u_{j_{0}}||_{L^{p}},$$
(A.14)

which proves (3.23) with $c := 2(j_0 + 1)!$ since $|M_j| = j + 1$.

2. By (3.12), Hölder's inequality, (A.12) and (4.1),

$$\begin{aligned} |\xi_{W_{j,\nu}}(t,u)| &\leq \frac{t^{\nu}}{\nu!} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} \|u_{j}\|_{L^{2p}}^{2} \leq \frac{t^{\nu}}{\nu!} \frac{t^{2(j-j_{0})}}{(j-j_{0})!^{2}} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p}}^{2} \\ &\leq (2j_{0}+1)! \frac{(2^{3}t)^{2j+\nu+1}}{(2j+\nu+1)!} t^{-(2j_{0}+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p}}^{2}, \end{aligned}$$
(A.15)

which proves (3.24) with $c := 2^2(2j_0 + 1)!$ since $|W_{j,\nu}| = 2j + \nu + 1$.

- 3. For (3.25), we proceed as in the second item, starting from (3.13).
- 4. For (3.26), we proceed as in the second item, starting from (3.14).
- 5. By (3.15) and (3.24), there exists $c_2 > 0$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\xi_{Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{b}}(t,u)| &= \frac{1}{2} \left| \int_{0}^{t} \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} \xi_{W_{j,\mu}}^{2}(s,u) \, \mathrm{d}s \right| \\ &\leq \frac{t^{\nu+1}}{(\nu+1)!} \left(\frac{(c_{2}t)^{|W_{j,\mu}|}}{|W_{j,\mu}|!} t^{-(2j_{0}+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p}}^{2} \right)^{2} \\ &\leq \frac{(2^{2}c_{2}t)^{2|W_{j,\mu}|+\nu+1}}{(2|W_{j,\mu}|+\nu+1)!} t^{-(4j_{0}+3)} t^{3-\frac{2}{p}} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p}}^{4} \end{aligned}$$
(A.16)

using (4.1), which proves (3.27) with $c := 2^2 c_2$ since $|Q_{j,\mu,\nu}^{\flat}| = 2|W_{j,\mu}| + \nu + 1$.

6. By (3.16), (A.12) and (3.24), there exists $c_2 > 0$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\xi_{Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| &= \frac{1}{2} \left| \int_{0}^{t} \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} \xi_{W_{j,\mu}}(s,u) u_{k}^{2}(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \right| \\ &\leq \frac{t^{\nu}}{\nu!} \left(\frac{(c_{2}t)^{|W_{j,\mu}|}}{|W_{j,\mu}|!} t^{-(2j_{0}+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p_{1}}} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{1}}}^{2} \right) t^{1-\frac{1}{p_{2}}} \left(\frac{t^{k-k_{0}}}{(k-k_{0})!} \|u_{k_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{2}}} \right)^{2} \\ &\leq (2k_{0}+1)! \frac{(2^{4}c_{2}t)^{|W_{j,\mu}|+2k+\nu+1}}{(|W_{j,\mu}|+2k+\nu+1)!} \\ &\qquad \times t^{-(2j_{0}+2k_{0}+2)} t^{2-\frac{1}{p_{1}}-\frac{1}{p_{2}}} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{1}}}^{2} \|u_{k_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{2}}}^{2} \end{aligned} \tag{A.17}$$

using (4.1), which proves (3.27) with $c := 2^4 c_2 (2k_0 + 1)!$ since $|Q_{j,\mu,k,\nu}^{\sharp}| = 2|W_{j,\mu}| + 2k + \nu + 1$.

7. For (3.29), we proceed as in the second item, starting from (3.17).

8. By (3.18), Hölder's inequality, (A.12), and (3.24), there exists $c_2 > 0$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\xi_{R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}}(t,u)| &= \alpha_{j,k} \left| \int_{0}^{t} \frac{(t-s)^{\nu}}{\nu!} \xi_{W_{l,\mu}}(s,u) u_{k}(s) u_{j}^{2}(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \right| \\ &\leq \frac{t^{\nu}}{\nu!} \left(\frac{(c_{2}t)^{|W_{l,\mu}|}}{|W_{l,\mu}|!} t^{-(2l_{0}+1)} t^{1-\frac{1}{p}} \|u_{l_{0}}\|_{L^{2p}}^{2} \right) t^{1-\frac{1}{p_{1}}-\frac{1}{p_{2}}} \\ &\qquad \qquad \times \left(\frac{t^{j-j_{0}}}{(j-j_{0})!} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{1}}} \right)^{2} \frac{t^{k-k_{0}}}{(k-k_{0})!} \|u_{k_{0}}\|_{L^{p_{2}}} \\ &\leq (2j_{0}+k_{0}+1)! \frac{(2^{4}c_{2})t^{|W_{l,\mu}|+2j+k+\nu+1}}{(|W_{l,\mu}|+2j+k+\nu+1)!} t^{-(2l_{0}+2j_{0}+k_{0}+2)} \\ &\qquad \qquad \times t^{2-\frac{1}{p}-\frac{1}{p_{1}}-\frac{1}{p_{2}}} \|u_{l_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{1}}}^{2} \|u_{j_{0}}\|_{L^{2p_{1}}}^{2} \|u_{k_{0}}\|_{L^{p_{2}}} \end{aligned}$$

using (4.1), which proves (3.30) with $c := 2^4 c_2 (2j_0 + k_0 + 1)!$ since $|R_{j,k,l,\mu,\nu}^{\sharp}| = |W_{l,\mu}| + 2j + k\nu + 1$.

A.5 Expression of the logarithm from coordinates of the second kind

Proof of Lemma 4.5. For $M, \ell \in \mathbb{N}^*$, t > 0 and $u \in L^1((0,t); \mathbb{R})$, let

$$\mathcal{Z}_{M}^{\ell}(t, X, u) := \sum_{\substack{b \in \mathcal{B}^{*} \\ n_{1}(b) \leq M, |b| \leq \ell}} \eta_{b}(t, u) \mathbf{E}(b). \tag{A.19}$$

In particular, the sum in the right-hand side is finite since $|\{b \in \mathcal{B}^*; |b| \leq \ell\}| \leq 2^{\ell}$. By identification in (2.10), one has

$$\mathcal{Z}_{M}^{\ell}(t, X, u) = \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^{*}, h \in (\mathbb{N}^{*})^{q} \\ b_{1} > \dots > b_{q} \in \mathcal{B}^{*} \setminus \{X_{0}\} \\ h_{1}n_{1}(b_{1}) + \dots + h_{q}n_{1}(b_{q}) \leq M \\ h_{1}|b_{1}| + \dots + h_{q}|b_{q}| \leq \ell}} \xi_{b_{1}}^{h_{1}}(t, u) \cdots \xi_{b_{q}}^{h_{q}}(t, u) F_{q, h}(b_{1}, \dots, b_{q}).$$
(A.20)

The sum in the right-hand side is finite since the constraints imply that $q \leq M$, $h_1, \ldots, h_q \leq M$ and $|b_1|, \ldots, |b_q| \leq \ell$. Applying the homomorphism of Lie algebras which sends X_0 to f_0 and X_1 to f_1 , we therefore obtain that

$$\sum_{\substack{b \in \mathcal{B}^{\star} \\ n_{1}(b) \leq M, |b| \leq \ell}} \eta_{b}(t, u) f_{b} = \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^{*}, h \in (\mathbb{N}^{*})^{q} \\ b_{1} > \cdots > b_{q} \in \mathcal{B}^{\star} \setminus \{X_{0}\} \\ h_{1}n_{1}(b_{1}) + \cdots h_{q}n_{1}(b_{q}) \leq M \\ h_{1}|b_{1}| + \cdots + h_{q}|b_{q}| \leq \ell}} \xi_{h_{1}}^{h_{1}}(t, u) \cdots \xi_{h_{q}}^{h_{q}}(t, u) f_{F_{q, h}(b_{1}, \dots, b_{q})}.$$
(A.21)

Moreover, by Theorem 4.4, the sum (4.7) converges absolutely in $\mathcal{C}^{\omega,r'}$ for every $r' \in [r/e,r)$. In particular, $\mathcal{Z}^{\ell}_{M}(t,f,u) \to \mathcal{Z}_{M}(t,f,u)$ in $\mathcal{C}^{\omega,r'}$ as $\ell \to +\infty$. Hence, to obtain (4.8), it is sufficient to prove that it's right-hand side converges absolutely in $\mathcal{C}^{\omega,r'}$.

For each $q \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $h \in (\mathbb{N}^*)^q$, there exists a finite subset $\mathcal{A} \subset \operatorname{Br}(\{Y_1, \dots, Y_q\})$ and coefficients $(\alpha_a)_{a \in \mathcal{A}}$ such that $F_{q,h}(Y_1, \dots, Y_q) = \sum \alpha_a \operatorname{E}(a)$. Let $||F_{q,h}|| := \sum |\alpha_a|$. Since the set of considered q and h is finite, $||F_{q,h}|| \le C_F$ for some uniform bound $C_F > 0$.

Then, by Lemma 4.2,

$$\left\| \left\| f_{F_{q,h}(b_1,\dots,b_q)} \right\| \right\|_{r'} \le C_F \frac{r}{9} (\ell - 1)! \left(\frac{9 \| f \|_r}{r} \right)^{\ell} \tag{A.22}$$

where $\ell := h_1|b_1| + \cdots + h_q|b_q|$. Moreover, by Proposition 3.9, there exists c = c(M) > 0 such that, for every $b \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\}$,

$$|\xi_b(t,u)| \le \frac{1}{|b|!} (ct)^{n_0(b)} (c||u_1||_{L^{\infty}})^{n_1(b)}.$$
 (A.23)

Thus, by (4.1),

$$|\xi_{b_1}^{h_1}(t,u)\cdots\xi_{b_q}^{h_q}(t,u)| \le \frac{(2^M)^\ell}{\ell!}(ct)^{N_0}(c||u_1||_{L^\infty})^{N_1}$$
 (A.24)

where $\ell := h_1 |b_1| + \dots + h_q |b_q|$ and $N_i := h_1 n_i(b_1) + \dots + h_q n_i(b_q)$. Hence,

Hence,
$$\sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^*, h \in (\mathbb{N}^*)^q \\ b_1 > \dots > b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\} \\ h_1 n_1(b_1) + \dots h_q n_1(b_q) \le M}} \left\| \left\| \xi_{b_1}^{h_1}(t, u) \cdots \xi_{b_q}^{h_q}(t, u) f_{F_{q,h}(b_1, \dots, b_q)} \right\| \right\|_{r'}$$

$$\leq \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^*, h \in (\mathbb{N}^*)^q \\ b_1 > \dots > b_q \in \mathcal{B}^* \setminus \{X_0\} \\ h_1 n_1(b_1) + \dots h_q n_1(b_q) \le M}} \frac{rC_F}{9} (2^M)^{\ell} (ct)^{N_0} (c \|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}})^{N_1} \left(\frac{9 \|\|f\|\|_r}{r}\right)^{\ell} \tag{A.25}$$

Since there are at most M choices for q, M^M choices for h and $(2^{\ell})^M$ choices for the b_i , the sum is bounded by

$$\sum_{N_1=1}^{M} \sum_{\ell=N_1}^{+\infty} M M^M (2^M)^{\ell} \frac{r C_F}{9} (2^M)^{\ell} (ct)^{\ell-N_1} (c \|u_1\|_{L^{\infty}})^{N_1} \left(\frac{9 \|\|f\|_r}{r}\right)^{\ell}$$
(A.26)

and this sum is finite as soon as $4^{M}9ct |||f|||_{r} < r$.

A.6 Black-box result for the dominant part of the logarithm

Proof of Proposition 4.6. Let $r, \delta > 0$ such that $f_0, f_1 \in \mathcal{C}^{\omega,r}(B_\delta; \mathbb{R}^d)$. The proof relies on the formula (4.8) of Lemma 4.5. Through the component \mathbb{P} along $f_{\mathfrak{b}}(0)$ parallel to $\mathcal{N}(f)(0)$, all the terms on which we have not made any assumption vanish. It thus suffices to check that the estimates for the remaining ones can indeed be summed. First, for q = 1, using (4.9) and (4.3),

$$\sum_{\substack{b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^{\star} \setminus \mathcal{N} \\ b \neq b}} |\xi_{b}(t, u) \mathbb{P} f_{b}(0)| \leq \sum_{\sigma=1}^{L} \sum_{\ell=\sigma}^{+\infty} \sum_{\substack{b \in \mathcal{B}_{\llbracket 1, M \rrbracket}^{\star} \setminus \mathcal{N} \\ b \neq b, |b| = \ell}} \frac{(ct)^{\ell}}{\ell!} t^{-\sigma} \Xi(t, u) \frac{r}{9} (\ell - 1)! \left(\frac{9 \|\|f\|_{r}}{r}\right)^{\ell}$$

$$\leq \frac{r}{9} \Xi(t, u) \sum_{\sigma=1}^{L} \sum_{\ell=\sigma}^{+\infty} \left(\frac{18ct \|\|f\|_{r}}{r}\right)^{\ell} t^{-\sigma}$$
(A.27)

which converges provided that $18ct |||f|||_r < r$, and is then bounded by $C\Xi(t,u)$ for an appropriate constant depending on r,c and $|||f|||_r$.

For
$$q \geq 2$$
, we proceed similarly, using (A.22) and (4.10).

A.7 Bad-bad limiting examples involving W_3 versus Q^{\flat}

As announced in Section 8.1.2, in this paragraph, we give examples illustrating that one must include $Q_{1,0}^{\flat}$, $Q_{1,1}^{\flat}$ and $Q_{1,2}^{\flat}$ in the list \mathcal{N}_3 of (1.23).

Limiting example for $Q_{1,0}^{\flat}$. Consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 + x_1^2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3 \\ \dot{x}_5 = x_3^2 + 2x_1^2 x_4. \end{cases}$$
(A.28)

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i \in [1, 4], \quad f_{W_1}(0) = 2e_3, \quad f_{W_{1,1}}(0) = 2e_4,$$

 $f_{O_{i,0}^{b}}(0) = -8e_5, \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_5$
(A.29)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

Proposition A.7. System (A.28) is L^{∞} -STLC (but not $W^{1,\infty}$ -STLC).

Proof. By Theorem 1.11, if a system is $W^{1,\infty}$ -STLC, then $f_{W_3}(0) \in S_3(f)(0)$. Since this condition is not satisfied by system (A.28), it is not $W^{1,\infty}$ -STLC. We now prove that it is L^{∞} -STLC.

Step 1. Computation of the state. Let us fix T > 0. Explicit integrations lead to $x_1(T) = u_1(T)$, $x_2(T) = u_2(T)$ and

$$x_3(T) = u_3(T) + \int_0^T u_1^2(t) dt,$$

$$x_4(T) = u_4(T) + \int_0^T (T - t)u_1^2(t) dt,$$

$$x_5(T) = \int_0^T u_3^2(t) dt - \int_0^T \left(\int_0^t u_1^2(s) ds\right)^2 dt + 2x_4(T) \int_0^T u_1^2(t) dt.$$
(A.30)

Step 2. Motions in the linear directions. Let $i \in [1, 4]$. By the usual linear theory, there exists $\bar{u}^i \in L^{\infty}((0, T); \mathbb{R})$ such that, for $a \in [-1, 1]$, $x(T; a\bar{u}^i) = ae_i + O(a^2)$.

Step 3. Motion in the easy quadratic direction $+e_5$. Take a non-zero function $\chi \in C_c^{\infty}((0,T);\mathbb{R})$, normalized such that $\|\chi^{(1)}\|_{L^2} = 1$ and define, for $a \in [0,1]$,

$$\mathcal{U}_{e_5}(a) := a\chi^{(4)} - a^2 \left(\int_0^T (\chi^{(3)})^2(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right) \bar{u}^3 - a^2 \left(\int_0^T (T - t)(\chi^{(3)})^2(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right) \bar{u}^4. \tag{A.31}$$

Using (A.30), one checks that $x(T, \mathcal{U}_{e_5}(a)) = a^2 e_5 + O(a^3)$.

Step 4. Motion in the difficult quartic direction $-e_5$. In order to benefit from the quartic term, we use oscillating controls. Let $\phi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ be a fixed non-zero T-periodic function with $\phi(0) = \phi'(0) = \phi''(0) = 0$, $\langle \phi \rangle = 0$ and $\langle \phi^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{4}$. Let $\chi \in C_c^{\infty}((0,T]; \mathbb{R})$ such that $\chi'(T) = \chi''(T) = 0$ to be chosen later. For $a \in [0,1]$ small enough, we use controls of the form

$$u_3(t) = a^4 \chi(t) \left(1 + \phi((T - t)/a) \right). \tag{A.32}$$

In particular, $u_i(0) = u_i(T) = 0$ for i = 1, 2. Moreover, the map $(a, \chi) \to u$ is continuous from $[0, 1] \times C^3([0, T]; \mathbb{R})$ to $L^{\infty}((0, T); \mathbb{R})$ and

$$||u||_{L^{\infty}} = O\left(a||\chi||_{C^3}\right). \tag{A.33}$$

Differentiating (A.32) twice yields

$$u_1(t) = a^4 \chi''(t) \left(1 + \phi((T-t)/a)\right) - 2a^3 \chi'(t)\phi'((T-t)/a) + a^2 \chi(t)\phi''((T-t)/a). \tag{A.34}$$

Hence, heuristically, $u_1 \approx a^2 \chi \phi''$. Substituting in (A.30) and using a Riemann–Lebesgue type argument (see Lemma A.10 in Appendix A.8 below) yields

$$x_3(T) = a^4 (G_3(\chi) + F_3(a, \chi)), \qquad G_3(\chi) := \chi(T) + \langle (\phi'')^2 \rangle \int_0^T \chi^2$$
 (A.35)

$$x_4(T) = a^4 (G_4(\chi) + F_4(a, \chi)), \qquad G_4(\chi) := \int_0^T \chi + \langle (\phi'')^2 \rangle \int_0^T (T - t) \chi^2(t) dt$$
 (A.36)

where F_3 and F_4 are C^1 maps on $[0,1] \times C_c^5((0,T];\mathbb{R})$ with $F_3(0,\cdot) = F_4(0,\cdot) = 0$. Similar arguments prove that

$$x_5(T) = a^8 \left(G_5(\chi) + F_5(a, \chi) \right) + 2x_4(T) \int_0^T u_1^2,$$

$$G_5(\chi) := \langle (1 + \phi)^2 \rangle \int_0^T \chi^2 - \langle (\phi'')^2 \rangle^2 \int_0^T \left(\int_0^t \chi^2 \right)^2 dt$$
(A.37)

where F_5 is a C^1 map on $[0,1] \times C_c^5((0,T]; \mathbb{R})$ with $F_5(0,\cdot) = 0$.

We now prove that there exists χ^* such that $G_3(\chi^*) = G_4(\chi^*) = 0$, $G_5(\chi^*) < 0$, and $\chi \mapsto (G_3(\chi), G_4(\chi))$ is locally onto. More precisely, given $0 < \tau \ll 1$, let $\bar{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}((0, T); [0, 1])$ with $\bar{\chi} \equiv 1$ on $[2\tau, T - 2\tau]$, supp $\chi \subset [\tau, T - \tau]$, and $\bar{h} \in C_c^{\infty}([0, 1]; [0, 1])$ with \bar{h}' compactly supported in (0, 1) and $\bar{h}(0) = 1$. We look for χ under the form

$$\chi(t) = c_0 \bar{\chi}(t) + c_1 \bar{h}((T - t)/\tau)$$
(A.38)

Let $\Lambda := \langle (\phi'')^2 \rangle$. Using the assumptions on ϕ .

$$G_3(\chi) = c_1 + \Lambda c_0^2 T + O(\tau),$$

$$G_4(\chi) = c_0 T + \Lambda c_0^2 \frac{T^2}{2} + O(\tau),$$

$$G_5(\chi) = \frac{5}{4} c_0^2 T - \Lambda^2 c_0^4 \frac{T^3}{3} + O(\tau).$$
(A.39)

At $\tau=0$, one checks that, for $\bar{c}_0=-2/(\Lambda T)$ and $\bar{c}_1=-\Lambda\bar{c}_0T$, $G_3=G_4=0$ and $G_5<0$. By the implicit function theorem, there exists (c_0^*,c_1^*,τ^*) with $\tau^*>0$, $c_0^*\approx\bar{c}_0$ and $c_1^*\approx\bar{c}_1$ such that $G_3(\chi^*)=G_4(\chi^*)=0$ and $G_5(\chi^*)<0$. Moreover, since $\partial_{c_1}(G_3,G_4)_{|\bar{c}_0,\bar{c}_1,\tau}=(1,0)+O(\tau)$ and $\partial_{c_0}(G_3,G_4)_{|\bar{c}_0,\bar{c}_1,\tau}=(0,-T)$, the C^1 map $(c_0,c_1)\mapsto (G_3,G_4)(\chi_{c_0,c_1,\tau^*})$ vanishes at (c_0^*,c_1^*) and its differential is onto.

By the implicit function theorem, there thus exists a C^1 map $a \mapsto \chi_a$ from [0,1] to $C_c^5((0,T];\mathbb{R})$ such that $G_3(\chi_a) + F_3(a,\chi_a) = G_4(\chi_a) + F_4(a,\chi_a) = 0$, with $G_5(\chi_0) < 0$. Thus $x(T) = a^8(G_5(\chi_a) + F_5(a,\chi_a))e_5 = a^8G_5(\chi_0)e_5 + O(a^9)$, so one can move in the direction $-e_5$.

Step 5. Conclusion. Standard arguments using either tangent vectors or power series expansions (see e.g. [18, Appendix] or [10, Section 8.1]) entail that (A.28) is L^{∞} -STLC.

Limiting example for $Q_{1,1}^{\flat}$. Consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = u \\ \dot{x}_2 = x_1 + x_1^2 \\ \dot{x}_3 = x_2 \\ \dot{x}_4 = x_3 \\ \dot{x}_5 = x_4 \\ \dot{x}_6 = x_3^2 - 2x_1^2 x_5. \end{cases}$$
(A.40)

Written in the form (1.1), this system satisfies

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i \in [1, 5], \quad f_{W_{1,\nu}}(0) = 2e_{2+\nu} \text{ for } \nu \in [0, 3],$$

 $f_{Q_{1,1}^{\flat}}(0) = -8e_6, \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_6$
(A.41)

and $f_b(0) = 0$ for any other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$.

Lemma A.8. System (A.40) is L^{∞} -STLC.

Proof. Let us perform the (nonlinear) static-state-feedback transformation $v(t) := u(t)(1+2x_1(t))$. Then system (A.40) is mapped to a system which satisfies

$$f_{M_{i-1}}(0) = e_i \text{ for } i \in [1, 5], \quad f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_6, \quad f_{P_{1,5}} = -4e_6,$$

 $f_{(M_4, \text{ad}_{X_5}^k(X_0))}(0) = c_k e_6 \text{ for } k \ge 3$
(A.42)

for some constant $c_k \in \mathbb{R}$ and $f_b(0) = 0$ for every other $b \in \mathcal{B}^*$. In particular, as (8.9) with l = 5, it mainly features a competition between W_3 and $P_{1,5,0}$, which was proved to be L^{∞} -STLC in Section 8.1 using Theorem 8.2. Let us check that we can indeed ignore the added brackets. For $k \geq 3$, using the set Π^1 of (8.5), one has

$$(M_4, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^k(X_0)) = ((\operatorname{ad}_{M_2}(X_0), X_0), \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^k(X_0)) \in \Pi^3.$$
(A.43)

Thus $\omega((M_4, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^k(X_0))) = |(M_4, \operatorname{ad}_{X_1}^k(X_0))| - 3 = 3 + k \ge 6 > 5 = \omega(P_{1,5})$. Hence, the system after feedback is L^{∞} -STLC, so (A.40) is L^{∞} -STLC.

Limiting example for $Q_{1,2}^{\flat}$. Consider the system

$$\begin{cases}
\dot{x}_1 = u + x_1^2 \\
\dot{x}_2 = x_1 \\
\dot{x}_3 = x_2
\end{cases}$$

$$\dot{x}_4 = x_3 \\
\dot{x}_5 = x_4 \\
\dot{x}_6 = x_5 \\
\dot{x}_7 = x_3^2 + 2x_1^2 x_6.$$
(A.44)

Unlike the previous examples, this system is not nilpotent. Nevertheless, written in the form (1.1), it satisfies

$$f_{W_3}(0) = 2e_7, \quad f_{Q_{1,2}^{\flat}}(0) = -8e_7,$$

$$\forall b \in \mathcal{N}_3 \setminus \{Q_{1,2}^{\flat}\}, \quad f_b(0) \in \mathbb{R}e_1 + \dots + \mathbb{R}e_6.$$
(A.45)

Hence, along the line e_7 , there is only a competition between W_3 , $Q_{1,2}^{\flat}$, and brackets outside of \mathcal{N}_3 , so that yield negligible contributions with respect to $\int u_3^2$. It particular, it satisfies

$$f_{W_3}(0) \notin (\mathcal{N}_3 \setminus \{Q_{1,2}^{\flat}\})(f)(0).$$
 (A.46)

Lemma A.9. System (A.44) is L^{∞} -STLC.

Proof. Let us perform the (nonlinear) static-state-feedback transformation $v(t) := u(t) + x_1^2(t)$. Then system (A.44) is mapped to example (8.9) with l = 6, featuring a competition between W_3 and $P_{1,6,0}$, which was proved to be L^{∞} -STLC in Section 8.1. Hence (A.44) is L^{∞} -STLC.

A.8 A Riemann-Lebesgue type lemma

Lemma A.10. Let T > 0 and $\mathcal{V} := \{h \in C^3([0,T];\mathbb{R}); h(0) = h'(0) = h''(0) = 0\}$ endowed with its usual topology. Let $\theta \in C^0(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ be a T-periodic function. The map

$$F: \begin{cases} (0,1] \times \mathcal{V} & \to \mathbb{R}, \\ (\tau,h) & \mapsto \int_0^T h(t)\theta((T-t)/\tau) \, \mathrm{d}t \end{cases}$$
 (A.47)

admits a C^1 extension to $[0,1] \times \mathcal{V}$ which satisfies $F(0,h) = (1/T) \int_0^T \theta \int_0^T h$ for every $h \in \mathcal{V}$.

Proof. Let $\theta_0 := \theta$. For $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we set $\theta_{k+1}(t) := (t/T) \int_0^T \theta_k - \int_0^t \theta_k$. In particular, for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $\theta_{k+1}(0) = 0$, θ_{k+1} is T-periodic and $\theta'_{k+1} = \langle \theta_k \rangle - \theta_k$. Integrating by parts in (A.47) yields

$$F(\tau,h) = \langle \theta \rangle \int_0^T h + \tau [h\theta_1((T-t)/\tau)]_0^T - \tau \int_0^T h'(t)\theta_1((T-t)/\tau) dt$$

$$= \langle \theta \rangle \int_0^T h - \tau \int_0^T h'(t)\theta_1((T-t)/\tau) dt.$$
(A.48)

Hence F admits a continuous extension setting $F(0,h) = \langle \theta \rangle \int_0^T h$. Repeating the process twice,

$$F(\tau, h) = \langle \theta \rangle \int_0^T h - \tau \langle \theta_1 \rangle h(T) + \tau^2 \langle \theta_2 \rangle h'(T) - \tau^3 \int_0^T h'''(t) \theta_3 ((T - t)/\tau) dt.$$
 (A.49)

This development with respect to τ can be used to prove that F enjoys C^1 regularity up to $\tau = 0$, since the τ^3 factor allows to absorb the derivative with respect to τ of the last integral as $\tau \to 0$.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to express their gratitude to Matthias Kawski for writing the enlightening survey [18], which inspired many of the results of this work, as recalled in the various examples given for each obstruction.

The authors acknowledge support from grants ANR-20-CE40-0009 and ANR-11-LABX-0020.

References

- [1] Andrei Agrachev and Revaz Gamkrelidze. Local controllability and semigroups of diffeomorphisms. *Acta Applicandae Mathematica*, 32:1–57, 1993.
- [2] Andrei Agrachev and Revaz Gamkrelidze. Local controllability for families of diffeomorphisms. Systems & control letters, 20(1):67-76, 1993.
- [3] Karine Beauchard, Jérémy Le Borgne, and Frédéric Marbach. On expansions for nonlinear systems, error estimates and convergence issues. *Comptes Rendus. Mathématique*, 361:97–189, 2023.
- [4] Karine Beauchard, Jérémy Le Borgne, and Frédéric Marbach. Growth of structure constants of free Lie algebras relative to Hall bases. *Journal of Algebra*, 612:281–378, 2022.

- [5] Karine Beauchard and Frédéric Marbach. Quadratic obstructions to small-time local controllability for scalar-input systems. J. Differential Equations, 264(5):3704–3774, 2018.
- [6] Rosa Maria Bianchini and Gianna Stefani. Sufficient conditions of local controllability. In 1986 25th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, pages 967–970. IEEE, 1986.
- [7] Ugo Boscain, Daniele Cannarsa, Valentina Franceschi, and Mario Sigalotti. Local controllability does imply global controllability. arXiv preprint arXiv:2110.06631, 2021.
- [8] Roger Brockett. Feedback invariants for nonlinear systems. *IFAC Proceedings Volumes*, 11(1):1115–1120, 1978.
- [9] Bill Casselman. Free Lie algebras. https://secure.math.ubc.ca/~cass/research/pdf/Free.pdf, 2020. Last accessed 2021-07-17.
- [10] Jean-Michel Coron. Control and nonlinearity, volume 136. Providence, RI: American Mathematical Society (AMS), 2007.
- [11] Emilio Gagliardo. Ulteriori proprieta di alcune classi di funzioni in piu variabili. Ric. Mat., 8:24-51, 1959.
- [12] Marshall Hall. A basis for free Lie rings and higher commutators in free groups. *Proc. Am. Math. Soc.*, 1:575–581, 1950.
- [13] Philip Hall. A contribution to the theory of groups of prime-power order. *Proc. Lond. Math. Soc.* (2), 36:29–95, 1933.
- [14] Henry Hermes. Control systems which generate decomposable Lie algebras. *Journal of Dif*ferential Equations, 44(2):166–187, 1982.
- [15] Henry Hermes and Matthias Kawski. Local controllability of a single input, affine system. Nonlinear analysis and applications, 109:235–248, 1987.
- [16] Bronislaw Jakubczyk. Equivalence and invariants of nonlinear control systems. Nonlinear controllability and optimal control, Lect. Workshop, New Brunswick/NJ (USA) 1987, Pure Appl. Math., Marcel Dekker 133, 177-218, 1990.
- [17] Matthias Kawski. Nilpotent Lie algebras of vectorfields and local controllability of nonlinear systems. ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 1986. Thesis (Ph.D.)—University of Colorado at Boulder.
- [18] Matthias Kawski. High-order small-time local controllability. In Nonlinear controllability and optimal control, pages 431–467. Routledge, 1987.
- [19] Matthias Kawski. A necessary condition for local controllability. Contemporary Mathematics, 68:143–155, 1987.
- [20] Matthias Kawski. Controllability via chronological calculus. In Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, volume 3, pages 2920–2925. IEEE, 1999.
- [21] Matthias Kawski. Bases for Lie algebras and a continuous CBH formula. In *Unsolved Problems in Mathematical Systems and Control Theory*, volume 9781400826155, pages 97–102. Princeton University Press, April 2009.
- [22] Steven Krantz and Harold Parks. A primer of real analytic functions. Springer Science & Business Media, 2002.
- [23] Mikhail Krastanov. A sufficient condition for small-time local controllability. SIAM Journal on Control and Optimization, 48(4):2296–2322, 2009.

- [24] Arthur Krener. On the equivalence of control systems and the linearization of nonlinear systems. SIAM J. Control, 11:670–676, 1973.
- [25] Andrew Lewis. Fundamental problems in geometric control theory. In 2012 IEEE 51st IEEE Conference on Decision and Control (CDC), pages 7511–7516. IEEE, 2012.
- [26] Andrew Lewis. Tautological control systems. In 53rd IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, pages 4832–4837. IEEE, 2014.
- [27] Andrew Lewis. Linearisation of tautological control systems. *Journal of Geometric Mechanics*, 8(1):99–138, 2016.
- [28] Louis Nirenberg. On elliptic partial differential equations. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa (3), 13:115–162, 1959.
- [29] Christophe Reutenauer. Free Lie algebras. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1993.
- [30] Gianna Stefani. Polynomial approximations to control systems and local controllability. In 1985 24th IEEE conference on decision and control, pages 33–38. IEEE, 1985.
- [31] Gianna Stefani. On the local controllability of a scalar-input control system. In *Theory and applications of nonlinear control systems (Stockholm, 1985)*, pages 167–179. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1986.
- [32] Héctor Sussmann. Lie brackets and local controllability: a sufficient condition for scalar-input systems. SIAM J. Control Optim., 21(5):686–713, 1983.
- [33] Héctor Sussmann. A product expansion for the Chen series. In Theory and applications of nonlinear control systems (Stockholm, 1985), pages 323–335. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1986.
- [34] Héctor Sussmann. A general theorem on local controllability. SIAM J. Control Optim., 25(1):158–194, 1987.
- [35] Gérard Viennot. Algèbres de Lie libres et monoïdes libres, volume 691 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer, Berlin, 1978. Bases des algèbres de Lie libres et factorisations des monoïdes libres.